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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
.(gavel)... Aloha kakahiaka kakou. Will the Economic
Development and Budget Committee please come to order. It is Monday, April 6 at
9:14 a.m.
.(iriaudible)... with roll call, and a reminder for everyone to please
silence their cell phones. Okay. I’m your Chair, Keani Rawlins-Fernandez. I’m
forgetting to do that. And we have with us this morning Committee Vice-Chair
Kelly King.
.

.

.

.

VICE-CHAIR KING: Aloha kakahiaka, Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Aloha.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Just wanted to let you know that everybody’s first and last name is on
here except for Tamara. It just says Tamara on my screen.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo for that heads-up. Member Shane Sinenci.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Aloha kakahiaka kãkou.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Aloha kakahiaka. Member Mike Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Aloha kakahiaka, Chair, and greetings from Makawao.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Aloha kakahiaka. Is it raining up there?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Pouring sunshine.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
time.

Chair Alice Lee.

I got you, Alice. There we go.

One more

COUNCILMEMBER LEE: Annyeonghaseyo to all our Korean friends in Hawaii.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Annyeong. .oh, I’m not, oh. Aloha kakahiaka. I was going
to try, but I don’t think I’m going to do it right, so I don’t want to slaughter the
greeting. Member Riki Hokama.
.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Hi, Chair. Good morning.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Good morning. Member Tamara Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Aloha kakahiaka kãkou.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Aloha kakahiaka.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: mai Napili.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Member Yuki Lei Sugimura.
-2-

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND BUDGET COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 6, 2020

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Good morning, Chair, from Kula. And I can hear the birds
chirping outside. It’s a beautiful day.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Good morning.

COUNCILMEMBER LEE: That’s Mike Molina. That’s Mike Molina’s birds.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: You can hear his birds chirping all the way from Kula. And
Member Pro Temp Tasha Kama will be joining us at around 10:00 this morning. We
also
have
with
us
from
Corporation
Counsel,
Deputy
Corporation
Counsel David Galazin.
MR. GALAZIN: Good morning, everyone.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Good morning. From the Office of the Mayor, Budget
Director Michele Yoshimura, will be monitoring and will be joining us later. From the
Office of the County Clerk we have the best County Clerk Kathy Kaohu, and Deputy
County Clerk James Krueger. Let’s see. And then we have with us Committee Staff,
Committee Secretary Yvette Bouthillier;
Legislative Analyst Shelly Espeleta,
Chester Carson, Lesley Milner, and Kasie Apo Takayama. Okay, okay. We have one
item on today’s agenda, one really big item, EDB- 1, Proposed Fiscal Year 2021 Budget
for the County of Maui. We’ll begin with public testimony. Oral testimony via phone
or teleconference will be accepted. Testifiers wanting to provide video testimony
should have joined the online meeting via the BlueJeans meeting link at
bluejeans.com/597785199 as noted on today’s agenda. Testifiers wanting to provide
audio testimony should have participated via phone conference by dialing
1-408-317-9253. Written testimony is highly encouraged by sending your comments
to edb.committee@mauicounty.us. Oral testimony is limited to three minutes. If
you’re still testifying beyond that time, PU kindly ask you to complete your testimony.
When testifying, please state your name. If you are testifying on behalf of an
organization or are a paid lobbyist, please inform the Committee. Participants who
wish to view the meeting only without providing testimony, please view our live
cablecast on Akakü, Channel 53. You can also visit mauicounty.us/agendas to access
live and archived meeting videos.
For up-to-the-date information, please visit
www.mauicounty.us. I’ll remind the Committee Members, the Administration, and the
public to please be patient with us as we continue to navigate these sometimes, you
know, rough waters that are subject to change at a moment’s notice. Members, we’ll
proceed with oral testimony. Staff has been monitoring people joining today’s meeting
by phone and by video, and we will do our best to take each person up in an orderly
fashion.

.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, so as of 9:19, I see that we have no one signed up to
testify. And we did receive written testimony on... okay, so before I jump to written
testimony, is there anyone wishing to testify who is signed on? Okay, hearing no
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desire to testify, I’ll read into the record, those who submitted testimony, written
testimony. Okay, on April 1st, from Chelsie Evans, Maui Hui Malama, testimony on
program funding, Punahele Welch, in support, funding for Pãia Youth and Cultural
Center. On April 2nd, we received two letters of written testimony. One from Seth,
Miriah, and Davek Sherman in support of funding for Päia Youth and Cultural
Center; Carrie Gebb, owner of Driftwood, in support for Pãia Youth and Cultural
Center. April 3rd, from Hui 0 Na Wai Eha in support for Wailuku Water Company
system; Grace Pretre, in support of funding for FAM 2020 program. On April 5th, from
Ron; on April 6th, from Krystal Cabiles, EA to Councilmember Paltin, submitting ten
testimonies in support of funding for various programs; Mike Williams, in support of
funding for Comprehensive Affordable Housing Plan; Grace Pretre, in support of
funding for FAM 2020 program; Jessica Blaylock and James Ruston, both in support
for funding for the FAM 2020 program; John Tomoso, in support of the
Comprehensive Affordable Housing Plan, as well as Lucienne de Naie, also in support
of the Comprehensive Affordable Housing Plan; and Mark Hyde, Comprehensive
Affordable Housing Plan.
And Stan Franco, in support of the Comprehensive
Affordable Housing Plan. And Rob Weltman, Chair of the Sierra Club Maui group, in
support
of
the
Comprehensive
Affordable
Housing
Plan;
and
Naone Gwen Morinaga-Kama, providing comments on the FAM 2020 program. Then
also on April 6, we received testimony from Shahina.z Nassar, the teacher at Wailuku
Elementary School, in support of funding for Maui Mediation Services; and
Bonnie Saisbery, providing comments on taxes and fees. Okay, Members, so that was
all the testimony. Member Paltin, would you like to correct me on how I pronounced
the last name of your EA? Okay, Member Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: No, ‘cause she’s related to you. But other than that, I was
wondering, I put in a request for the Budget Details by April 3rd, and I just was
wondering if we need to fill out a UIPA request. Or, is there going to be any kind of
compliance? Just following up on the request.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo for your request. I will follow up with Budget
Director Yoshimura and, you know, when she signs on later, I’ll ask if she would be
able to provide comments on that. Mahalo for following up on that, Member Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, Members, that was all the written testimony that we
received up until this morning, April 6 at 9:00 a.m. Okay, so if there are no
objections, I will now close public testimony.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo, Members.
.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMOIi1Y...
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ITEM 1:

PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2021 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY
OF MAUI (CC 20-56 and CC 20-114)

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:

Okay, okay, so we have our one agenda, EDB- 1 Proposed
Fiscal Year 2021 Budget for the County of Maui. Today, w&ll begin our departmental
review for the Clerk’s, Council Services, Office of the Auditor, Corporation Counsel,
and MEMA, Maui Emergency Management Agency. Received responses for your
individual inquiries for each of those departments, as well as introduce and seek
consensus for each of your priority proposals for each of these departments. Here’s
how it will work today. Each department will begin with presenting to the Committee
the overview for their Fiscal Year ‘21 Budget proposal. After their presentation, I will
read each question that was sent for the department by each Member and receive their
responses for each question. After all the questions have been read and responded to,
each Member will have a total of five minutes to ask follow-up questions and receive
responses from the departments pertaining to the responses that were provided. That
means that while the departments are initially responding, Members should be writing
down the questions that you would like to further elaborate on, and when it’s your
turn to have the floor, Members can ask follow-up questions and receive responses for
up to five minutes total. Follow-up questions and responses from the department
should be succinct, concise, and to-the-point. Once the five minutes are up, we will
move on to the next Member’s allotted time. To help prioritize and make the best use
of Members’ time, I would suggest methodically considering questions that are of the
highest circumstance and might only be required and pertain to your final decisionmaking in the end. After the questions have been asked, answered, and followed up
on, we will turn to the compiled priorities matrix for the next phase of each
department’s review. If a Member has a priority listed for the department before us,
we will take them up in order as listed on the matrix you all received this morning.
The Members will be given two minutes to pitch their priority to the rest of the
Committee and explain their rationale for the priority request. After the Member’s
explanation, the departments will have two minutes to comment if they would like to
do so. After department’s comments, each Member that desires or requires it, will be
given an opportunity for one round of questions and follow-up questions that may be
asked for departments, or to the proposing Member for clarity. The goal of this round
of questions should only be to determine if the Member is willing to give their
consensus on the priority or not. After the round of questions are complete, I will ask
the Members if we have consensus for the priority. If the Committee reaches
consensus, the amendment will be made to Exhibit 1, and we will move on to the next
priority proposal, or the next department, whichever the case may be. However, if
consensus is not met, the priority proposal will be deferred until decisions week, and
we will vote on that in... and that will be voted in that point of time. Okay. Okay, are
there any questions on how well be proceeding with that portion?

COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: What were the departments again that we were covering for this
morning’s session?
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CHAIR RAWLINS—FERNANDEZ: Sure. Okay, so it’s.. .we’re going to start with the Clerk’s
Office, and then the Council... OCS, Council Services, and then the County Auditor,
the Corporation Counsel will be after, and then followed by MEMA.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Okay, mahalo, Member Paltin.
Members? Okay, seeing none, we’ll move forward. Okay, so...

Any other questions,

COUNCILMEMBER LEE: I have a question.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Chair Lee?
COUNCILMEMBER LEE: Okay, Madam Chair, you gave us very, very long instructions,
yeah. And more than likely, the second half of those instructions with regards to
priorities,
et cetera,
will
probably
have
nothing
to
do
with
the
one... two... three... four... five offices that we’re going to review this morning, right?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
office... departments.

Actually, there are priority items for this morning’s

COUNCILMEMBER LEE: Oh, okay, all right. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yeah, you’re welcome. Okay, so I’m going to provide like an
estimated timeline and again there are many factors involved, so this is just an
estimate, and of course, it’s subject to change. So, this morning we’ll start with review
of the Office of the County Clerk at about 10:00, but it looks like we’re ahead of
schedule because we didn’t receive any testimony. And then at 10:30, we’ll take a
break. And then at around 11:00, we’ll start with the review of Office of Council
Services. And then we’ll take lunch. And then at 1:30, we’ll review the Office of the
County Auditor. And at around 2:00, well review the Department of Corporation
Counsel. Then at around 3:45, we’ll begin our review on MEMA, okay. So, again,
that’s just an estimate. It really depends on how long presentations are, how long
questions, you know, take to answer. So, that’s my best guess, but just so that
everyone has an idea of how things will flow. Committee Vice-Chair King?
VICE-CHAIR KING: Thank you, Chair. Just a quick question, if we get done quicker with
one of the departments, are the other ones kind of standing by to jump in? Or, so
they’re not scheduled at those hard times?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yes, good question. So, the other departments are standing
by so if we do finish sooner, then we’ll take them up, you know, before our break,
before our lunch, and then we can get done sooner.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay, awesome, Thank you.
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Any other questions?
Yeah.
Any other questions,
Members? Okay, seeing none, we’ll proceed with Office of the County Clerk.
OFFICE OF THE COUNTY CLERK

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: So, we have with us our County Clerk Kathy Kaohu and our
Deputy County Clerk James Krueger, and we’ll have them begin with their opening
comments and presentation. Ms. Kaohu or Mr. Krueger, would you like to open
withMS. KAOHU: Sorry.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
--opening comments first, or go straight into your
presentation? I think you have control over your presentation anyway, yeah.
MS. KAOHU: We’ll go with opening comments. Oh, go ahead.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. Proceed.
MS. KAOHU: Oh, okay. Before we proceed, I just want to give a shout-out to our staff who’s
also online with us, Asi and Harriet, the three J’s, Jamie, Joanne, and Joyce,
Lauren Armstrong--oh sorry, didn’t mean to give your last name--and James and
myself. And the other staffers are busy putting up Plexiglas panels for our cubicles
right now. We started that last week, and we’re finishing it up with what materials we
have. Just real brief, I apologize for not getting the written questions... the answers to
those written questions back to you, and I will have that for you shortly. But I do have
the answers assembled in pieces in front of me, and...
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Ms. Kaohu, just to clarify, you didn’t need to respond in
writing. You would just respond on the floor today.
MS. KAOHU: Oh, okay, okay. Is it okay if I respond in writing?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yeah, of course.
MS. KAOHU: Okay, all right. As you well know, the County Clerk’s Office has two divisions
under its purview. And the first one is, well, the one that’s the most busy right
now... well, we’re both really busy. The first one is the Elections Division, and the
second one is our Clerk’s Division. And I’m going to submit also facts and figures as
far as the National Voter Registration Act of 1993 that requires the states to provide
persons with the opportunity to register to vote at the same time that they renew their
driver’s license. We’ve seen a huge response on that based on the fact that individuals
need to have the star on their driver’s license now, so a lot of them are going in to
renew just to get the star on their license. I believe we’ve gotten over 20,000 voter
registrations as a result of that. Our Elections Division processes, or revises, or
creates voter registration records. They receive absentee mail ballots and also staff
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will be staffing our Voter Service Centers. And also, our Clerk’s Division has been very
busy posting for agendas and the amount of paperwork that comes out of the meeting
is incredible. Their turnaround is within the 24 hours after the meeting to further
transmit bills or publish bills with The Maui News. Any type of follow-up, they’re on it,
and with the extra special meetings and emergency meetings, it’s compounded their
activity. At this point, I will pass it on to James who will be covering the PowerPoint,
and then we can go through the questions, if you like.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Ms. Kaohu. Mr. Knieger?
MR. KRUEGER: Aloha, everyone, good morning. Yes, let me just start screen sharing, and I
will proceed with the presentation.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo.
MR.

KRUEGER:
.(PowerPoint presentation)...
PowerPoint? Okay, cool.
..

Okay,

so can everybody see the

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Looks good.
MR. KRUEGER: Oh, thank you, perfect. So, this is... I’m just going to go through real briefly
on our Fiscal Year 2021 Budget proposal. I’m just going to start. This is just a org
chart of our office.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Sorry to interrupt but can you ask him to make it full screen ‘cause it’s
really tiny. It’s small and you can see the second slide, condensed slide on my screen.
MR. KRUEGER: Oh, let’s see.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Make it full screen. Can you try the...
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: How about the

.

.

.(inaudible)...

VICE-CHAIR KING: Try the icon, it looks like monitor that has a slash through it. Can you
try...
MR. KRUEGER: This one?
VICE-CHAIR KING: Yeah, if that works.
MR. KRUEGER: Oh. I wonder if it’s just ‘cause I have multiple screens up. Okay, I’m going
to try something really quickly. I’m going to...
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: If you double-click the skinny dots, it says double clicks three
dots to zoom, maybe.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: James, I think you need to take it off presenter view.
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VICE-CHAIR KING: Oh, right. That’s the presenter... that’s your view so you need to give us
our view.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I have no questions at this time, yeah, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. It showed a note that you had left, so I just wanted to
make sure that you didn’t inadvertently drop off.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Oh, no. I’m trying to sync the audio, Chair. Half of my office
is on kung fu time, so it’s like two-second delay from your speaking. So, we’re just
trying to get things squared away. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
James.

Okay, mahalo, Member Hokama.

Okay, that looks great,

MR. KRUEGER: Okay, does everybody see the big screen, the full screen now?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yes.
MR. KRUEGER: Okay, sorry about that. I have my multiple monitors set up. It must be
jamming up which one I’m showing. So, I think I got it. Anyway, going back to my
presentation, so we... this is just a basic org chart of our office. So, there’s Kathy and
myself, and then there’s, of course, our two divisions, the Elections Division and our
Legislative Division.
We have on the Elections side, the head is an Elections
Administrator. And then under the Administrator, we have Senior Elections Clerks,
Elections Clerks, and then Temporary Elections Clerks. And then on the Leg side, we
have our Clerk to the Council, and under her there’s an Assistant Clerk to the
Council, a Council Information and Records Technician, and we’re proposing in this
budget an Office Operations Assistant. So, this is just a brief overview of our proposed
budget, you know, comparing our ‘19 Actual.. .oh, apologies. Where it says FY ‘20
Balance, that should be FY ‘21 Proposed. I’ll fix that error. So, looking at our
numbers, the past two years our Actual for FY ‘19 was $1,721,593. We proposed a
small increase for that in ‘20. We’re asking for about a $300,000 increase over that
for our FY ‘21 proposal. To just summarize some of those changes, in our salaries
those changes are because we’re reallocating one of our positions from FY ‘20 to ‘21.
We’re changing it from an Administrative Assistant to the Office Operations Assistant.
Then on our Operations side, oh, apologies. For our Salaries, there’s also Elections
adjustments.
Because it’s an Election Year, well need longer-term Temporary
Elections Clerk positions. Then on our Operations side, same thing. There’s Elections
adjustments to cover various operations. Operational costs well need to incur
because of the Election. There’s also an increase for our translation of the Charter to
Hawaiian, that project, as well as six-month lease costs for the space over at the
HGEA where Department of Transportation and Liquor Control are. And then fmally
on the Equipment side, you’ll see that there’s kind of a big increase from FY ‘20 to
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FY ‘21. Part of that is for our Microsoft Surface transition, as well as to cover media
equipment-type upgrades that we want to be prepared for in the Chamber. And then
fmally, there’s a Mobile Voter Center project for Lãn&i that we’re still looking at, and
that’s a big cost. So, that’s the main driver in the increase in our Equipment. Also, I
just wanted to add, not to our Operations budget, but to Appendix A, Part I. I did just
want to bring to the Members’ attention that I don’t think our grant for the Act 136 is
included in Appendix A, Part I right now. So, I just wanted to bring that up real quick
if the Members would consider putting that in so that we can be prepared to just
receive that coming in the new fiscal year. And then fmally, we have, you know, I’m
going to show you real quickly once this presentation is done, our updated goals and
measures. In the proposed budget, we don’t have FY ‘21 figures, but I have that ready
for you now. Before I get to that, I just wanted to go over real briefly some of the
things that we’re changing to that just because of the shift to vote by mail. Some of
our objectives don’t line up right now. This first one, though, isn’t quite related to
that. It’s relating to voter registration declinations. We haven’t been.. .we’ve been
receiving but not processing them, so we haven’t been keeping track of how many
declinations we have. We’d like to shift that. There’s no need to process them
anymore, so we’re just changing that measure to declinations received only so we can
start tracking that figure again. We’re also... the two other objectives are related to the
shift to vote by mail. So, one is... one, we have an objective relating to polling places.
Now, we want to shift that to looking at objectives for recruiting and training
volunteers for the Election. That might be a good way to measure our engagement
and the support that we’ll need from year to year moving forward. And the other
objective that we’re shifting, it relates to early voting sites. We used to operate two
early voting sites, but that there are still kind of early voting sites, except not really in
the same way. It’s the Voter Service Centers. So, instead of the voter.. .the early voting
sites, we should track what we’re doing with the Voter Service Centers. So, I’m going
to bring up this for everyone to see. This is our updated Key Activities Goals and
Measures. So, I’ve included the ‘19 Actual. Our estimate for FY 2020, and then our
FY 2021 estimate for everybody to see. And Ill be sure to forward that to the
Committee as well so that the Committee can have that for reference moving forward.
And so, our first two Goals relate to our Leg Branch, looking at Committee Reports
and ordinances that we upload within a week, resolutions as well meetings, Council
meetings that we staff and the requirements that come with that, minutes. And then
also looking at, you know, the digest that we have to publish in The Maui News. The
second goal is for our... relates to our recordkeeping. So, it takes a look at that and
some of the things that we have to process, and keep, and archive relating to Council
records. And then Goals three and four pertain to our Elections Division. So, this is
where I can show you the changes that we’re proposing too, not just the numbers, but
also to what we’re measuring. So, in this first one, you see that our old measurement
is registration declinations received and processed. But because processing stopped,
it’s continually.., it’s been zero for the past couple of years. We’d like to start just
tracking the declinations we receive, and we’re estimating $6,000. I mean 6,000
declinations, apologies. Then over here, on the second objective right here, recruit and
train volunteers, so that’s a shift from... because it used to be related to polling places.
But we can keep most of the same metrics with this shift. So, we think that that
maybe could change. And then the last one is the... to operate three Voter Service
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Centers instead. This one is a little tricky. This number I’ll just share with everyone.
We’re not quite too sure how Voter Service Center turnouts are going to look like,
primarily because of the situation of Covid-19 right now. We’re not quite sure how
many people are going to come out, whether it’d be more or less. So, right now we’re
thinking 5,000 is a good estimate for that. And then finally, Goal four just pertains to
Elections recordkeeping, you know, digital records on microfilm that we keep
conversions of and other documents that that Division provides. So, that’s everything
I have to share with everyone today. Thank you all so much.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Mr. Krueger. Okay, so I’ll start with the questions
that were sent to your office. Okay, the first question, so the way that it was ordered,
Members, is by A, B, and C Accounts, and CIPs. So, Salary and Wages, and then
Operations, and then Program Goals and Objectives. Okay, so this question came
from Member Molina. There are 26 Temporary Elections Clerk positions, please justify
your proposed $75,000 of premium pay and provide the actuals for FY ‘18 and ‘19 of
premium pay, if any, Elections premium pay, Page 2-6 in the Budget Details.
Mr. Krueger, or Ms. Kaohu?
MS. KAOHU: Thank you, Madam Clerk... I mean Madam Chair. So, the Clerk’s Office is
comprised of two appointed positions, the Clerk and the Deputy Clerk. And for the
Elections Division, five full-time permanent civil service positions, and anywhere from
4 to 20 Temporary Election Clerk positions depending on the timing of Elections
cycles. All positions, with the exception of the two appointed positions, are subject to
collective bargaining with one of the provisions being overtime, i.e. premium pay. Our
Elections Division is driven primarily by deadlines. Deadlines mandated in our
Charter, our Code, Hawaii Revised Statutes, Hawaii’s Constitution, as well as Federal
law and the United States Constitution. The purpose for the premium pay in the
Budget is as a contingency for when special deadlines are triggered through actions
such as
contests, objections, certification, initiatives, special election, recounts,
and such. In addition, premium pay may be become necessary when mass mailers
such as the voter address verification or voter signature capture card mailers come in
and need to be processed within a small window of time. For clarification, there are
actually 20 Temp Clerks positions proposed in the Budget. And right now, my
premium pay year-end FY ‘18 Actual of the $25,000 line item, of that $19,775 was
utilized which is approximately 79 percent. Five-thousand-two-hundred-twenty-five
dollars was unspent at the close of the Fiscal Year ‘18 Budget. Premium pay for the
year-end Fiscal Year ‘19 Actuals of the $65,000 line item, $46,300 was utilized,
approximately 70 percent. And of that $19,803 was unspent at the close of the
Fiscal Year ‘19 Budget. As an FYI, as of March 31, 2020 our current line item for the
2020 Budget is $65,000 and so far, $10,814 has been expended, with $55,386
remaining. And then moving on to item two, deadlines is the theme here. The Clerk’s
Division is comprised of currently three full-time permanent civil service positions and
are subject to collective bargaining as well. Clerk’s Division is driven by deadlines.
Deadlines mandated primarily in our Charter and our Code. The purpose of the
premium pay contingency on the Clerk’s Division budget is for special deadlines that
are always a possibility such as the scheduling of special and emergency meetings, or
Members-initiated public hearings. Actuals.
I’ll have to come back for the Actuals
.
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for the Clerk’s Office on that one. And if we can move on with question number 3.
Chair, I don’t know if you wanted to read that.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Sure.

MS. KAOHU:

..

.(in.audible).

.

.

The question.

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, question 3, please provide the SR rating, step, and
dollar amount allotted for all position titles within the Office of the County Clerk and
indicate which position titles are vacant.
MS. KAOHU: Thank you. Due to the confidentiality clause with the employees collective
bargaining agreements, the information requested is no longer publicly available. And
it was highly recommended that we do not provide this information. I was going
through some of the contracts and haven’t found that clause. But it doesn’t mean it’s
not necessarily in there or is part of the agreement.
And right now, we
have.., sorry.. .we have the Assistant position, the newly-created Assistant position,
vacant. And it was vacant when James and I took office, and we’re looking at how it
fits with the whole structure. And if by chance that should continue to be considered
part of the Clerk’s Division, or if it should be overarching for the Clerk’s and the
Elections Division. There’s a Elections Administrator position that was left vacant
with the retirement of the prior Elections Administrator at the end of December. And
one of the Elections II Clerks, the permanent Elections II Clerk, has been TA’ing in
that position since January. And we have received a couple of applications, and we’ll
proceed with interviewing for that position. We have 4 of the 20 Temp Clerks positions
filled right now. And as we create more space and more workstations and conduct
interviews, we’ll proceed with filling those other positions as well.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Ms. Kaohu. And for the record, that question was
from Member Paltin. For question 2 from Member Molina, please justir your ask of
$65,000 in premium pay and provide the Actuals for FY 2018, 2019 of premium pay, if
any. Clerk premium pay, Page 2-6. Did you cover that in your first question?
MS. KAOHU: Yes, I did.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: I thought so. Okay.
MS. KAOHU: Oh, sorry. I went right into that. Sorry about that.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yeah, so I’m just reading it for the record then. And then
question 4 from Member Paltin, why do all of the FY 2021 E/P list N/A? And this is in
Budget Details Page 2-3 through 2-5.
MS. KAOHU: That would be the same response as number 3, due to that collective
bargaining provision.

-
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo. And then moving to Operations, question 1
is from Council Chair Lee and Member Sugimura. Provide an update on the lease
rentals at the HGEA Building and explain why additional lease space in the building is
needed. Page 106 of the Program Budget.
MS. KAOHU: I don’t have a whole lot of information on that. I.. .it’s. some things are
hearsay. I don’t have it in writing. I have put in a request to review the County’s
current lease with HGEA.
It is my understanding that the Liquor Control,
Transportation, and the GIS Division will all be vacating their spaces at the Trask
Building. They’re aiming for the end of this year. And Liquor, I believe is supposed to
go to the Service Center out in Kahului, and the GIS team will be at the old
Courthouse where the DSA and the Planning conference room is located. And I’m not
certain where Transportation is going at this point in time. The Liquor, the square
footage at the Liquor footprint is 4,546 square feet, and there’s a monthly base rent of,
right now, $587.10. And that’s at $3.10 per square foot. And the Transportation
Office is 1,564 square feet with a base rent of $202.03 per month. Again, that’s $3.10
per square foot. From what I understand, the thought is to have the Elections
Division in the Liquor space and the Clerk’s position in the Transportation space. And
it’s not yet clear what the other costs would be as far as electrical, the CAM, the
common area fees, and any other incidental fees. I guess at some point we’re all
outgrowing this building, and the Clerk’s Office was identified as one that could use
the extra space because of one particular election that brought out a lot of voters to
the building here, and they were out the door on the second floor. And from that
point, it was considered that we should look for a larger space to conduct the business
of the people.
. .

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo

--

MS. KAOHU: And I’ll provide you...
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: --Ms. Kaohu.
MS. KAOHU: Okay, thank you. I’ll include those comments in my written response.

CHAIR

RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Okay, mahalo.
Okay, second question is from
Member Paltin. Will the DOT and the Department of Liquor go when the Clerk’s Office
take over the HGEA space? I think you just kind of covered that.

MS. KAOHU: Yes.

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Nothing in writing, it’s kind of more just verbal. Question 3
is from Member Molina and Member Sugimura. Please provide the scope of work for
the Hawaiian translation of the County Charter. When will the work be completed? Is
there a yearly contract?
MS. KAOHU: Right now, I don’t have too much information about that. I vaguely recall
seeing something at the Legislature, the State Legislature, and it may have had to do
-

13

-

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND BUDGET COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 6, 2020

with the translation of the Constitution, and it’s possible that this is following suit. It
would be a yearly contract, and we hope that this will be completed within
Fiscal Year ‘21, or at least starting to work at that translation and secure the
contractor, the appropriate contractors for that translation.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Ms. Kaohu. And just a little bit of background,
Mr. Nishita did share with me that when he was Clerk, he did try to fmd someone who
would be willing to volunteer to do this work and was unable to. Okay, question 4,
will this be a permanent move of Clerk’s rentals, 2-7, from Member Molina. And for
Page 2-9 in the Budget Details.
MS. KAOHU: I believe it’s intended to be a permanent move. We.. .the Clerk’s Office is also
the custodian of the Chambers, and so just some logistics would have to be worked
out. We also receive items for agenda posting so there would be a lot of back and forth
between this building and the Trask Building should that be the direction we take.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Ms. Kaohu. Question 6 is from Member Paltin.
Given the current Covid- 19 pandemic and its effects on the local economy, please
suggest cuts that can be made to the Budget Proposal for the Office of the County
Clerk.
MS. KAOHU: I would... my first thought was go for the travel budget, but I’d like to keep
some travel money in there in the event things don’t get as bad as we’re all
anticipating, and we are able to continue our plans to have our staff support the two
outer islands service centers. This year we’re not using paper poll book. It’s all
electronic, and it’s hooked up to the Statewide database of registered voters. And
that’s why it’s a little bit more concerning to make sure we have official Election
workers operating the electronic poll book, and then we can have the volunteer and
the Voter Service Center staffers help with the rest of the process of the center. But
the electronic poll books, we are preferring that our in-house staff operate those
databases. Right now, that’s all I’ve identified.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: And I guess that would be considered a response to
question 7 from Member Paltin which is similar.
Given the current Covid- 19
pandemic, the shutdown of our State travel, please explain the travel budget increase
and give an update on fund expenditure for FY ‘20 to date.
MS. KAOHU: I would need to provide that in writing, Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo. Question 8 is also from Member Paltin.
Please provide an update of the Fiscal Year ‘20 estimate of the percentage of Election
volunteers required.
MS. KAOHU: Right now, I believe it was in James’ PowerPoint that we are looking at
numbers of around 90 volunteer workers, not only for the Election Day but the
Election period leading up to the Election Day which is the ten days prior to the
Election.
-
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo. Question 9 is from Member Paltin. How far
back in time do we need to go to digitally format prior years’ Committee Reports? How
many years have been completed? And what is the total number of years that still
need to be digitally archived?
MS. KAOHU: I don’t have those numbers as well. James might possibly have it with his
Goals and Priorities.
MR. KRUEGER: Apologies, Chair. No, I don’t have that information. I don’t have hard
figures on those either. Yeah, sorry. We can provide that in writing, though.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo, Mr. Krueger.
MS. KAOHU: Just off the top, we would ideally want to go back as far as the Committee
Reports go. I know a lot of ‘em has already been digitized. And as we digitize those,
we’re able to reduce the amount of storage that we need for all these files. And I know
there was a big chunk of digitizing that occurred when we had a contractor do it, but
it was very costly. So, that’s why we adopted it and are doing it in-house. In the short
time I’ve been here, the workflow has been very busy for both digitizing voter
registration apps as well as Committee Reports and such by our staff. So, this is kind
of a off-year project when Elections isn’t happening, and it’s a little bit more low-key.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo. Okay, question 10 is also from Member Paltin.
How far back do we need to archive prior resolutions on the County website? How
many years have been completed, and what is the total number of years that still need
to be archived?
MS. KAOHU: I’ll need to get you those numbers in writing. I.. .just personally, as a
researcher, having that history and that data available electronically is very helpful. I
recently went back to the archives for Charter Commission minutes to help determine
where that January 2nd start date was, and that was all the way back to the early ‘60s
that those conversations were taking place. And it was very helpful to go to the source
documents. So, I’m all supportive for digitizing all of our legislative and election
documents, both publicly and privately, private records as well.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo.
MS. KAOHU: Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: And then I’ll combine question 11 and 12. Both are from
Member Paltin. How many Election record pages still need to be converted to digital
records? And do we still use microfilm? How often? Only every other year?
MS. KAOHU: I’ll need to get you the numbers. I know the girls watèhing in have the
numbers with them. We do still use microfilm. It is the second preferred medium for
like archives. For archives, it’s the paper, the original paper, and then second to that
-
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is microfilm. And, again, that is a project that we take on during the off-years when
things are a little bit slower. Hopefully, we’re not in a pandemic. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Ms. Kaohu. Okay, and then the last question for
Operations is from Committee Vice-Chair King and Member Sugimura. What is the
impact to our Budget with the all mail-in ballot? Please explain where the savings are
for not utilizing poii stations as we move to a vote-by-mail-only system.
MS. KAOHU: Well, our startup budget was I think projected for about $205,000 which I’m
finding that was a lower amount than I’m seeing in reality. There are certain things
that the Office of Elections covers. They have been responsible for all operations and
expenses related to Election Day polling places including recruiting and training and
paying Election Day officials, as well as the printing and counting of the ballots.
County Elections Division has been traditionally responsible for voter registration, and
absentee voting at early walk-in voting locations, and by mail. Expenses related to the
printing, counting of ballots, postage and assorted matters were shared equally
between the Office of Elections and the County Elections Division. With Act 136 some
of these expenses, except those related to voter registration, which the County
Elections Divisions will continue to be solely responsible for. So, we’re still seeing
some leveling off as we acquire some of the equipment that was projected to assist
with the transition from walk-in elections to mail, all mail-in. And I can elaborate
more in our response as well on that.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo.
MS. KAOHU: Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, last four questions are in regards to Program Goals
and Objectives. First... first three questions are from Pro Temp Kama. Under Key
Activity Goals and Measures, Goal number 1, Support the Council’s legislative
function in an effective, efficient, and legally proper manner, Page 100. It seems that
the added committee that the number of committee reports processed and uploaded
would have increased, not decreased from prior year. Please explain.
MS. KAOHU: Okay, the Council is not required to generate any said amount of committee
reports. That results in a variation from year to year. As such, the number of
committees may not impact the number of committee reports if the Council generally
moves less out of its committees. So, if you’re working on a subject matter that is over
a span of six months, or a year, or multiple terms, you might not necessarily be
generating a committee report until six months or two years down the road. So, even
though it seems like you’re doing a lot, it’s not necessarily generating a committee
report from those actions. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo for explanation. Question 2 from Pro Temp Kama,
under Key Activity Goals and Measures, Goal number 2, accomplish the legislative
record keeping responsibility of the Clerk’s Office in an effective, efficient, and legally
-
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proper manner.
held?

Where’s the storage site for all the prior and current year records

MS. KAOHU: We have a storage room here on the
at a storage warehouse in Wailuku.

7th

floor, and we also secure offsite storage

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo. And then last question for Pro Temp Kama,
Goal number 3, conduct all County, State, and Federal elections held in the county in
an effective, efficient, and legally proper manner. As an all-mail election, what are we
anticipating?
MS. KAOHU: Well, our number of registered voters have taken a huge jump partly because
of the application being available on motor vehicle applications. I think with the
current events, it’s a good time to be switching over to all-mail elections. And there
are other states that, on a dime, changed their laws and their roles to accommodate
all-mail elections as well. The amount of volunteers we will need and recruit and train
will be less because there’s no polling places, of course. And instead of early-voting
sites, we’ll have Voter Service Centers. But those won’t require the numbers that the
polling.. .that 34 polling sites required. We are looking.., because of Covid- 19, we are
looking at more volunteers as initially planned to help direct traffic and ensure
wipe-downs of the equipment, the electronic voting equipment and tables and the area
throughout the day for the Voter Service Centers. But the numbers of volunteers
won’t be anywhere near what the polling sites require. But we’re still looking at how
this.. .how Covid-19 will affect our normal plans that we had in place prior to it.. .prior
to the outbreak. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo for your response. And the last question is from
Council Chair Lee and Member Paltin. Key activity goals and measures are not
provided for FY ‘21, Page 102 in the Program Budget. Please provide that information.
MS. KAOHU: Yeah, for some reason it didn’t make it into the Budget. So, we’re going to
submit the update on that. And I wasn’t sure if it made it to you in time. But I’ll
attach it as part of the response. And then also, I guess I’ll submit it to the Budget
Office so they can include it as an addendum, if I should do that.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Okay,
Members, and w&U now open
Vice-Chair King, and then moving
that order.
Okay, one moment
Vice-Chair King, you ready?

mahalo.
Okay, those were all the
it up for questions starting with
to Member Sinenci, and then working
while I pull up my timer.
Okay,

VICE-CHAIR KING: Yes, ready.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Thank you, Chair.
-
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: The timer is on.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay, I don’t think it’s going to take five minutes. But my first question,
my first clarification relates to the question number 13 that myself and Ms. Sugimura
had asked under Operations. And is it possible, Ms. Kaohu, to get a list of the.. .where
we’re saving.. .where the savings are coming in and where the extra expenses are so we
know which ones are just.. .like the extra expenses I’m assuming are... a lot of ‘em are
one-time because they deal with equipment. So, in the long run, is this move to all
mail-in going to save us money? ‘Cause I was a little, yeah, I was a little taken aback
about the almost $300,000 jump from the last time we had an election. In 2019, the
Budget was 1.7 million, and then it jumped up to 2.2 million, or a little over 2 million
for this year’s election. But I understand a lot of that is one-time equipments. And so,
if we can just kind of... to show people that going forward, you know, hopefully this
move will save us money. And then you had a statement that you made about the
volunteers which... that I think you said for Fiscal Year ‘20, was question number 8,
Fiscal Year ‘20, you said there were 90 volunteers. But the Fiscal Year ‘20 is this
current year which ends at the end of June. So, have we had a lot of volunteers this
year even though there’s no election?
MS. KAOHU: I’m sorry. I meant Fiscal Year ‘21 for the election. And when I reference
volunteers, those are the folks that are... they receive a stipend from the Office of
Elections that it’s so nominal that they’re pretty much volunteering.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay, but the question was for an update of Fiscal Year ‘20 estimate of
election volunteers required. So, we don’t really use volunteers in a non-election year,
do we?
MS. KAOHU: No, we don’t. So, that number would be zero.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay. So, and then the last... those are kind of the major questions I
had. But I also.. .you used the word “declinations.” I don’t know if everybody knows
what that is when you’re registering voter.., is that declining to register?
MS. KAOHU: You’re correct, yes.
VICE-CHAIR KING: So, you actually...
MS. KAOHU: For whatever reason.
VICE-CHAIR KING: So, you actually get people that send in a registration declining to... or
some kind of form declining to register to vote.
MS. KAOHU: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay.
MS. KAOHU: And I was surprised the numbers are pretty high.
-
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VICE-CHAIR KING: Yeah, because that takes an extra effort to actually send in a form
saying I’m not going to vote. So, that’s
--

MS. KAOHU: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR KING: --a little bit shocking to me that people... instead of just not registering
would do that.
MS. KAOHU: Maybe it could be they’re registered somewhere else, but they don’t have to
provide a reason for declining to register.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Right. Okay, and then my last question is on the HGEA Building. So,
because you were asked to give an accounting of it, is this something that the Clerk’s
Office oversees, is those rentals at the HGEA Building.
MS. KAOHU: You mean... can you rephrase that?
VICE-CHAIR KING: Well, under Operations, the first question was, provide an update on the
lease rentals at the HGEA Building. So, you were telling us about all the other
departments. Does the Clerk’s Office oversee those rentals?
MS. KAOHU: We, from what I understand, we would assume the ongoing lease that the
County has with the HGEA.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay, so you

--

MS. KAOHU: For the use.
VICE-CHAIR KING: --would be taking over the entire space of all those departments that you
mentioned?
MS. KAOHU: All except GIS right now.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay. And then you would be

--

MS. KAOHU: So, the Liquor...
VICE-CHAIR KING: --totally vacating...
MS. KAOHU: Pardon?
VICE-CHAIR KING: And then are you totally vacating the
Or, you’re still maintaining...

7th

floor of the County Building?

MS. KAOHU: I think that was the plan that they were looking at.
-
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VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay. And the in the same amount of space is needed even though
we’re doing all mail-in? Or, is it more that’s needed because we have so much stuff
that’s happening in the office?
MS. KAOHU:
It’s because of the equipment that we’re picking up.
As far as the
sorter! scanner machine it’s going to take up about a fourth to a third of the
committee room. And even our cubicles are right now our stations, we have... I believe
we have about 14 set up right now. And we still aren’t able to achieve the six-foot
radius from one station to another.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay. Okay, well, that’s real important. All right, well, those are my
questions. Thank you so much for your response. And is it possible to, my first
question, is it possible to kind of just get that accounting on that first slide that we
saw, it talked about increases, but it didn’t give amounts so.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: That last question.
VICE-CHAIR KING: What was that? I’m sorry.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: The timer is up, so last question.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay, that’s it.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Last question. Ms Kaohu...
MS. KAOHU:
State.

Yes, we can provide that and there are reimbursements coming in from the

VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay, great. Thanks.
MS. KAOHU: For some of it.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Vice-Chair King.
then Member Molina after.

Member Sinenci, ready?

And

COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI:
Thank you, Chair.
And thank you, Mr. Krueger and
Ms. Kaohu, for your presentation. A lot of my questions were already asked from
some of the other Members. But, so, my one question was, again in the lines of
Ms. Kaohu’s response that she’s still looking into things like when considering the
impacts of the Covid-19. So, my question was, do you anticipate additional funding?
I know you mentioned there’s some volunteers and... to help with cleaning some of the
polling sites. Is there any... or funding anticipated?
MS. KAOHU: Right now, we’re not anticipating increasing funding. There’s.. .I’m going to
speak very briefly on this. This came out late last week that there’s a Coronavirus Aid,
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Relief, and Economic Security Act, called the CARES Act, at the Federal level. And
there’s some monies that are going to all the states for election-related purposes. And
I think the State of Hawaii is anticipating about three-and-a-quarter million dollars,
and from there some monies would trickle down to the counties. It would specifically
not cover what we already have budgeted. So, it would be specifically to prevent,
prepare for, and respond to the coronavirus. And so that might potentially be a
revenue source for anything that needs to be adjusted in response to the Covid
situation. So, we’re looking at that right now. In fact, all of the County Clerks Offices
are looking at that ‘cause we’re supposed to respond to the Office of Elections. But
there’s still a lot of unanswered questions regarding this fund.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Okay.
MS. KAOHU: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Great. And, right, we’ll be happy to hear if you have any
issues that presents itself and that we can assist you with. So, thank you. Thank
you, Chair. That’s all I have.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
ready?

Mahalo, Member Sinenci.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yes, ma’am.
Miss...

Okay, Member Molina, you

Thank you very much. And I’d like to thank,

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Oh, okay, sorry. Jumping ahead here, I’m so enthused this
morning. No, all of my questions were answered that I had previously submitted to
you for Ms. Kaohu. But just one quick question with regards to the office procedures
and the masking. Since the CDC has now suggested that everybody wear masks, are
all the employees now in the Elections and Clerk’s Office wearing masks based on that
recommendation? Because you’re going to have people coming in to either pull papers
or file, so just that question for Ms. Kaohu.
MS. KAOHU: Right now, up to this point, it’s been everyone’s personal preference. But as of
last week, everybody’s position has escalated as far as taking this more seriously. So,
as far as interacting with the public, we’re putting up a Plexiglas screen above the
counter and leaving a little space underneath so you can slide your papers
underneath. Also, our services are by appointment only between specific hours. But
the fronthne defmitely when they are working with the members of the public are
masked, and they were masked from pretty much day one and setting the standard.
Mayor Victorino just dropped off a box of these masks last week, so we’re happy to
have that delivered. We’re still waiting for Purell stations that I was told was supposed
to be on every floor of the building. But there’s still some floors that don’t have them
yet. And to get to your question, there will probably be some new directives that come
out requiring the mask and the gloves. It’s just something I started doing personally.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you very much. And thank you for taking that
initiative. Thank you, Madam Chair.
MS. KAOHU: Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Real quick. Mahalo, Member Molina. Okay, let me reset the
clock here. Chair King... oh, sorry. Chair Lee, you ready to go?
COUNCILMEMBER LEE: Oh, I’m not on, I’m not on.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, okay, here we go. Ready? Now you’re on.
COUNCILMEMBER LEE: Okay, now I’m on.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER LEE: Okay. Kathy, I just wanted to clarify something you said earlier
about moving to the HGEA Building. One of the main reasons, besides all of you
needing more space, it’s also we need more space. So, it’s going to be kind of a joint
benefit to our entire office if you are able to move to the HGEA Building, and we will be
able to utilize your side of the 7th floor because OCS is bursting at the seams as well.
And the other thing about being the caretakers of the Chamber, well, we can take care
of that for you. So, you don’t have to worry about that. But, anyway, I enjoyed your
presentation, and thank you very much.
MS. KAOHU: Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair Lee. Okay, ready, Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair, for my opportunity. So, yeah, couple
things. I don’t support relocating Clerk’s Office. I think it needs to be tied to the hip
with the Council and the Council Chair’s Office. I don’t have a problem with
supporting some effort to relocate Elections. And I understand what the Clerk has
shared, Ms. Kaohu. So, that’s where I am with the Clerk’s and Elections Divisions.
Especially during this time as I understand Ms. Kaohu and her need to keep the
Elections Division open as I understand it for registration purposes, verification of
identification for voting purposes. Would that be correct, Ms. Kaohu?
MS. KAOHU: Yes, that’s correct. But a lot of our services can also be done online and via
e-mail. So, I think this whole exercise is transferring folks’ mode of communication
from face-to-face
--

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Great.
MS. KAOHU: --to electronic.

-
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
So, when you talk about the plan, yeah, for potential
relocation, this is whose plan? The Administration’s plan for Council? ‘Cause I don’t
remember Council talking about how we wanted to approach space adjustments and,
you know, whether we take over the whole 6th [sicj floor eventually or vice versa,
whatever it be. But whose plan is this
--

MS. KAOHU: I’m working...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --please?
MS. KAOHU: Oh, thank you. I’m working backwards from the Budget and trying to get more
details on where that’s from. I’ve heard different things over the years as some
departments move out, folks change floors, and we’re just one more of that mass
movement of divisions and departments.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah, no, I understand your need for elections. But I
also understand the need of Clerk’s being coordinated with Chair’s Office and Council.
So, thank you for that. My other thing, I just wanted to ask Miss, our Budget Chair,
if.. .yeah, I find it so bizarre.
We’re trying to pass a budget, go through our
requirements, and yet some of the information that would assist us like salaries,
position titles, how the benefits are calculated, again, it disturbs me that the unions
have taken a position to take away the ability for us to make good decisions because
we cannot get the right information. And, you know, it upsets me, and it’s not you,
Ms. Kaohu, you know, I’m sorry, you know, it came up in your review. But, you know,
my problem with all of this is that public monies should be open. Just like my pay, it
should be open. I get paid by the people. I don’t have a problem with telling the
people what they’re paying me and what I’m costing them in benefits and everything
else. So, I don’t see a problem why we cannot tell our community what they’re paying
for their government. How much is their payroll, how much is their benefits. I think
the unions do a disservice to the general community by hiding information through a
so-called collective bargaining agreement. And so far, we only have opinions, and
that’s not good enough for me. Until we get a decision or a rendering, I’m going to ask
the Budget Chair to continue to provide us with the requirements to make the best
financial decisions for our tax base. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member... oh.
MS. KAOHU: Councilinember Hokama?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Ms. Kaohu?
MS. KAOHU: Can I make one comment? Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Sure.
MS. KAOHU: Regarding the separation of the Clerk’s and the Elections from under one roof,
we are the only County that has the two divisions together. Not only under one roof
-
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but separated by structure. All the other counties, Elections Division is on its own.
And then agreed...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, I understand, Ms. Kaohu. I understand that, yeah, but
we’re the only County with this type of administrative building.
MS. KAOHU: Correct. And agree with you on the.. .having all the information to make good,
sound decisions, and possibly there can be an executive session perhaps where the
Budget Office is able to provide that information for you.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, as an employer we did a lousy job in that collective
bargaining agreement not to ensure that the employer has the appropriate information
to make budgetary decisions. So, again, nothing to you, Ms. Kaohu. You know,
through my 20 Budgets, Clerk’s Office has always been very upfront, very frugal, and
been very disciplined in how they’ve approached the Budget. So, you’ve continued
that trend, and I have no problem supporting your request.
MS. KAOHU: Thank you, Councilmember.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Ms. Kaohu. Okay, Member Paltin?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN:
Thank you, Chair.
Thank you to the Clerk’s for the
presentation. I’m on completely the same page as Member Hokama. I just wanted to
go through my questions super-fast, and if you can give me quick answers so I’m
within the time limit. Would a 50 percent decrease in the travel budget suffice?
MS. KAOHU: Most likely.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: And then for your TA

--

MS. KAOHU: If we continue... sorry. If we continue on this track, yes, most likely.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Okay, thank you. And then for your Elections Clerk II who’s
TA’ing for the Election Administrator, who’s doing the Elections Clerk’s II [sic] job? Or,
is she doing both while she’s TA’ing?
MS. KAOHU: There’s a.. .no, there’s a Temp that’s in the Elections Clerk II position, but as a
temp.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: And then the 90 volunteers that you need, with this Covid
situation, is there a contingency plan if you don’t get those 90 volunteers?
MS. KAOHU: We’re working on that right now. And in fact, we have had cancellations by
volunteers that we had on the roster for this year. As soon as this came out, they
removed their name from the list.
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COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Any chance for you to work with the unemployment folks?
Because I just filed unemployment yesterday for a household member, and they’re
asking them to like apply for three jobs or something. And I don’t know if that would
count, like if there’s people out of work that want to even just like a stipend. Any
thoughts on that?
MS. KAOHU: Yes. We usually reach out to employment agencies as well as the State
Workforce Development Office.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you. And then when you talk about digitizing, I just was
wondering if you start where we’re at, and move backwards, or start at the front and
move forward?
MS. KAOHU: That’s a good question. I’ll need to follow up on that and get you an answer.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Okay, thank you. And then, you know, for the N/As where you
were saying it was covered by collective bargaining agreements?
The other
departments all list the E/P numbers and don’t have N/As. So, is that a specific
collective bargaining agreement that relates to County Clerk’s positions?
MS. KAOHU: No, no. Ill have to revisit that and get you whatever information we are
allowed to release.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Okay, thank you. And then that time that you were talking
about the line out the door at the second floor, was that the impetus of the
Velma McWayne Santos becoming that walk-in voting station place?
MS. KAOHU: For some reason I vaguely remember the Velma McWayne Santos site was also
an early walk-in voting location. But I would have to research that.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Okay. And then do you think it’s feasible if just Elections
moves to the Liquor Connnission’s [sic] space, and the Clerk’s stays in the 7th floor?
MS. KAOHU: We could make whatever policy changes the Council sees fit work.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair. Look good in the mask.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Mahalo, Member Paltin.
Okay, and I will recognize
Pro Temp Kama for joining us about 15 or so minutes ago. Sorry about that.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you, Chair. And good morning.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Good morning. Okay. Member Sugimura?

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you. So, I wanted to get more information about the
travel, Kathy, because it sounds like... can you explain, first of all, what the travel
would be for? If that would be something that you may be able to decrease you’re
-
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saying by 50 percent, but yet it sounds like they serve a purpose with elections which
is undefmed yet. So, can you explain that, please?
MS. KAOHU: So, we’re planning... pre-Covid, we were planning on two to four regular
employees here to travel to Molokai and Lanai to specifically operate the electronic
poll books at those locations. So, they would be traveling there for the entire ten-day
election period. So, it’s not a whole lot of travel. It’s partly to the other pieces besides
the air transportation or the ferry, and that would be the per diem part of it because
they would be away from their central place of employment which is at the office here.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, you’re saying that was pre-Covid and now, are you
reassessing that and thinking
--

MS. KAOHU: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: --that you could just get it done on that island? Oh, okay.
And do more training or something of that nature to satis1r that requirement?
MS. KAOHU: Yes. I would love for Län&i and Molokai to embrace the challenge that
Kalaupapa had quite a few years ago to be completely mail, and we’ll see how that all
rolls out as the days go on.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Okay. And then as far as your recordkeeping, ‘cause I
think that’s a.. .we’re spending a lot of time I think concerned about Elections because
this is the first mail election that we’re going to have, an important transition. But I
think that a really big, big responsibility the office has is about recordkeeping. And
maybe just a basic question, but as you go through digitizing your records, are the
paper records destroyed, or do you have a responsibility of keeping that for a certain
amount of time?
MS. KAOHU: I know there’s a certain records retention for the paper, and I’m not sure how
it’s broken up. I’d have to do more research on that. And we are doing it in
conformance with any type of records requirements as far as holding on to the paper
documents.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Okay, so as the years go by, it gets less and less then it...
(inaudible)...
--

MS. KAOHU: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: --consistent. And I just wondered then because of that,
how does that affect your needs for storage?
MS. KAOHU: Hopefully, it’ll continue to reduce the needs for storage.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Over time. And you’re not there yet then?
-
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MS. KAOHU: Not there yet. But fli be able to get a better idea and maybe put a matrix
together for a long-term anticipated schedule.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, thank you very much. I know that you’re working really
hard, you and James, on your new positions, and appreciate that a lot.
MS. KAOHU: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you and also for being accessible to my office when
we have questions, too. Thank you, James, and thank you, Kathy.
MS. KAOHU: Mahalo.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member Sugimura. Okay, Pro Temp Kama? Your
turn.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA:
Office. Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.

I don’t have any questions for the Clerk’s

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Pro Temp Kama. Okay, and then I just have two
questions. Ms. Kaohu, in response to one of the questions earlier, you said that
registration has taken a huge jump. Would you be able to explain what you mean by
that in numbers or percentage?
MS. KAOHU: Well, when I first started here about a month and... almost two months ago,
they were.. .they informed me that the jump had been over 100,000. So, about 19,000
new voter registrations as a result of the driver’s license applications. I believe we
might be on the SNAP applications as well. So, those are what’s generating a constant
flow of registrations coming in because they’re constantly having clients on a
day-to-day basis submit these applications or declinations.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Ms. Kaohu.
MS. KAOHU: Thank you.

Okay, great.

That was my only question.

Mahalo,

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, Members, it’s 10:44. We’re a minute under my
schedule. So, w&11 take a ten-minute break. Please be back at 10:55. Okay, any
objections? And then we’ll... and from there we’ll start with the priorities.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: No objections.
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, it’s 10:44 and the EDB Committee will be.. .will return
at 10:55. Okay, the Economic Development and Budget Committee is now in recess.
.(gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

10:44 a.m.
11:04 a.m.

CHAIR RAWLINS—FERNANDEZ:
(gavel)... Will the Economic Development and Budget
Committee please return to order. It’s 11:01, and we are still on the Clerk’s Office.
But it’s my fault. I got confused with the Clerk’s Office and the Council Services.
With priorities, there’s actually no priorities for the Clerk’s. We have priority proposals
for the Council Services. So, we can thank Ms. Kaohu and Mr. Krueger for joining us
and for answering all of our questions. And we’ll be pau with the Office of the Clerk,
and then we can get started with the Office of Council Services.
.

.

.

MS. KAOHU: Thank you, Chair and Members.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Ms. Kaohu.

OFFICE OF COUNCIL SERVICES

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, with us from Office of...okay, with us from the
Council... Office of the Council Services, we have Director of Council Services
Traci Fujita and Staff Accountant Nicole Kahinu.
MS. FUJITA: Good morning.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Good morning. Okay, you have video?
MS. FUJITA: Sure.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Ms. Fujita.
MS. FUJITA: Good morning.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, will you provide us some opening comments. And do
you have a PowerPoint presentation that you’d like to share as well?
MS. FUJITA:
.(FowerPoint Presentation)... Yeah, I can get started with the PowerPoint. I
just wanted to make note that there are some revisions that OCS would like to propose
to the Mayor’s Budget. So, these revisions came up after the Budget was submitted to
the Administration back in the Fall. Some of them are related to Covid- 19 so we did
try to make some reductions in light of the economic situation that we’re facing. So, I
have them incorporated into the PowerPoint.
..
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Ms. Fujita.
presentation? Thank you.

Will you please proceed with your

MS. FUJITA: Wait, hold on. Let me... I think I’m having the same... okay, is it showing?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yes.
MS. FUJITA: Oh, it is?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yes. If you’d like, put the... go to view and do slide show or
start slide show.
MS. FUJITA: Okay. Is it showing now, the full?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Not yet.
MS. FUJITA: Let me start over. Yeah take off the other one. Okay, is it showing now?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yes, full screen. Thank you.
MS. FUJITA: Full screen. It is? Okay, great. Got it. So, as I said, the PowerPoint
presentation will incorporate some revisions that the Office is proposing to make. And
these revisions aren’t reflected in the Mayor’s Proposed Budget. Sorry, having some
technical difficulties here. Okay, back on the first slide.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Looks good.

(Note: Technical difficulties with audio and video delay)
MS. FUJITA: Okay. So, the next slide is our organizational chart, and it shows the current
positions as well as the now two proposed expansion positions. We currently have
four vacancies, two Legislative Analysts, one Legislative Analyst position will be vacant
effective April 18, and then we have the new Accounts Payable Specialist position that
we’re currently trying to fill. And then the proposed expansion positions now are the
Council Services Technician position, and then also a part-time Sergeant-At-Arms
position. The next slide shows the total Council Services Program Budget Summary.
So, it shows for FY ‘20 the adopted Budget was $7,385,679. The Mayor’s Proposed
Budget that you have before you is $7,999,471. And we’re proposing some reductions
in our Office’s budget. The reductions total $741,920. So, this would bring the OCS
request down to $7,257,551, which is an additional $128,128 reduction. And this
would make our total budget request for FY ‘21 1.7 percent lower than the FY ‘20
Budget. So, this next slide shows the Chair’s Contingency, Council Inauguration, and
Councilmember Accounts. This one, there’s no additional revisions being proposed.
The total FY ‘20 Budget adopted was $1,500,684. The FY ‘21 Mayor’s Proposed is
$1,659,169, and which amounts to a 10.6 percent increase from FY ‘20. This next
slide shows the Office of Council Services Budget Overview. It shows for the FY ‘20
Budget adopted amount is $4,029,995. The FY ‘21 Mayor’s Proposed was $5,035,302.
-
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And our Office is proposing revisions in the amount of $601,920. This would bring
our FY ‘21 revised request down to $4,433,382. And this would be an overall
10 percent increase from FY ‘20. Now, we’ll breakdown each of those different areas
from the prior slide. So, this is from our A Account, for salaries. The FY ‘20 Budget
adopted, $2,992,615. The Mayor’s Proposed, $3,436,745. And we’re proposing
revisions to reduce the appropriation by $156,920. And this would be...bring our
revised FY ‘21 request down to $3,279,825, and that would be a 9.6 percent increase
from FY ‘20. So, this amount here in Column B for the revised FY ‘21 appropriation
includes the OCS salary step increases already. The revisions to the Proposed Mayor’s
Budget are, we’re proposing to delete the Deputy Director position. We’re proposing to
delete the Council Services Aide position. We’d like to add salary increases for Council
Aides, and this is what we discussed at the Chair’s meeting on Friday. And then
finally, we have.. .we’re requesting to add a 2 percent salary increases for
Councilmembers, the Director, Supervising Legislative Attorney, and Legislative
Attorneys. And this... that’s based on the Salary Commission authorization which I’ll
explain a little bit later. The next slide shows OCS B Operations. For FY ‘20 Budget
adopted amount is $984,535. The FY ‘21 Mayor’s Proposed amount is $1,519,223.
We’re proposing revisions to the Mayor’s Proposed Budget a reduction of $443,000,
which would bring our FY ‘21 revised request down to $1,076,223, which is a
9.3 percent increase from FY ‘20. So, the revisions that’s we’re proposing are to
reduce a cubicle and desk for the deleted Deputy Director position. We’re proposing to
delete the document scanning and disposal project, delete the closed captioning
services project, and delete the 7th floor plan design project. For the OCS C Account,
the FY ‘21 [sic] Budget adopted amount was $52,845. The Mayor’s Proposed amount
is $79,334. We’re proposing a $2,000 decrease, which would bring our FY ‘21 revised
requested amount to $77,334, which is a 46.3 percent increase. The amount, you’ll
see a 55.9 percent change for machinery and equipment. And the majority of that is
to pay for the replacement of two computer servers that need to be replaced because
we have reached our capacity for those servers. And then the $2,000 reduction is to
reduce the computer for the deleted Deputy Director position. For the Audit and
Professional Services, the FY ‘20 Budgeted amount was $1,855,000. The FY ‘21
Mayor’s Proposed Budget was $1,305,000. We are proposing to reduce this item by
$140,000, which would bring our FY ‘21 Revised Request down to $1,165,000, and it’s
a reduction overall of 37.2 percent less than FY ‘20 Adopted Budget.
-

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Is that it?
MS. FUJITA: So, that concludes the overview and the PowerPoint.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. Mahalo, Ms. Fujita. Shall I begin with the questions?
MS. FUJITA: Sure.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. All right. So, we received questions on Salaries,
Wages, Operations. Okay, so the first question is from Pro Temp Kama. In light of
Covid- 19, are members of Maui County willing to take a 10 percent cut for six
months? Okay, so I guess that’s not really for you. It might be a question... I mean
-
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unless you want to answer it. It might be a question for Corporation Counsel. Would
you like to respond to that question?
MS. FUJITA: The only comment I had for that one is that the Charter.
to elaborate on that.

.

.(inaudible)..

.

want

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: I’m sorry. You were muted. I accidentally muted you.
Would you mind repeating that one more time? Sorry about that.
MS. FUJITA: Sure, no problem. So, the only comment I have for this question is that the
Charter has designated the Salary Commission to have sole authority to determine
compensation of elected officials.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo. Okay, the second question is from Member Paltin.
Please provide the SR rating, step, and dollar amount allotted for all position titles
within the County Council and indicate which position titles are vacant.
MS. FUJITA: Sure. So, can you see the screen I’m sharing?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yes.
MS. FUJITA: Okay. So, for the Director, there’s no SR or step for the Director. The
proposed salary is $149,507. For the Supervising Legislative Attorney, there’s also no
SR or step for that position. The proposed salary is $137,700. And then we have
various other positions listed, Legislative Attorney at $133,573. We have Legislative
Analyst at $78,493. We have one.. .two.. .three, the three vacant positions that I had
mentioned earlier with the appropriate salaries. Another Analyst at $99,016 [sic]; one
Analyst at $75,739; one at $74,756; and one, the vacant position, at.. .oh, the one
that’s going to be vacant on April 18, $92,151; and then one Analyst, $63,789. And
then we have our Supervising Committee Secretary at CR-4L, her salary, $82,177.
And then we have the Committee Secretaries, one CR-3M at $73,222 [sic]; Budget
Committee Secretary, CR-2M, $79,017; one Committee Secretary, CR-31 at $62,604;
Committee Secretary at CR-3L, $71,787; Committee Secretary, CR-3M at
$73,222 [sic]; another Committee Secretary, CR-3F, $55,677; Support Supervisor at
CR-8E at $68,852; Council Services Technician at CR- 1L, $79,792. We have the new
proposed Council Services Technician at CR- 1D. That will, of course, depend on the
experience of the new employee. But right now, we have it budgeted at $56,030. We
have our Personnel Specialist, CR- 1L, $79,792; Senior Accountant, CR- 1L, $79,792;
our... the new Accounts Payable position, again the salary will depend on the
experience and qualifications of the applicant, but we have it budgeted at CR- 1D,
$56,030. The new proposed part-time Sergeant-at-Anns position, we have budgeted
$25,000. Council Services Assistants, and these are part-time positions, one’s at
$24,000 budgeted, and the other one, $18,500 budgeted. And then we have our four
Council Aides for the District Offices. As we discussed on Friday, the proposal is to
have all the salaries be brought up to the same level at $50,956. I see the CR needs to
be changed to CR-OC. Sorry, that’s a typographical error. But the amounts are
correct, $50,956. I think that’s it.
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:

Okay, mahalo, Ms. Fujita. The third question is from
Member Paltin. Please provide Councilmember salary amounts.

MS. FUJITA: So, for the Councilmember salary amounts, I think one of... the question
included an Index code that is a transposed number, so it’s an error. So, the correct
Index code for the Councilmember salary amounts is 901041. And the Council Chair
salary amount is $83,047, and then all the Coundilmembers, they all have the same
amounts, $77,240.
And this includes the 2 percent increase that the Salary
Commission authorized as of January 1st.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Okay, mahalo.
The next question is also
Member Paltin. Why do all of the FY ‘21 E/P list N/A?

from

MS. FUJITA: So, similar to the other Legislative Branch offices, there are no equivalent
personnel restrictions for the Council Services Program. If you’ll notice in the Budget
Ordinance, there’s a proviso which states that disbursement for salaries and premium
pay is not restricted by Section 5 of the General Budget Provisions. In Section 5,
there’s.a section that pertains to the E/Ps and LTAs. So, that’s why it says...it’s listed
as N/A.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo. Next question is from Member Sugimura.
Please justify the salary increases for the OCS Director.
MS. FUJITA:
So, the current salary for the OCS Director was set at $146,575 by
Resolution 19-76. At the time, that was the same salary as the Corporation Counsel
and Prosecuting Attorney. On February 14, 2020, the Salary Commission authorized
a 2 percent increase in the salary of the Corporation Counsel and the Prosecuting
Attorney to $149,507, retroactive to January 1, 2020. Historically, the past practice
has been to maintain salary parity among County attorneys in Corporation Counsel,
Prosecuting Attorney, and Office of Council Services. The proposed revision is to
maintain that salary parity by setting the OCS Director salary at $149,507 which is a
2 percent increase from the current salary. This is the same current salary of the
Corporation Counsel and Prosecuting Attorney without the retroactive increase. The
proposed OCS Director salary increase would take effect on July 1, 2020, the same
date when the other OCS staff salary increases will take effect.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Mahalo.
The next question is from Member Paltin,
Committee Vice-Chair King, Member Sugimura, and Council Chair Lee. Please explain
the need for, and the duties and responsibilities of, the new position of Sergeant-atArms.
MS. FUJITA: The Staff has expressed safety concerns. It’s been to me like happening more
frequently. The safety concerns have been coming up regarding disruptive individuals
and the need to make sure that we’re providing a safe working environment during
Council and Committee meetings. The part-time Sergeant-at-Arms position is being
proposed to address those safety concerns by the Staff. The duties summary is that
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the Sergeant-at-Arms would work on days when Council, Committee, and Chair’s
meetings are scheduled, so it’s a part-time position. The Sergeant-at-Arms shall
preserve order and assist with other related duties during meetings as directed by the
meeting Chair. The Sergeant-at-Arms may also assist with other tasks as needed.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo for the explanation. Okay, and the next question is
from Committee Vice-Chair King, Member Sugimura, and Council Chair Lee. Please
justify the need... oh, sorry. The next question is for Member.. .oh, yeah, no, I was
right. Sorry. The responsibilities of the new position of Deputy Director.
MS. FUJITA: So, this request is being withdrawn at this time.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo. Next question is from Member Sugimura
and Council Chair Lee. Please explain the need for, and duties and responsibilities of,
the new position of the Council Services Technician.
MS. FUJITA: So, currently there’s only one Council Services Technician to provide services
to the Councilmembers, the Office of Council Services, the Office of the County Clerk,
and the Office of the County Auditor. One technician is not sufficient to provide
adequate technical assistance to approximately 88 employees in the Legislative
Branch. The duties for this position are, the majority of work will be related to the
computer system which includes coordinating and assisting with the installation,
implementation, maintenance, backup, training, and technical support for the
information technology systems of the Legislative Branch; participating and assisting
in the diagnosis of malfunctions and the resolution of problems in a timely manner;
and participating and assisting in analyzing the usefulness of information technology
in performing agency functions; recommending improvements in information
technology systems and related facilities. Other related duties may be assigned as
needed.
The position will assist with the administrative and clerical services
necessary for the general operation of the agency, including the installation,
maintenance, and repair of electrical, telephone, and data connections within its
facilities.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

..

.

(inaudible)...

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: I’m sorry? Is someone trying to speak? Okay. Okay,
mahalo, Ms. Fujita.
Okay, next question is from Member Sugimura and
Council Chair Lee. And I’ll combine the next two questions. It’s please explain the
need for, and the duties and responsibilities of, the positions of Accounts Payable
Specialist and Council Services Aide.
MS. FUJITA: So, for the Accounts Payable Specialist, currently there is a shortfall in the
staffing of the Support Section. There are only three support staff to provide
administrative services to approximately 71 employees in the Legislative Branch.
Support Section staff routinely have to work overtime to complete work in a timely
manner. One staff member worked eight hours of overtime on a Saturday and eight
hours on a Sunday and was still not able to catch up with work. This full-time
-
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position replaces a vacant part-time Council Services Assistant position. The duties
include independently performs a variety of assignments in departmental accounts
payable, purchasing, inventory control, and other related duties as required.
Responsible for the handling and maintenance of accounting records regarding
payments and purchases which necessitates a knowledge of accounting... of account
clerical methods, forms, and techniques. Applies principles, techniques, and concepts
pertinent to government purchasing work.
Consults with supervisor when
clarification of new policies and procedures is required and when complex or technical
questions are not covered by policy or precedents can be identified. Manages and
maintains all inventory from the Office of Council Services and the County Council as
defined by the County of Maui Personal Property Guidelines and internally by OCS.
Performs varied administrative functions and other related duties as required. And
then for the Council Services Aide position, we’re withdrawing that request at this
time.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo. Moving on to Operations, first four questions
are from Member Paltin. Given the current worldwide pandemic and its effects on the
local economy, please suggest cuts that can be made to the Department’s proposal for
the County Council.
MS. FUJITA: So OCS, as mentioned in the PowerPoint, is proposing the following reductions:
the Deputy Director position, reduction of $139,246; for the Council Services Assistant
position, reduction of $47,088; the document scanning and disposal project, a
reduction of $170,000; for the closed captioning project, a reduction of $170,000; for
the 7th Floor Design project, a reduction of $100,000; the furniture and computer for
the Deputy Director, a reduction of $5,000; and then from the Special Counsel
appropriation, a reduction of $140,000; for a total of $71,334 [sic]. With these
reductions the proposed budget decrease from FY ‘20 to FY ‘21 is a reduction overall of
1.7 percent.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Mahalo.
Also given.., so, the next question is from
Member Paltin. Due to the pandemic and shutdown of out-of-state travel, please
explain the travel budget, and give an update on fund expenditure for FY ‘20 to date.
MS. FUJITA: So, the proposed travel budget has been reduced for FY ‘21. The proposal is a
reduction of $25,176, or a 9.2 percent decrease. It’s important to note that the Budget
covers travel from July 1, 2020 to June 30, 2021. So, these are the...this is from the
Details, and it goes over the changes of the reduction. So, I can go over it. Reduce
duplicate off-island committee meetings... and these... a lot of these are just based on
actual usage. So, reduce duplicate off-island committee meetings, $43,000 reduction;
reduce District Office coverage, $1,856; increase Molokai Councilmember district
commute, $10,759; increase Lãn&i Councilmember district commute, $2,896;
increase Hana Councilmember district commute, $1,613; delete Council Chair
statewide meetings, $4,476; delete HSAC bi-annual general membership meeting,
$2,781; delete NACo Board travel, $1,988; adjust WJR Board travel, $1,256; additional
attendees to NACo Conference, $21,000. And that is for the Councilmembers. They
were... I think permitted one NACo conference per year. So, that’s what that amount
-
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reflects from the Central account. Reduce duplicate Legislature travel, $14,979; and
additional mileage reimbursements, additions $6,380. And then for the year-to-date
expense, as of March 31, 2020, the travel year-to-date expense is $88,141.
CHAIR

RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Mahalo for those details.
Okay, question
Member Paltin. Please provide a breakdown of what each office budget will be.

from

MS. FUJITA: So, we just transmitted on Friday the FY ‘21 Councilmember Office Accounts
Budget Allocations. So, thank you for... everyone, for submitting that to our office. So,
this is the breakdown basically that was submitted to EDB, and it shows how each
Councilmember has determined to allocate their total funds which is $181,947. So,
everybody has the same full amount. And then each Member can decide how to split
that up between their A, B, and C Accounts. So, that was this chart is.
VICE-CHAIR KING: South Maui is not on there.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: It’s on the bottom. Sorry.
.(inaudible)... Okay, next
question from Member Paltin. Please provide the costs for each District Office.
.

.

MS. FUJITA: So, this next chart shows that breakdown for each District Office. It does
reflect the salaries that were discussed at the Chair’s meeting, as well as the West
Maui District rent. That was also discussed at the Chair’s meeting. And the totals are
on the bottom.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Okay, great.
Mahalo.
Next is from Committee
Vice-Chair King. Please justify the need for Professional Services. Okay, and looks
like you have it.
MS. FUJITA: So, the two main components are the Akakz2 appropriation for the video
broadcasting and distribution, that’s $290,000.
And that provides for video
production, broadcast, and distribution services for Council and Committee meetings.
And the other amount is for Granicus, $30,195, and that provides for the webcasting
and agenda management solutions for Council and Committee meetings. The other
two proposed projects are being withdrawn, the 7th floor plan design and the closed
captioning projects.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo. And the last question that we have that was
submitted is from Member Sugimura. How are office Executive Assistants amounts
determined? Why do office budgets vary? I am particularly concerned as my office
budget looks like we pay higher than others, but in general my office budget is flat or
some [sic] as most others within Central Maui area. Please ask me to clarify if needed.
MS. FUJITA: So, as I mentioned in a previous question, so each Councilmember determines
their EA salaries in their A Account. And all Councilmembers have the same total
office budget of $181,947. So, the difference that you see is how the Councilmember
decided to divvy up that total amount within their A, B, and C Accounts.
-
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo. And now we’ll go to Members’ questions,
starting with Committee Vice-Chair King, and then we will go to Pro Temp Kama, and
then work our way down from there. Okay, Committee Vice-Chair King, are you
ready?
VICE-CHAIR KING: Yes, I am. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, please proceed.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay. My first question is about why we’re deleting closed captioning.
Is that coming out of a different budget, or just.. .it was just a decision made to not do
that anymore?
MS. FUJITA: It was a project that I was willing to... so, for the Council meetings, I’ll say those
are already done. Those are being done by the Clerk’s Office. But they’re not
currently being done by the Committee meetings. And so, I was proposing that as a
project that we could initiate maybe, you know, starting. I didn’t get a chance to get
feedback from all of the Members on these budget proposals. But the ones I did get
feedback on, you know, wasn’t... it didn’t seem to be that, you know, like a super-high
priority. And so, you know, given the economic situation that our community’s facing,
I tried to really look at the budget and, you know, propose reductions that could be,
you know, maybe wait a year to do.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay. So, that wasn’t something that was in the Budget that you cut. It
was something you thought about proposing and decided not to?
MS. FUJITA: It’s in the Mayor’s Proposed Budget.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Oh, the Mayor put it in. Okay.
MS. FUJITA: Yeah, so I...
VICE-CHAIR KING: Thank you for that. Okay, thank you for that, Traci. I had a question
about the part-time Sergeant-at-Arms, and you’ve got two part-time Council Services
Assistants. Can you combine any of those into one part-time position instead of
having three part-time positions?
MS. FUJITA: No, the duties are really different. The part-time Council Services Assistants,
they help us with archiving our... and putting our documents into electronic format.
So, we’re current, you know, as far as that goes. The project that was being proposed
for the scanning project, that was to archive prior, older documents that we have in
storage. But as far as our current documents, we are current. And that’s what the
Council Assistants help us with. The Sergeant-at-Arms position, I’m looking for
like... the kind of person that I’d be looking for is like maybe like a retired law
enforcement officer, somebody like that, who, you know, has experience with
maintaining order and, you know, dealing with more security-type issues. So, I don’t
think so...
-
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VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay, so you have two part-time Council Services Assistants and they
can’t... that can’t be one full-time position?
MS. FUJITA: I don’t think...
VICE-CHAIR KING: ‘Cause I think the cost of hiring two part-times is more expensive than
one full-time.
MS. FUJITA: Right. Yeah, I guess we could look at that. But, yeah, but I don’t want to lose
any staff at this time.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Oh, those are already in there? Those are positions...
MS. FUJITA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR KING: I thought... okay, I thought they were new. Okay, okay, sorry about that.
No, never mind. So, and then I have a question about.. .we got.. .we had approval for
the Chair to issue an RFP for a Affordable Housing plan. And if we get that, where
would we.. .wouldn’t we put the funding in the Council Budget, Council Services
Budget? Is there enough in there in Professional Services or some other, the audit, or
some other bucket of funding that would cover that expense?
MS. FUJITA: We were going to try to do it.

.(inaudible).

.

.

.

in FY ‘20.

VICE-CHAIR KING: Pardon?
MS. FUJITA: We were going to try to encumber the funds in FY ‘20.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Oh, okay, so the funds are in there now?
MS. FUJITA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Oh, okay. Okay, that’s good. That’s great news. And then my last
question is on the Council Services Technician, you know, basically another Bruce.
Will this allow us to cut down on the amount of money that we spend on the
independent contractor who ifies over and supports Bruce?
MS. FUJITA: I’m not sure because I think they provide technical expertise that Bruce needs.
Unless, of course we hire somebody that has even more, I guess more technical
knowledge than Bruce, maybe. We were thinking that...
VICE-CHAIR KING: That’s what.. .yeah.
MS. FUJITA:

..

.(inaudible)...

-
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VICE-CHAIR KING: I think that would be prudent if we hire somebody with those extra
skills, and then we don’t have
--

MS. FUJITA: Right.
VICE-CHAIR KING: --to fly somebody over every time we need somebody. So, I just want to
that
--

MS. FUJITA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR KING:
Chair.

--thought in there. And that’s.. .those are my questions. Thank you,

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Perfect timing. Okay. Okay, ready, Pro Temp Kama?
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: I am, Chair. I just have one question. And that is the follow-up
to the Sergeant-at-Arms. What kind of authority would the Sergeant-at-Arms have?
MS. FUJITA: Well, this is a new position. I’ve been trying to research other, you know,
Sergeant-at-Arms positions for other legislative bodies, and there’s not a whole lot out
there. But basically, initially anyway, you know, because it’s a new position, we’d
have to start somewhere. And basically, we just need somebody who can be
consistently at meetings and maintain order. If they’re at these meetings consistently,
they’ll kind of learn, you know, the individuals that are usually participating at
meetings and hopefully they can, you know, maintain a safe work environment for the
Staff. But I’m not anticipating at this time like they would be carrying a weapon or
anything like that.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: So, would you anticipate that they would have some authority.. .1
mean if the people don’t quell down, what would their... what would they do? I mean
what kind of authority, aside from calling 911, or is there... do they have arresting
powers? Would they have that?
MS. FUJITA: Well, that’s why I’m kind of hoping that we can find like a retired law
enforcement officer that already has those skills of how to manage disruptive people.
The Sergeant-at-Arms though would be working at the direction of the Chair for
whatever meeting they’re staffing. So, the Chair would be the one to direct the
Sergeant-at-Arms to take action, or not take action. But as far as what they would
actually do, I’m hoping to find somebody that already knows how, you know, what’s
the appropriate way to handle these kinds of situations.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you, Chair. No more questions.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Pro Temp Kama.
Member Sugimura, are you ready? Please proceed.

-
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COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you. Going back to Member Kama’s question that
initially Traci was... had an appointment.. .1 think probably met with a lot of the
Councilrnembers. And this discussion about putting this Sergeant-at-Arms came up,
and at that time I supported it. I want to say that, Traci, in light of Covid- 19 and the
changes that we’re seeing happening all around us with the 7 to 8,000 working
members of our community losing their jobs and closure of the hotels and things like
that, that I think at time I am now not supporting it. I did because of things that
happened last term. But if I look at what has happened, or our committee meetings
over this last, you know, a year or so and well, three years since I’ve been in office, but
the need came up periodically. But I think I’ve learned that it’s really the Chair’s
responsibility to manage it, and the Clerk’s Office has helped us in terms of overall
things like that or calling the police. I mean I’m just telling you that so thank you for
putting this in, but at this time I don’t support it. I think we can wait for another time
when our economy... economic condition will improve, and maybe we can reassess.
So, I wanted to just set that straight. And then I notice that on the Program Budget
on Page 114, there are.. .can you explain the salary amounts that you have? And this
relates to our individual Councilmembers’ budgets where the Clerk’s Office, or you all
have determined what it is our change amounts are. Or, how did you get that
amount?
MS. FUJITA:
.(inaudible)... Nicole has a
.(inaudible)... Sorry. Can we skip to the
next question? We have the... the copy we have doesn’t have all of our pages in it.
.

.

.

.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Okay, and also your... the PowerPoint presentation, or the
answers I think, sounds like that you had for the Budget Committee’s questions. Can
you also forward that to us?
MS. FUJITA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: I was trying to take photos of all of ‘em. But I think
they’re... the print gets pretty small. Regarding question number 5, the salary increase
for OCS Director, in Budget Details 3-4, it talks about the parity for that position
being an attorney. And then what happens to David Raatz? ‘Cause David Raatz is
also an attorney. I’m just curious. I mean he’s very qualified also.
MS. FUJITA: Right. So, I... the proposal is for a 2 percent increase for all attorneys in OCS.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: That’s the increase that you’re asking for?
MS. FUJITA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Based upon.. .what did you say? Salary Commission?
MS. FUJITA: Yeah, so the Salary Commission authorized the 2 percent increase for the
Corporation Counsel and Prosecuting Attorney.
I believe they’re going to be
transmitting a bill to authorize 2 percent increases for their staff attorneys. So, I’m
just trying to keep that, like I said, panty with the other offices.
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COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Okay, but that’s optional for us, right. It’s not that you
would. that position would fall under the same criteria from the Salary Commission,
or was that sent to that... our office for that position?
. .

MS. FUJITA: Salary Commission does not set salaries for OCS.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Yeah, okay. And...
MS. FUJITA:
(inaudible)
had? Was it Page 114?
.

.

.

..

I have the Program Budget. So, what was the question you

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Yeah, where... I’m just curious that the Office of Council
Services decided what our office accounts would be, the change amounts and
the.. .you see that?
MS. FUJITA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: The bottom section.
MS. FUJITA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: I guess how did you get those numbers? Because it sounds
like youre predetermining what our office budgets are. The change amounts in terms
of our EAs, I think is what you’re talking about.
MS. FUJITA: We’re trying to... so these figures were submitted back in the Fall.
wondering if they were based on what the FY ‘20 amounts were.

I’m

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you.

MS. FUJITA:

..

.(inaudible)...

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Saved by the bell, yeah?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. Mahalo, Member Sugimura. I believe I submitted my
office budget to OCS. Okay, next is Member Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN:
.(inaudible)... Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Traci, for your
presentation. I really appreciate it. I was wondering, you know, when you e-mail us
the answers to the questions and the presentation if perhaps that you could include
the Index codes from the amounts that you’re decreasing so that we know where in
the Budget Details the decrease amounts are coming from.
.

.

MS. FUJITA: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you. And then the other thing I wasn’t sure because I
was, like Member Sugimura said, I was looking at my screen but it was a little bit tiny,
and there wasn’t a corresponding Index code, was that Member King had mentioned
that perhaps the HSAC Conference for this year being cancelled. And I was wondering
if that was reflected in the subtractions that you had made in travel and whatnot.
MS. FUJITA: No, it’s... the reduction is not included in the proposal.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Could you possibly include what... if the HSAC Conference is the
decrease amount in regards to that, and what Index number it would come out from?
MS. FUJITA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: And then in relation to Member Kama and Member Sugimura’s
question, I’m not sure if it was the Members who felt unsafe, or if it was our staff that
felt unsafe. But are you looking into possibly other ways to make our staff feel safe
than hiring a Sergeant-at-Arms, like possibly, you know, some sort of training on how
to deal with difficult people, or you know, the steps to do things other than hiring a
person, one person, that would be the central point that people would turn to? I’m
speaking more in terms of, you know, empowering everyone so that they always feel
safe, and they always... everyone knows what to do if they don’t feel safe kind of
situation.
MS. FUJITA: Yeah, I know from time to time the DPS offers personal safety classes. So, we
can look into that, maybe bringing an instructor in to train staff because the issue of
safety is for staff. That’s who brought this concern tb my attention. But the
Sergeant-at-Arms would be there to protect everybody in the meeting, not just the
staff, but the Members and the public as well. So, I really do believe that this position
would help with that because what happens during the meeting is that the staff ends
up having to try to maintain the order or, you know, assist the Chair with that. And
the staff is not really comfortable, you know, filling that role. So, we have.., like Ihave
made proposed reductions for other positions that I feel we can hold off on. But this
one I feel is very important for the staff.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: And you don’t think it can be addressed through training the
staff?
Because from the discussion that you had with Member Kama and
Member Sugimura, the person wouldn’t have a weapon and they wouldn’t have a.. .you
know, they might be calling 911. I’m trying to pay attention to the meeting as much
as possible, but it doesn’t.. .it seems like the people that we’re having trouble
containing order with aren’t necessarily violent people, but that they just, you know,
need some assistance in other types of ways. And I’m concerned if we come at them
from that type of harsh of a standpoint, it could escalate the situation instead of de
escalate the situation.
MS. FUJITA: Well, we can see if that training would help. I mean I’m thinking, you know,
like everything else, it’s not going to be all or nothing. I think maybe some staff might
be more comfortable personally handling situations like that than others. So, you
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know, we could offer the training and see if, you know, if that helps or not.
think it’s really going to depend on the individual staff and their comfort level.

But I

COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: And from my point of view, I guess what I like to convey that I’m
more supportive of de-escalation and mediation and, you know, trying to encourage
participation instead of like, you know, my way or the highway, get out. Thank you.
CHAIR

RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Mahalo,
Member Hokama, you ready? Okay.

Member Paltin.

Member Hokama?

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, thank you, yeah, yeah. I forgot. You need to use your
finger and not a pointer to activate the screen. So, thank you, Chair. I appreciate all
my colleagues’ questions. I thought the discussion has been very good. So, for me,
real quickly, yeah, definitely no consensus on the Sergeant-at-Arms. That person will
not take the part of a bad Chair, okay. You cannot.. .you need a good Chair to conduct
the meeting. And I don’t think we need a Sergeant-at-Arms. We can always call MPD
who has always come and responded to Council’s request or the Committee’s request.
I think maybe Ms. Lee can have a Chair’s meeting, and this is some of the things that
we should be discussing, the role of the Chairman of the committee and how we will
maintain decorum, and some of the tools that we could share among each other
because a strong Chair will defmitely maintain decorum. So, so much for that. My
thing is under the Program Audits, I may ask for us to consider maybe putting a little
more money in there, Chair, just because I think we should be requiring potentially
more audits on the virus expenditures. So, that’s one thing I’m looking at. I’m also
concerned and appreciate Ms. King bringing up that HPSI contract. I would agree.
We need to make a decision, and maybe that’s something Ms. Lee will take in for
another Chair’s meeting on what we expect from the 7th floor staff, and who to do it.
Because I feel we are missing a great opportunity, Chair, by not cross training,
requiring our employees for that experience. I think we should be able to cut down
overtime, and I don’t want excuses. I’ve seen us going the wrong path for eight years
now. We need to start cross training, allow people to perform and stop allowing the
Members to keep waiting for work that should’ve been done last week, than this week.
So, that’s where I am on that. I’m reluctant to support any expansions of anything
right now, until I get more comfortable with the financial picture of this County. And
again, I’ll be reviewing regarding the discrepancies we started from the term regarding
position pay and discrepancies within the Council Services budget. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member Hokama. Okay.
ready? I think I have to unmute you. Oh, there we go.

Council Chair Lee, you

COUNCILMEMBER LEE: On, off, on, off, okay. I just want to say I generally support the
OCS budget presentation proposal.
To Member King’s question about the
Comprehensive Housing Study, we.. .the Plan. The wheels are in motion already to
draft the RFP, and we plan to move forward with the study this year. So, hopefully
everything will go according to plan. I believe that we should be very cautious with
spending this year because we need to find out what, you know, what the true impacts
of the virus will bring us. And that’s... that we won’t have a handle on for months.
-
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But at the same time, I’m reluctant to reduce salaries because, you know, our
workforce is so different from everybody else. Our workforce has a guarantee of two
years, and that’s it. So, because the lack of security is inherent in the jobs in OCS
and I guess part of the Clerk’s Office, you know, we have to be careful in order to be
able to attract the best, we have to pay accordingly. And it shows because this past
couple of years, we’ve struggled to keep our positions filled. And so that tells you, you
know, who wants to work for two years and then what happens, you know. So, the
idea is, you know, be careful not to trim those areas too much because we need the
competent help. And we need people to consistently.. .we need a consistent workforce,
not people who are here today and gone tomorrow. So, that’s my input. Thank you,
Madam Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair Lee. Okay, next we have Member Molina.
No, yeah, Member Molina. You ready? Please proceed. Oh, I think you need to
unmute yourself.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I did.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: There you go.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good. Okay, all right. Thank you, Madam Chair. Question
for the Director, there’s a 48 percent increase in premium pay. What’s been done to
try and keep premium pay down? ‘Cause I know that’s a topic that’s, you know, been
on our minds for years. Not only with our own department, but other departments as
well. Madam Director?
MS. FUJITA: So, the premium pay was reduced last Fiscal Year. And the proposal this year
is to bring it back to, I think it was FY ‘19 amount. The steps that we’ve taken this
year to try to reduce premium pay were we have certain days are designated as catch
up days where staff use those times to try not to interrupt each other too much and
try to get caught up on work because what I was told one of the reasons why the staff
work overtime is because when they come in or stay late or come in on the weekends,
they’re not interrupted. And that’s when they can get caught up on their work. So,
we try to designate certain days to allow them to do that within the workday. And
we’ve also asked them to... I’ve also asked them to please make sure that all of their
overtime is justified and documented. But with all of those efforts, overtime is still
incurred just because of the nature of the legislative work. You know, we need to get
things posted. We need to get minutes done. We need to get Committee Reports done.
And if meetings run late, the staff has to stay and finish up what they need to get
done. So, from what I’ve seen so far, even at full staff I think there’s still going to be
overtime that’s going to be incurred, just by the nature of the work.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you. I agree with what you’re saying, but also I
think we also need to emphasize worker efficiency as well too ‘cause that has a big
play in things too. So, we just gotta work smarter too, yeah. And I don’t think any
additional training is needed to work more efficiently, but that to me is a factor as well
in helping to keep premium pay down. Next question, very quickly, the new Accounts
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position. Has OCS management determined I guess the rationale for this? Is it again
because of maybe staff being overburdened with extra work? Or, again could it be
possibly due to a lack of efficiency by staff? Any comments, Madam Director?
MS. FUJITA: So, that position actually replaces a part-time Council Services Assistant
position that was there, and the person is no longer there. So, there is this shortfall of
staffing in that section. And while the staff has made, you know, valiant efforts to try
to keep up, they’re just not able to keep up. They need that additional staff person
put back there. And the position was redescribed so it is a bit more demanding than
before, but that is what the Support Section needs in order to complete their work in a
timely manner. I mean they’re constantly working overtime to try to get the work
done.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, and very quickly, lastly, about the Sergeant-at-Arms. I
don’t know, it may be a while we’re going to be working this way for the next month or
two. Have you... I assume you have talked to MPD about possibly having someone
available for the majority of our Council and Committee meetings ‘cause I guess it
depends on the type of agenda items on our meetings is when we can anticipate we
may need extra security. Any thoughts with your discussions with MPD, if you had
any, about the Sergeant-at-Arms?
MS. FUJITA: Yes. Before we proposed the Sergeant-at-Arms position, we did meet with the
Police Chief about possibly having someone assigned for the Council and Committee
meetings. But they aren’t able, with their current staffing, they aren’t able to provide
that type of service to the Council. So, they can continue to be on-call, you know, as
we have them... have it right now. But what Staff has found is that, you know, it takes
time for the police to arrive when you call them. And in the meantime, the staff is left
trying to deal with the situation. And like I said, you know, some staff are okay with
dealing with it, but others just aren’t. So, it would be good to have somebody present
at the meetings, somebody who’s there who can get to know people, you know, know
the regular people that go there, develop a good relationship with them so that, like
Councilmember Paltin mentioned about, deescalating. You know, when you have a
familiar face there and somebody who knows who and what is and, you know, it kind
of helps I think to just kind of maintain that order. So, that’s the hope anyway for
that position.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
Madam Chair.

Okay, thank you very much, Madam Director.

Thank you,

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member Molina. Okay, Member Sinenci?
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Thank you, Chair. I just had one question for Director Fujita
as the other Members have already asked most of my questions. But my question was
what was the main impetus for deleting the closed captioning service? I know this was
something that a lot of residents with disabilities had requested in the last Budget.
So, I just wanted to know what was the reasoning.
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MS. FUJITA: Oh, I guess I’m not familiar with the request by the public. It was something
that was brought to my attention when I became Director. It was pointed out that
right now only Council meetings have closed captioning, and they had just started
their closed captioning, their project. And so, we were kind of seeing how it was going,
and then we would.. .we figured we could consider implementing that for the
Committee meetings. But I just, you know, given what’s happening right now with
this Covid-19, I just took another hard look at the Budget and looked for areas that I
felt we could possibly hold off on for another year, and that was just one of ‘em.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Just for clarification, so right now the Council meetings have
closed captioning?
MS. FUJITA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: That would end with this budget cut?
MS. FUJITA: Oh no, sorry. The Council’s closed captioning is handled by the Clerk’s Office.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Oh, okay.
MS. FUJITA: So, it wouldn’t.. .yeah, this reduction
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI:

.

.

--

.(inaudible)...

MS. FUJITA: --wouldn’t affect the Council meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Okay. Thank you for that explanation. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member Sinenci. Okay, so I have one question.
Ms. Fujita, is there additional monies set aside for additional audits that may come up
in FY ‘21?

MS. FUJITA: Yeah, we have our.. .the appropriation for FY ‘21 for audits. There’s $405,000.
So, there is funding available there.

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo for that. And I wanted to clarify on the NACo
Conference. You said that there’s been an increase there to allow Councilmembers to
attend two NACo Conferences.
MS. FUJITA: One.

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay.
MS. FUJITA: One NACo Conference, from the Central Account.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: So, no change there.
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MS. FUJITA: Yeah, it just wasn’t budgeted in FY ‘20, that’s why. So, now we’re budgeting

--

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh, okay.
MS. FUJITA: --it. Yeah.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. Okay, these are all my questions. Okay, Members,
it’s 12:11.. .oh, and just to clarify. Ms. Fujita, will you send us your responses to the
questions that were submitted earlier in writing?
MS. FUJITA: Yes.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, great, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Chair, can I...
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Committee Vice-Chair King?
VICE-CHAIR KING: Yeah, I just wanted to... thank you so much. I just wanted to clarify
what was said earlier about the HSAC, like not needing the HSAC Conference travel.
The HSAC was cancelled for this current Fiscal Year, not for the next Fiscal Year. So,
I think that Ms. Fujita’s budget had travel in there for next year. And we don’t know
what’s going to happen next year yet. Is that correct
--

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo...
VICE-CHAIR KING: --Traci?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh, Ms. Fujita?
MS. FUJITA: Yes, yes. Yes, thank you for that clarification.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo. Okay, Members, it’s 12:12. We have
one... two... three.. .four, four priority proposals from Pro Temp Kama. Member Paltin?
.

.

COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: I just was... in addition to the questions, I’m not sure, there’s so
much stuff on Granicus. Can we get a e-mail of the presentation as well?
MS. FUJITA: Yes, I can transmit the PowerPoint as well.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you, thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, great.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Sorry to interrupt.
-
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: No problem. Mahalo, Member Paltin. Okay, here we go. It’s
12:13, so I was.. .there are four priority proposals from Pro Temp Kama, and they’re
really one big one. And Ill allow her to present on it. So, I’m thinking about taking
the meeting to 12:30 so that we can fmish with OCS, have our lunch, and then return
with the County Auditor. Are there any objections?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: I object. I’m sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: I have a caregiver coming in right now to... so I can help her to
understand how to take care of my husband. So, if I could come on back after, I’d be
okay with that.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: That’s fme.
VICE-CHAIR KING: No objections.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objections.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, all right,COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR

RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
--sounds good.
So, Members, would... I
Pro Temp Kama, what time do you think you’ll be pau with doing that?

guess

COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Probably around one o’clock.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, okay. Members, would you like to take a one-hour
lunch and return at 1:15 so that we can stay on schedule? Or, we can...
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: One hour.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yeah? Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER LEE: One hour.
VICE-CHAIR KING: One hour’s fair.
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COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Is that going to be enough for Member Kama? She has to
take care to the caregiver.

COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Yeah, yeah.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yes, she said that she was going to finish at 1:00.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Yeah. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: So, one hour from now would be 1:15. So, okay. All right,
Members, well take our lunch break now. It’s 12:15 on April 6. And please be back
in your seats with the video on at 1:15. The Economic Development and Budget
Committee is now in recess.
(gavel).
.

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

.

.

12:15 p.m.
1:19 p.m.

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
(gavel)
(inaudible)... From Pro Temp Tasha Kama.
The procedure is that each priority will have
.(inaudible).
the Councilmembers
will have two minutes to explain each priority. So, since there are four, and they’re
kind of together, I would allow, you know, Pro Temp Kama to take them together, if
she would like, for eight minutes, if you need that long. And then I’ll aIlow our OCS
Director, Ms. Fujita, to respond, and then I’ll open up the floor to Members to have.., to
ask questions, if you’d like. Okay, Pro Temp Kama, are you ready?
.

.

.

.

.

..

COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: I’m ready, Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, please proceed.

COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you. And thank you, Members, for the break that you
gave me earlier. The person that is here is still here, so you’re going to hear a lot of
that background noise or talking. So, my proposal is actually to be able to put
$150,000 for three expanded positions for three new District Offices in Kihei,
Makawao, Pãia, and Upcountry. And that would also.. .it’s a $8,000 increase for office
equipment and furniture for those District Offices, and also $75,000 increase for rent
for the new District Offices in Kihei, Makawao, Päia, and Upcountry. And then
$100,000 for a study and implementation of video remote testimony from all the
District Offices. So, basically that... I... my sense is that life as we knew it before is not
ever going to be the same. That this Covid- 19 is a game changer for us, and I think
the way that we’re going to be having to do things from now on is probably going to be
remotely. And that’s my sense is that if we have District Offices in all the different
communities, people would not have to drive so far to be able to come to testify should
they desire that they could just go, it’s close to home, and therefore, reduce the carbon
imprint when it comes to climate change. So, Chair, that’s my justification, my
rationale, and those are my thoughts. Thank you.

-

48

-

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND BUDGET COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 6, 2020

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo, Pro Temp Kama. So, the four is $150,000 for
E/Ps, $8,000...I’m sorry, $150,000 for three E/Ps, $8,000 for office equipment and
furniture for all three offices, $75,000 for rent at the three locations, and $100,000 for
a study and implementation of video remote testimony from all District Offices.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Yes, Chair. That is correct. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Mahalo. And again, this was distributed to all the
Councilmembers this morning.
Ms. Fujita, would you like to comment on the
proposal?
MS. FUJITA: Thank you, Chair. I just wanted to mention that having additional District
Offices will place additional workload on the Support Section. So, you know, hopefully
with this new Accounts Payable position, you know, they’ll be able to handle that
additional workload. But I just wanted to raise that as a potential issue.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. Okay, Members...
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo. Okay, I will open up the floor for questions starting
with Committee Vice-Chair King, and then fli go to Member Sinenci.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Member Kama, for thinking about the
districts, appreciate it. I have a couple questions and just maybe a timely concern
about starting these new offices while we’re in the mode of people testifying from
home. My first question is, is that something that we think might be continued which
would maybe make the District Offices less dire right now, you know, as far as
testifying from home, some people will be able to testify. Are we going to be ending
that.. .we anticipate ending that as soon as the Sunshine Law is reinstated? And then
the second question is for Ms. Fujita, if we have three extra bodies, why would that
cause more work? Wouldn’t those people who are in those District Offices be able to
cover whatever workload is in addition?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. Pro Temp Kama, and then Ms. Fujita.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: I think in answer to Councilmember King’s question, I think the
answer is yes. I think I anticipate this probably being the new way in which we do
business from now on.
VICE-CHAIR KING: So, from home or with the District Offices?

COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: In the District Offices once the Covid- 19 is over.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo. And Ms. Fujita?
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MS. FUJITA: So, with the District Offices when they require supplies, for example, the
Support Section assists with that, processing of payroll, and also like the technical
assistance. So, those are all going to be additional employees that are going to need
administrative services. And the Support Section is the one primarily that handles
those types of duties.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay, if I can follow up, Chair, just one question.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: I was going to give everyone one question and one follow-up.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay, I just have one follow-up.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: You had two questions.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Oh, I did? Okay.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yeah, you asked one for Member Kama, and one for
Ms. Fujita. I’ll do one round, and then I’ll do one more round.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay.
CHAIR RAWLINS—FERNANDEZ: Member Sinenci? Member Sinenci, do you have a question
for either the proposal from Member Kama. to Member Kama, or Ms. Fujita?
. .

COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Yeah, just a clarification question. So, it looks like.. .so, none
of these offices has been started up yet, correct? These are just startup costs for
--

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: --District Offices in Kihei. But the $100,000 study for remote
testimonies for all District Offices including Hana, yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Correct, yes, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI:
Thank you, Chair.

Okay.

All right.

I’ll yield the floor to my fellow Members.

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member Sinenci. Member Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Madam Chair. And thank you very
much for this proposal, Member Kama, ‘cause I think it is visionary, and it’s
consistent with the, I guess, the approach people are taking throughout the very many
municipalities about government being as transparent and accessible as possible.
And, of course, with the Covid- 19 virus situation how it’s defmitely changed our way of
legislation. My one question for now is just who will hire and who will set up each of
these offices? Have you made that assessment at this point?
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Pro Temp Kama?
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: I would assume it would be OCS being as how it is under their
purview, and that’s their side of the house. That’s what I assumed.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And the last quick question, as far as cost, any.. .what
was your process for coming up with the estimated costs?
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Well, we kind of.. .you gauge from Ms. Paltin’s opening of her
office, and we just kind of put it around there, except for the study. The study was
just something we just pulled out of the air ‘cause we’ve never done this before.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, great. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member Molina. Chair Lee?
COUNCILMEMBER LEE: I am in support of the concept. So, it has my general support, but
you know, we have to look at how the overall expenses unfold too. So, for now I
support it. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair Lee. Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you for my question. I would just say this, I’m with
Chair Lee. I have no problem looking at these options. But I’m going to prefer to wait
till we go through the Budget a little bit more with the other departments to
understand the priority we’re going to need to place Countywide. So, I’ll wait to make
any decisions on the request. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member Hokama. Member Paltin?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Member Kama. I agree with
Chair Lee and Member Kama. I think... Hokama. .1 think... and Member Kama. I think
that this is a great idea. I just wanted to elaborate on the process that I went through
with. (inaudible)... Our office needed to fmd the space. It wasn’t necessarily OCS.
We were working with OCS, and you have to find a space that’s ADA accessible, has
bathroom access, has parking, and like that. And I think that most Members know
their district most times better than the OCS. So, I think that’s a kuleana that the
Member from that district needs to auamo themselves. My question is in regards to
the fourth one. That one I’m not in favor of, the $100,000 for a study and
implementation of video remote testimony from all District Offices. I think what we’re
doing right now proves how easy it can be. I think part of the setup for our office
includes a computer and things like that, and I think that... and my question I guess
is, after this emergency rules is lifted, could we not use this same format of video
testimony from the District Offices? Because BlueJeans is already an OCS function as
long as you have the video cam on the thing and a TV, or whatever. It can be done
without $100,000 study for implementation of video remote testimony. That’s, I guess
.

.

.
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that’s my main question. Otherwise, yeah, I’m in support, but you know, I think it’s
more that the Councilmembers are going to have to auamo the kuleana than the
Council Services.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Pro Temp Kama?
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Member Paltin. And I think I’m
in line with you. The $100,000 is to be able to help take a look at what are the kinds
of setup and systems and platforms is going to be used in the different areas. There is
remotes such as Hana, sometimes reception is not that good so we gotta figure out
what kind of equipment or technology is going to be needed out there that when you
come into town, you don’t need as much. So, that was that... and the $100,000 did
come out of the air, like I said. But I do think that we still need to do some kind of a
study to see what kind of equipment works best in what particular areas with the kind
of internet connections that they may have and those kinds of things. But, yes, I
agree $100,000 might be a little bit too much. So, thank you, Chair. Thank you,
Ms. Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you. And then my follow-up would be, I see Shane and
Keani so clear that whatever they’re using now is what I would go with.
Member Hokama is obviously in the County Building, so I’m not sure about that. But
I think whatever it is that they’re using right now works great.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: I agree.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Member Sugimura?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you. So, this is a very proactive idea that is being
proposed by Member Kama.
I just want to say that during the last Charter
Commission when I participated in it, and we voted in and made it part of the
Charter... or a Charter question, and it was decided by the electorate to put in these
District Offices as having this capability of having remote testimony. And those were
different times, ‘cause right now we are participating in something that allows
everyone to participate in this next evolution of communication. So, my question to
someone, whether it would be the Chair Alice Lee, or would it be to Corp. Counsel, is
what happens after this HRS Section F, I think... 92F, is put back into place which is
the Sunshine, and what is that impact to us? I mean could... are we required then to
be under the same requirements that we were before? Or, can we pick this up and it
could still, you know, be part of our meetings and be within Sunshine requirements.
So, those are kind of questions that I have, wondering how it ties to this, and I would
like to hear maybe from Corp. Counsel or maybe from Chair Lee what she plans to do
after this Covid- 19 is going to end because we’re going to kill this guy. So, maybe
that’s a question for later.
-
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:

..

.(inaudible)...

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: But those are my thoughts.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: --three different offices, yeah, Molokai, Lan&i, and Hana,
and that was when HRS 92 was still in effect. And so, testifiers would just come to the
District Office. Are you talking about the District Offices? Or I’m not sure what...
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Yes. So, I just wondered what our plans are for the future
once this all ends. I mean we’ll be probably back in the Chambers, and testi1ring, and
our meetings will be the same. But what are our general plans for after Covid- 19?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. We can talk about the general pians moving forward,
I think later, because we have to keep on schedule.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Right, right, right.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: But if your question is specifically to the proposals from
Pro Temp Kama about the District Offices that when HRS 92 when Sunshine Law is
back in effect and not temporarily suspended, we would
--

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.(inaudible)...

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: --put the locations of these District Offices on the agenda
and
--

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Okay, so we still...
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: --that’s where testifiers would go.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Okay, so we could still do it then with this. And then the
other thing that I’m concerned about is the cost. So, I would like to have us look at
what our total impacts are, you know, and then come back to this and revisit it. So,
thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo, Member Sugimura. Okay, and then.
(inaudible)... And then I have my question. Okay, so first I support the proposal.
But similar to Member Paltin, not the $100,000 study. And I know Member Hokama
would like to expand on this. But basically, Molokai and Lan&i did receive the
equipment to provide video testimony. Like Lãn&i, the community on Molokai
preferred not to be on video and preferred to just call in. However, I would like to
allow the community to have that option if they would like to video testify. But I guess
my question for... I’m not sure if it’s going to be for Member Kama or Ms. Fujita, is that
perhaps this can be a way for us to clear base, so meaning perhaps instead of the
Councilmembers’ main offices being on the 8th floor, that our main offices would be at
our District Office. And then we would go to the Chambers when we have meetings.
-
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So, I don’t know if that was something envisioned in the proposal, if these District
Offices would include a space for the Councilmembers to also be located at.
Member... Pro Temp Kama?
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: I didn’t anticipate that, but I think that’s a great idea. I think it’s
a wonderful idea. I like it. We should all like it. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Pro Temp Kama. I think this could also help
provide that additional space for the Clerk’s Office that we’ve been looking for. So, you
know, then well just come to Chambers for Council meetings.
Mahalo,
Pro Temp Kama. And I’ll do a second round for those that have additional questions.
Committee Vice-Chair King?
VICE-CHAIR KING: Thanks, Chair. So, I guess mine is... I just kind of wanted to follow up
on the chain of thought that Member Sugimura had about creating these offices. Is
that going to take, and maybe Corp. Counsel, is that going to take a Charter
amendment? Or, can we do that in ordinance? Mr. Galazin, are you still with us...
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
MR. GALAZIN: Hi. So, I.
me just so I can...

.

.

.

.

.

(inaudible)... Oh, okay. Mr. Galazin?

(inaudible)..

.,

if you wouldn’t mind reframing the question for

VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay. To create these other District Offices, we’re talking about three
additional District Offices because we have the Lahaina one. We don’t have to do a
Charter amendment, do we?
MR. GALAZIN: No, Member King. For the District Offices, even when the Sunshine Law goes
back into place, District Offices are always a convenience that we are allowed as a
privilege to the members of the community recognizing that we have some very unique
geographical situations here. But really, the Sunshine Law mandates attendance by
the Members and anybody who is giving a presentation that requires I guess questions
back and forth between the Members. We’ve already looked for some smaller boards
and commissions prior to this whole outbreak as to whether somebody can participate
through this kind of technology. If they’re just giving a presentation, you know, would
somebody from the mainland who is, you know, wants to apply for a permit, can they
be available by that mechanism, and then go ahead and have other representatives
here for their permit. That’s something that we’ve aiready started to look at, but it
would not require a Charter amendment in order to allow this kind of access at the
remote viewing stations.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay, thank you so much for that. So, Chair, I just want to give my
support to this idea as well and, you know, seeing how everything unfolds with the
rest of the Budget I think is going to be important. And, but I appreciate, Ms. Kama,
the idea because it would save a lot of people coming into town. And I guess the only
thing I would say is that if that $100,000 we could take the word “study” out of there
and just put “for implementation” because I... I mean I don’t even know how much the
-
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equipment is, maybe it’s a lot less. You know because you had to put in your office on
Molokai. So, maybe you have a better idea of what that kind of equipment installation
costs. Okay, thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Vice-Chair King, mahalo.
have a follow-up question?-

Member Sinenci, you

COUNCILMEMI3ER SINENCI: Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: --question?

COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Yeah, thank you, Chair. And like Lan&i and Molokai, OCS
did set up a video here at the Hana District Office. But again, our people just didn’t
want to use that. They just wanted to use the microphone version so. So, we do have
that capacity here. And then I just wanted to make mention that we’re at our District
Office now, for now. It’s a large space in the old school. So, I’m in the conference
room, and then Aunty Dawn and Aunty Mavis have separate offices, their own offices.
So, it’s been really helpful, and prior to the Covid, we’ve used this office as a place to
meet for nonprofits. So, again I’m supportive of the three, and then if Members want
to look at the study, then I’m also open to reducing, if need be. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member Sinenci. Okay, Member Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
Thank you, Madam Chair.
I would just maybe ask
Member Kama if she’s had a chance to put some feelers out there with various
community associations or community stakeholders to get their feedback on this
‘cause... like my colleagues, I like the whole concept. And just my thoughts, I think the
District Member should have a say in the hiring as well besides OCS.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: In response, Member Molina, I had not put any feelers out. I was
only thinking about what would be convenient for the Members in meeting with your
constituents. And having an office in your own community means that you could
actually have your advisory meetings. You could actually have your community
meetings, you know, among your constituents. And nobody needs to drive so far to go
do so many things. And I think it kind of builds a better trust relationship with your
community when you could actually meet with them, talk with them informally, have
coffee with them, or whatever. But it builds a strong community when we do things
like this. So, that was my thoughts. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good. Okay, thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member Molina. It’s a... oh, we have downpour
right now. It’s raining over here. Member.. .Chair Lee? Is it raining over there too?
COUNCILMEMBER LEE: No, it’s not raining.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh, it’s raining. It’s storming over here right now.
-
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COUNCILMEMBER LEE: Oh, yeah? Can we have some? I don’t really have much to say
except that, you know, I’m a strong believer in every person, every Councilmember
representing every district. So, you know, I would see all of us rotating and using
these offices to meet with constituents in every district. I don’t want people to get the
idea that, you know, that office is only for Molokai people, when it’s for everybody, you
know. Or, that office is only for Kihei people. We represent everybody so it’s great to
have the pulse of your own district, but it’s better to have a vision of the whole
County. So, I just want to remind everybody, you know, we’re elected at-large, and we
represent everyone from corner to corner of the County. And although I support the
idea of having these District Offices, please keep in mind that they should be available
to all Councilmembers. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair Lee.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Absolutely.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. Well, I appreciate Chair Lee’s comments. I’m
pretty much in her philosophy. I would say budgetarily, I don’t have a question. I
appreciate the consideration. But, yeah, I would think maybe later on we’re going to
need more discussion on the philosophies of how we... our expectations or our
understanding of how we give service. And again, district offices serve a great
purpose, and I think there comes a point where maybe we need to have one in every
district. But I also I agree with Ms. Lee that part of the benefit of the nine of us is that
as Countywide at-large Members, we still have to be sensitive, aware, and
knowledgeable of the other eight districts that make up this great County. So, I
appreciate this dialog at this time, but I’m ready for the auditors when youre ready,
Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member Hokama. Okay, and yeah, so it sounds
like there isn’t consensus. But I wanted everyone to just have an opportunity to ask
their second round of questions. Member Paltin?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you, Chair. I really appreciate this discussion, especially
being that we’re getting ready to open our District Office, and I like the input. I would
totally welcome if constituents from my district wanted to meet one of you for you to
come to the west side. That would be awesome to meet with them at the District
Office with the West Maui constituents. I think that’s a great idea. The other question
or thought that came into my mind as we’re having this discussion is, you know, with
the Boards and Commissions and a lot of them requiring members from every district,
and us being able to utilize this technology now, I hope that it would be something
that we could arrange that wouldn’t interfere with the Committee or the Council
schedules that instead of them having to take the whole day and fly in to Maui, that
we could have the Board and Commission meetings similarly, especially at this time
when we’re under the quarantine. And, you know, maybe some of the people are
-
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retired, and they don’t want to expose themselves to it. The main thing is that, you
know, that public testimony is being able to be had. But was that something that
would be acceptable to you as this is your priority proposal that Board and
Commission members would also utilize this district’s space to participate in Boards
and Commissions without having to leave their island or their district?
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Absolutely. I think we should maximize whatever we have for the
betterment of our community. And if it makes accessibility easier, then we should do
it.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: ‘Cause in that way

--

COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you for the question.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: --it would also cut down on carbon emissions for travel and
costs for travel as well, as climate action is one of our priorities as well. So, I was just
thinking, you know, like how you’re saying if this is the new way of doing things,
maybe cutting down on our travels is one way we can help the earth as well.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Exactly. I agree with you. Thank you.
CHAIR

RAWLINS-F’ERNANDEZ:
Member Sugimura?

Mahalo,

Pro Temp Kama.

Okay,

and

then

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you. I think everything’s been said. Ready to hear
from Lance anytime you are, Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member Sugimura. Okay. And I think you’re the
last one to ask questions. Okay, so we will take this proposal up in decisions week
since there needs to be a little bit more discussion and, you know, before we vote on
this. So, mahalo, Pro Temp Kama, for your proposals. And mahalo, Ms. Fujita, for
joining us and for presenting. Members, if there are no objections, we’ll move on to
our next department, Office of the County Auditor.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, great. Mahalo.

OFFICE OF THE COUNTY AUDITOR

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, we have with us from the Office of the County
Auditor, our Auditor, our County Auditor, Mr. Lance Taguchi and Administrative
Officer Camille Sakamoto.
So, Mr. Taguchi, would you like to... so, Mr. Taguchi
doesn’t have a PowerPoint, and he’ll just open up with some comments, and then we’ll
go over the questions that were submitted via written correspondence. Mahalo,
Mr. Taguchi.
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MR. TAGUCHI: Thank you, Chair. I’m just going to go over the current situation. Our office
is relatively small, so we don’t have that many functions other than just being the
Office of the Auditor. The current situation is that all of my staff is working from
home. They have access to the office’s main server, and they continue to work on
their assignments. And when they need to come into the office, based on need, we
coordinate who will be in the office at what time. Because of the uncertainty caused
by the Covid- 19 pandemic, we’ve been reaching out to various County departments to
see how we may assist them. In effect... and I think that was something I talked about
earlier where our standards now allow us to do some technical expertise. So, I think
as you are aware, we’ve been helping the Budget staff a little with the worksheets in
terms of understanding the mechanics and the history of the Budget worksheets. We
also let the Budget Director know that we’re available if she has any questions or
wants to consult with us. Just to let you know, I’ve been in conversation with the
State Auditor, Les Kondo, because he and I were talking about how do we create value
within our office during this current situation with the Covid- 19 pandemic. So, we’ve
been looking for opportunities where we can be of value and assist, in his case, the
State, in my case, the County. That being said, I do have one additional request that
is not in my budget. Basically, when we made the decision...
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh, I think we lost Mr. Taguchi. Mr. Taguchi? Okay, we’ll
take a quick recess to reestablish connection. It’s 1:53 on April 6, and we’re going to
just take a quick recess to get Mr. Taguchi back online. So, we’ll recess at the call of
the Chair. Okay, the EDB Committee is now in recess.
.(gavel)..
.

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

.

1:53 p.m.
2:01 p.m.

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:

..

.

(gavel)

(inaudible)...

MR. TAGUCHI: Thank you, Chair. I guess that was a really great example of why I’m
making this additional request. Our office needs a new server. Our server is
underpowered. We... the server we’re using is actually a hand-me-down from the
Office of Council Services. And therefore, until we tried to work from home, we didn’t
realize that our server was that underpowered. So, I did not include it into the Budget
that we submitted to the Mayor, and so I’m requesting from your Committee if we
could have in the C Account $10,000 for a new server. And in the B Account, $4,000
for the installation and software so that we can run our server. So, in as much as
--

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:

..

.(inaudible)...

MR. TAGUCHI: --I... and that was not on purpose. It just happened. I did not press a button
to disconnect or anything. So, with that, I conclude my opening comments.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. Mahalo, Mr. Taguchi. We have two questions that
were submitted to your office in writing, both from Chair Lee. The first question is
-
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regarding Salaries and Wages. Of the six positions for FY ‘21, please identify and
justify the expansion positions and describe their duties and responsibilities.
MR. TAGUCHI: Regarding the two questions, in Fiscal Year 2020...
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, Fll read the second question so that

--

MR. TAGUCHI: Okay, great.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: --you going to have to...
MR. TAGUCHI: We can move...
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh, okay, and that second question is regarding Operations.
Please explain whether more audits can be initiated with the additional positions.
Okay, Mr. Taguchi?
MR. TAGUCHI: Thank you. In Fiscal 2020, we were allowed an expansion position for a
part-time Office Support Clerk. During the course of the year, we went out for two
recruitments. We tried to fmd that person. But that person we wanted to have some
skills and some knowledge regarding our operations and the County in general.
During that time, we were not able to find the right qualified candidate. So, in
constructing the proposal to the Mayor, we requested that position be moved to
full-time, and we increased the salary to make it a full-time position. The position was
needed to support my office Administrative Officer because she performs all the duties
for our office which includes payroll, procurement. She helps us write the reports.
So, you name it, she does it. But in light of the situation we’re in with this pandemic,
I would... I reevaluated the need for the position. So, I would not need a full-time
position at this point in time. I would want to see what’s available considering the job
market out there and what has happened with all the people on unemployment. In
fact, actually even if you give me the half-time position, I will probably wait to fill that
position. I need to better understand how my office will function with this new normal
because inasmuch as we are trying to operate this way during the next couple of
months, it’s not clear to me exactly what long-term effects will occur because of this
pandemic that’s going around. So, for now, even if you want to delete the position, I’m
okay with that, too. So, once again, I don’t need a full-time position. You can bring it
down to half-time, and give us what we had before, or you can delete the position in its
entirety. If I need another position, if I need more help, I can come back with a
request to you during the fiscal year. Oh, and regarding the last question, sorry about
that, the position was a part-time Office Support Clerk, so it would not create an
additional audit. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Mr. Taguchi. Okay, Members, I1l open up the floor
for questions for Mr. Taguchi, starting with Committee Vice-Chair King, and then we’ll
go to Pro Temp Kama.
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VICE-CHAIR KING: I don’t have any new questions, Chair. I just.. .1 thought the second
question was the question... I’m not sure if you understood it. My understanding of
that second question on that sheet was that, are you going to be able to do more
audits with these extra positions. So, do you see any... now that we’re not going to do
that extra position, do you see any problem with doing whatever amount of audits you
normally do per year?
MR. TAGUCHI: Thank you for the question. I don’t believe the position will impact the
amount of audits we do. The position was a clerical position so it wouldn’t have.., that
person wouldn’t have gone out on audits. It would’ve been doing more support work,
maybe supporting the Cost of Government Commission, supporting us with helping
the Administrative Officer with her duties on like payroll, things like that.
VICE-CHAIR KING: But you have...
MR. TAGUCHI: It would not affect...
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay. So, but you have enough support for Cost of Government
Commission without that position?
MR. TAGUCHI: I can continue to support the Cost of Government Commission that we have
normally supported it. The primary support for the Cost of Government position
comes from its technical writer. We have been doing certain things that the technical
writer is not capable of, copying, reimbursements, and to a certain extent,
procurement. So, I don’t think it’ll affect the Cost of Government too much.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay. All right, thank you. Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Lance.
MR. TAGUCHI: You’re welcome.

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member King. Pro Temp Kama?
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: I have no questions, Chair, for the Auditor.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Pro Temp Kama. Member Sugimura?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: No questions. I want to approve in advance his request for
equipment.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. Mahalo, Member Sugimura. Member Paltin?

COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN:
Thank you, Chair.
Thank you, Mr. Taguchi, for your
presentation. I just was wondering is the Cost of Government Commission isn’t
meeting right now, is it?
MR. TAGUCHI: The Cost of Government Commission requested to have a meeting using
BlueJeans. It was a last-minute request that I received last Friday. They felt it
-
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important that they meet regarding the Maui Visitors Bureau report. I wasn’t aware of
it until... I had very short notice on it. So, what I did was I requested and I spoke to
the Corporation Counsel ‘cause I was unclear as to whether or not, considering the
circumstances, commissions would be allowed to meet on something that is not
necessarily.. .you know, in a way it’s time sensitive. But I don’t know how important it
is in terms of them issuing a report later or not. In my discussions with the
Corporation Counsel, my understanding is that even considering the Mayor’s
directives during this emergency, it was allowed. So, based upon that, I did not object
to the Chair posting a meeting for this Thursday. There was one caveat which I
explained to the Chair in my e-mail is that my office is not able to support a
BlueJeans-type meeting. We don’t have the technical expertise to support something
like that. We haven’t really used it very much. I think I’ve used it once long ago to
interview an applicant for a position.
But I have no experience regarding the
conducting of a Commission meeting, taking testimony, and things like that.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: So, just a follow-up on that point. I did receive an e-mail from
Lance Collins, and I spoke with him this morning. And, you know, regardless of the
Sunshine Law being lifted, if public testimony isn’t allowed to continue, then there is
good chance of challenging any decisions that come out of any of these meetings. Like
how we’re doing, we’re having the meeting but we’re still allowing public testimony.
So, just wondering if that... are you.. .with having the meeting, are you planning on
taking testimony whether it be by phone or e-mail?
MR. TAGUCHI: That would be a question for the Chair of the Commission, and the
Corporation Counsel. I didn’t encourage the meeting, but I didn’t have a basis to say
that, no, you can’t do it. My understanding is that they know how to do that, and I
think the Chair was quoting the Sunshine Law Governor’s declaration. So, I’m
assuming he knows what the rules are along with Corporation Counsel. I just wanted
to make clear that I couldn’t really support it ‘cause I don’t know these rules.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Okay. And then my last question, if we were to delete the
half-time position, it would even out with the B and C Account purchases, the A
versus the B and C? I didn’t look that up, how much the half-time position was.
MR. TAGUCHI: Yeah, you’d create far more savings from it. I think it’s...
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Okay.
MR. TAGUCHI: Yeah, you’d create about like I think $36,000 of savings.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: All right, let’s do it. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member Paltin. Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair. Just couple of things for the Auditor this
afternoon. Again, pretty straightforward request, Mr. Taguchi. So, one, yeah, your
need for a new server makes good sense to me. I just want to make sure you build in
-
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sufficient capacity for expansion needs and not just take care your current needs. So,
you have enough money?
MR. TAGUCHI: Thank you, Member Hokama. That is a very much a guess at this point.
We’re trying to get a number, to get a more precise number from the Office of Council
Services technical person. But he’s very busy as you know. So, we also asked HPSI
but he’s also very busy. So, at this point my Administrative Officer made her best
guesstimate at the number. So, if there’s a buffer, I would appreciate it.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, okay. Thank you for that. Two, one of my concerns,
we are going to be receiving and we are going to be spending a lot of cash, Federal
dollars, maybe a little from the State, a lot of County dollars. How do we build in
sufficient requirements for the audits to be conducted regarding these expenses? Can
we just put a requirement that it be all part of the contracts that we let out, that a
portion shall be used for a audit of the expenses upon completion of the program?
MR. TAGUCHI: Thank you for the question. Within my budget, I have an amount for
third-party audits if I need to have audits done. I think it’d probably be more effective
to... for me to pick and choose which ones that I would want to look at. In the past, I
remember there was an... there were emergency procurements made with the prior
Administration due to flooding. I believe one of the areas that was flooded was the
Wailuku River. During the course of that time, I became aware of contracts that was a
little concerning. So, I had brief discussions with the Procurement Officer and
inquired. But at that point in time, I made a decision not to because of the allocation
of resources and the time it would take me to go into those type of audits. But I have
learned from that event. And one of the things I’m trying to do is we’ve approached
the department, the Procurement Department, and we’ve worked with Mr. King closely
when we did the P-card procurement audit. So, we’re very familiar with him. He’s
familiar with us. We’ve extended our help in case he has concerns regarding any type
of internal control systems over emergency procurement. So, we’ve let him know that
if he has questions or anything, we’d be more than happy to help him. The second
part of it is that we were brainstorming between my employees and I, and one of the
things we’re considering is to establish a website so we can post emergency
procurements quickly, so that people can see what’s being procured. It’s this idea
about Sunshine is the best disinfectant, things like that. What we gotta be careful of
though, and I gotta emphasize this a lot, this is an emergency situation. In no way
would I want our office to interfere or delay procurements because if it’s an emergency
situation
--

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Mr. Auditor, I expect
MR. TAGUCHI: --that you don’t want to

--

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --you to do this after
MR. TAGUCHI:

--.

.

--

.(inaudible)...
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --we fmish the situation, yeah. I don’t expect you to do it
ongoing where it interferes with operations. I expect you to give us an audit after the
fact so we just dealing with actions that were made, how the money was actually spent
by who, whose authority. That’s what I’m looking for, not who’s spending it now. I
expect our people to perform right now under emergency. So, my concern is after the
fact, the accountability.
MR. TAGUCHI: I totally agree, and I know you know that very well. I just want to make clear
to the public that we’re not going to be interfering with this process, but we’ll take a
look at it because it is public monies. And if we see things that we think should be
questioned, then we’ll defmitely go into it and take a look at it, like you said.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. TAGUCHI: You know, I understand your concern. This is a lot of money that’s going to
be coming down and expended in a very short period of time. So, all the red flags are
there. You know, I’m very hopeful that it will be procured properly and the right
measures and internal controls will be there. But just in case, you know, that’s part
of, like you know, the responsibilities of my office.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right. And my last thing, before my time is up, and if you
can put it in writing, great, Mr. Taguchi, as our Auditor. But I’d like some advice or
comment from you regarding liquidity and obligations of this County as we’re being
impacted by the emergency. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member Hokama. Okay, Chair Lee?

COUNCILMEMBER LEE: Thank you. I have no questions.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair Lee. Member Molina?

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you very much, Madam Chair. Just a... first a
clarification question for the 3 percent salary adjustment. Is that related to collective
bargaining or Salary Commission adjustment?
MR. TAGUCHI: Thank you for the question. The 3 percent was a number that was based on
the collective bargaining.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Collective bargaining, okay.
MR. TAGUCHI: We had to put a number in. Just to let you know, in regards to my office,
the salary increases are based upon performance. They’re not necessarily across the
board. I don’t.. .we’re not unionized. Everyone is appointed by me, so performance is
one of the keys in regards to that.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you. And finally, just... can you explain your
rationale for combining the airfare and per diem with the registration training fees?
-
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MR. TAGUCHI: That was something that I talked about with my Administrative Officer. Our
office is required to maintain continuing education credits. We need about like 40
hours per auditor to be Yellow Book qualified. I guess we could have broken it out
into different categories, but it’s very difficult when you’re dealing with a small budget.
And then what happens if we’re over on one like hotel is over, travel is less, and
seminar fees. So, rather than do that, we consolidated it into one.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, all right. Thank you for that. And as far as Equipment,
I certainly support you on your need for that server. And I know you must know your
equipment well because you have thus far had the most clearest picture of everybody,
you know. So, I don’t know what kind of equipment or camera you got, but make you
look more handsome. But anyway, thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member Molina. Member Sinenci?

COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Thank you, Chair. I just had question about the server. Did
you price the server or make mention of the cost of a new server?
MR. TAGUCHI: Thank you for the question. We did not price the server. We didn’t have
time for it in the sense that we only realized that we needed a new server when we
tried to do the remote access. So... and once again, because the OCS technical staff
and the consultant HPSI, you know, they’re very busy right now trying to connect
everyone. They weren’t able to get back to us with a specific dollar amount. So, based
upon previous conversation, my Administrative Officer made her best guesstimate.
But I normally find her to be pretty precise, so I’m pretty confident in the number she
gives me.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Did you have that number, Mr. Taguchi?
MR. TAGUCHI: Oh, yes. Ill send it in by writing. It’s $10,000 for the hardware and $4,000
for installation and software.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Okay, thank you. That’s all questions, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member Sinenci. Okay. All right. So, I think all
my questions were answered. I think it sounds like everyone supports the County
Auditor’s request for $10,000 for the hardware for server upgrade and the $4,000 for
the installation of that server. So, I’ll just ask if there’s consensus on that.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: And then, Chair, he mentioned the half-time position as well.
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Of taking.. .withdrawing that. Okay, so, is there consensus
on the request to withdraw the half-time position for
--

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Consensus.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: --clerical work?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Chair, I would just prefer, if anything, we might adjust

Professional Services, and let Mr. Taguchi use whatever option makes sense during
the Fiscal Year regarding the... during the crisis. So, if he needs, he can go third-party
contract. If he doesn’t need it, he won’t spend it. But I think it gives him some
flexibility on how he may want to approach a changing situation. So, that would be
my suggestion. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. So, just to clarify, Member Hokama, your suggestion
is instead of removing that position’s funding
--

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: --to put...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Take away, yeah.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Take away the position...

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

.

.

.(inaudible)...

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: But keep that funding.. .(inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Professional Services.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: You want to put that funding into Professional Services.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah.
year.

If he doesn’t spend it, it’ll be Carryover for you next

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. Members, any... or do we have consensus on that
idea? Any objections to that idea?
COUNCILMEMBER LEE: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, consensus.
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COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Consensus.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, so we’ll make those four changes which is the request
for the $10,000 for the server hardware; $4,000 for the installation of that server
hardware; removing the half-time position and taking that funding that was allocated
for that position and putting it into Professional Services. Okay. No objections,
--

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objections.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: --consensus on that. Okay. And then, Mr. Taguchi, was
some things that... all the four changes, was that correct?
MR. TAGUCHI: I believe so. You... I think.. .yeah, that’s fme.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay.
MR. TAGUCHI: Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. Mahalo, Mr. Taguchi. Okay, so, Members, if there
are no objections, well move on to our next department which is
--

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No objections.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Member Sugimura,

--Office of... I mean Department of Corporation Counsel.

--

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No objections.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: --did you have a question?
Mr. Taguchi, for joining us today.

Oh, okay.

Okay, mahalo,

MR. TAGUCHI: Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Enjoy the rest of your day. Okay. All right.
department we have is Department of Corporation Counsel.

So, the next

DEPARTMENT OF THE CORPORATION COUNSEL
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: And that will be our Corporation Counsel, Ms. Moana Lutey.
Ms. Lutey, are you on? I do not see her on. All right.
MR. MIDDLETON: She should be with you in just a minute. She was going to the Finance
Office, though it should be real quick.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: All right. Okay, we can take a quick recess at the call of the
Chair.
-
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MS. LUTEY: Chair?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: It’s... oh, okay. Ms. Lutey?

MS. LUTEY:

.

.

.

(inaudible)...

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yes.
MS. LUTEY: Hi. You can hear us? Sorry, I had you muted on our end. Okay. Hi there. Hi,
everyone.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. Ms. Lutey, hi. And so, we have also.. or I guess
Ms. Richelle Thomson [sic], and then Budget Director Yoshimura, and then I’m not
super sure who’s in the far back. But if you’d like to
.

--

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.(inaudible)...

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
--introduce everyone with you, and then provide your
opening comments. And do you have a PowerPoint presentation?
MS. LUTEY: Ido.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, so you’ll be sharing your screen for the presentation.
Okay, perfect.
MS. LUTEY: Yes.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, Ms. Lutey.
MS. LUTEY: I have Lisa Kahuhu also present in the back.
recognize.

I think that’s who you didn’t

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh, I see.
MS. LUTEY: And then I have.
(inaudible)..
participating from their desks.
.

.

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
heard him speak earlier.

.

upstairs. I have some lifelines that are also

Yes, I think we have Mr. Mark Middleton on the line.

I

MS. LUTEY: And Lydia Toda also.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh, okay. And then Ms. Toda.
MS. LUTEY: Okay. So, I’ll get to PowerPoint. Oh, hold on. I guess I have to... can you see
that? All right, hold on, let’s try this again.
-
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, we see it now.
MS. LUTEY: Yay. Wow, it’s not because of me. All right. So, I’ve shortened it some since
you know who we are. But these are some of the things we’ve been handling in
response to the Coronavirus issues. As you’ve probably seen, we’ve been putting out
emergency proclamations and directives. So, we’ve been handling the emergency rules
and guidance. We are actually also fielding a number of questions whether it’s by e
mail or by phone from the departments and also the public. We’ve been coordinating
with the State Attorney General and all the other counties on our approaches to
various issues since this is so different for everyone. And then we’ve been trying to
convert everything to electronic processing so that we don’t have personal contact, and
hopefully that decreases the expense. And then we’ve got a tele-work program, and
thanks to our IT Department for setting us up so that a lot of us can work from home.
And then for the people that are in the office, we’ve got staggered schedules. Here’s an
organization chart. There really hasn’t been changes since the last time you saw this
last year. And then, I mean, you probably know, so we have eight Deputies in
Litigation. We have eight also in Counseling and Drafting. Our Risk Management, I
just give you slide for this. Do you want me to read it, or are you good with just
looking at it?
COUNCILMEMBER LEE: How about highlight it?
MS. LUTEY: Okay, so basically, they take care of all of our loss control and risk retention.
They handle our work comp through a third-party administrator, all of our claims.
But right now, they’ve really just been running pretty ragged with lots of requests for
PPE and so forth. And they’ve got currently three Safety Specialist III. I have that
wrong on here. And then they’ve got a Loss Control Specialist, and then also we have
a new Insurance and Claims Assistant. And then of course Lydia is our Risk
Management Officer. So, there was a question about what we have experts in. I
don’t.. .w&re kind of jacks-of-all-trades in general, especially for Counseling and
Drafting. But here’s basically a list of everything. And we’re also providing you, I have
it as an Exhibit, our assignments. And those change frequently. But here’s a list of
pretty much everything that we do. Here you go. I have one more, hold on. Yes, there
it is. So, that’s all the areas that we cover. And it’s diverse, as you can see. We
handle all of the training on the counseling and drafting front, but also on litigation for
all of the topics that are listed, Sunshine Law, Land Use. We handle Police. And then
do all the training for new boards and commissioners. I have to get them up to speed
on what it is that they do and... sorry.. .what the rules are, basically. And then here’s
our budget, which I’m sure you have. But I just wanted to put it on this. Richelle
helped me do that. And then we’re ready. That’s it for our PowerPoint. Okay, oh...
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, great, mahalo. So, we’ll move next to the questions
that were submitted to your Department in writing.
MS. LUTEY: Okay.
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: So, there’s Salary and Wages, Operations, Equipment, and
then Program Goals and Objectives. Okay, so first question is from Member Hokama.
Provide vacancy and overtime reports for entire Department.
MS. LUTEY: Okay, so we currently have one vacancy. That’s for a Litigation position in our
office. And then I’ve got an Exhibit. Okay, wait, I’m... hold on, hold on. Let me share
it first. Here we go. Okay. Well, I had an Exhibit.
.(inaudible)...
..

MS. KAHUHU: Right there.
MS. LUTEY: How do I share it? So sorry. I am not a techie. Let me try this again. Well, all
right. Sorry about that. I don’t know how to share that particular Exhibit with you.
But I think we e-mailed all of you Exhibit A. Do you have that?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: I’m searching right now. Oh, Budget Director Yoshimura?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Chair, this morning I e-mailed to the Committee a listing of all the
overtime reports, reports for all of the departments. And I also submitted to you a
report on another question that you folks had on the SR, Step and dollar amount.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: I got the SR and dollar amounts, but I don’t see the Steps on
the document that you e-mailed.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.(inaudible)...

MS. YOSHIMURA: Yeah, did you get the premium pay report?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Not through an e-mail.
VICE-CHAIR KING: What time did you e-mail it, Michele?
MS. YOSHIMURA: I e-mailed it this morning to the Committee at... sorry, hang on. Let me
see. At 11 o’clock.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Oh.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Oh, Michele...
MS. YOSHIMURA: Premium pay report.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay.
not finding it either.

Okay, perhaps we can come back to that one.

I’m

VICE-CHAIR KING: Yeah, I don’t see it.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: And my Committee Staff is not seeing it right now. So,
maybe weld just circle back to that one. We’ll try to track down that Exhibit A. Okay.
-
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So, we’ll go to the next question while we figure that out. The next question is what
amount from the General Fund was used to offset Federal grants program personnel
and benefits? Please provide details of position type, amounts, and grant name. And
this is from Member Hokama. Unless this is also in the Exhibit A.
MS. LUTEY: No, actually we don’t receive Federal grants. So, this was not applicable to us.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. And then the next question is from Member Paltin.
Please provide the SR, step and dollar amount allotted.., okay, so I think.., for all
position titles within the Department of Corporation Counsel, and indicate which
position titles are vacant, if any. Information missing from the Budget Details. So, I
think that’s part of the Exhibit A that we’re going to try to track down?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.(inaudible)...

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: The Exhibit B.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Chair, could we ask for a short recess so we can see if we can pull up the
Exhibits on screen? Just a technical part... technical thing on our side.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh, okay, you want to share it on your side?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Could we just get like a three-minute recess just so that we could figure it
out, how to share?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh, okay. Sure, sure. Okay. It’s 2:39 on April 6, and we’re
going to take a quick recess at the call of the Chair. The Economic Development and
Budget Committee is now in recess.
(gavel).
.

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

.

.

2:39 p.m.
2:46 p.m.

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
(gavel)... The Economic Development and Budget
Committee please return to order. It’s 2:46 on April 6. We now have screen-sharing
capabilities from the Department side. Corporation Counsel, Ms. Lutey, will you
please... I guess we’re going back to question 1.
.

.

.

MS. LUTEY: Yes. So, Exhibit A is now up on the screen, or it should be. Is that feedback?
And Lisa Kahuhu is here, and she can address premium pay.
MS. KAHUHU: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Aloha.
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MS. KAHUHU: Exhibit A is just a copy of a IFAS printout which shows how much
pay-to-date for Fiscal 2020 that the Department has had. So, we tried in the previous
Fiscal Year ‘18 and ‘19, we’ve been trying to catch up on all of the scanning and so
forth to get files into our electronic case management system. So, bargaining unit
clerical staff were coming in on weekends and doing that. So, we’ve had an increase of
overtime, but we tried to limit that for FY ‘20. And this printout for Exhibit A is just to
show, looks like a total of about $1,057 total in payment this Fiscal Year to date.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, so were you answering both question 1, providing
vacancy and overtime reports for the entire Department, and question 4, we
understand that premium pay budget for FY ‘21 is being increased?
MS. KAHUHU: Yes.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. And question 3?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Question 3.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, I’ll just read it again. Question 3 is please provide the
SR/step and dollar amount allotted for all position titles within the Department of
Corporation Counsel and indicate which position titles are vacant, if any. Information
missing from the Budget Details. And this is a question from Member Paltin.
MS. LUTEY: Yes. I have Exhibit B up right now that is in response to question number 3.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.(inaudible)...

MS. LUTEY: All right.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Chair?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Budget Director Yoshimura?
MS. YOSHIMURA: This was the report that was e-mailed to the Committee this morning.
The e-mail was sent at 10:14 from my office. So, hopefully you’ll get that one
uploaded. Do you want us to break it down by Department, or retransmit it? We can
retransmit it.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: I think what you’re showing as Exhibit B, it has been
uploaded on Granicus. It’s number 98 on the items listed under EDB- 1.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Okay, that’s good.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Okay, so SR/steps, dollar amount for each title and
which.. .so which positions are vacant, if there’s any?
MS. KAHUHU: None on this list, the one that’s vacant. None of the... none on this list.
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MS. LUTEY: Okay. On this list, it doesn’t show up, but the vacant position that we have is a
Deputy Corporation Counsel position that will be assigned to Litigation.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, so just that one position?
MS. LUTEY: Yes.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, okay, mahalo. The next question is from Committee
Vice-Chair King... oh no, Pro Temp Kama. We understand that premium pay budget
for FY ‘21 is being increased. There was a dramatic increase in actual premium pay
costs between FY ‘18 and ‘19. What is the current trend for FY ‘20? What is being
done to address the trend? If full control of premium pay is not likely, why not budget
more?
MS. KAHUHU: Thank you, Chair. In the last two fiscal years, the Department had increased
OT for bargaining unit clerical staff to scan a tremendous number of files so that the
Department’s electronic case management system could be updated. The Department
has almost completed scanning. As such, the FY ‘20 OT has been drastically reduced.
Specifically, as of March 31, 2020, the Department has only paid $1,057 in OT, which
was our Exhibit A. The additional funds requested for premium pay in FY 2021
Proposed Budget are to ensure proper funds are available for our bargaining unit Risk
Staff who are called in times of emergencies and work overtime in emergency events.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo. The next question is from me. Please
provide further explanation details for the proposed Security Manager expansion
position, estimated amount of fringe and premium pay included. What is the purpose
of the expansion position? And that’s in the Budget Details on Page 1-5.
MS. THOMSON: Thank you, Chair. This is Richelle Thomson. So, for the answer to number
5, a Safety Specialist III position, it’s a SR24C. Annual pay is $59,616. The current
budgeted amount is for a partial year, as we will need time to recruit. And the
purpose of a Security Program Manager is to have a designated, educated, and
experienced employee who will be focused on Countywide security for the County,
which does not presently exist. Fundamentally, while related, a Security Program and
Safety Specialists are different disciplines with different job descriptions and duties.
And currently, two Safety Specialists are assisting outside of their normal
responsibilities with capturing camera footage for departments with incidents,
managing the Countywide security maintenance program, assisting with department
security camera and badge access requests, and trying to implement two County
Council driven programs. And those are the Money Exchange Cameras which is
95 percent complete, and the second floor Kalana 0 Maui security screening
implementation which is approximately 25 percent complete. The equipment has been
purchased. And that’s what accounts for the 25 percent. The Countywide security
program should include a dedicated Security Program Manager, provided with the
resources to develop the needed security program guidelines, procedures, forms,
threat analysis and mitigation strategies, and maintenance of security threat
-
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mitigation infrastructure. It is our Department’s intention to work on reclassification
of the Safety Specialist III position to create a Security Manager position which does
not currently exist in the State of Hawaii’s classification system.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo, Ms. Thomson. The next question is from
Member Paltin. Please explain the need for a Security Manager. We already have two
Safety Specialist III and a Safety Specialist II. Please also provide the position
description, summary of job duties, and minimum qualifications.
MS. LUTEY: This will be Mark Middleton responding.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. Aloha, Mr. Middleton.
MR. MIDDLETON: Hello, Chair and Members. So, I think the response is similar to the last
one. You kind of heard that basically in Risk Management, it’s not normally a
function of a Safety person to do Security functions. So, like I’ve got a Master’s degree
in Safety, but zero experience or professional training in Security. That said, we’re
doing the best we can in handling of large number of security incidents every time we
get calls from people getting threatened or, you know, incidents happening on sites.
Around the County, we’re also helping set up and design, say, camera systems, and
gate systems, and badge systems, and trying to provide some resources to the various
groups. We’ve got a new DOT transit hub and say landfill expansion, things like that.
So, a lot of departments are looking at enhancing their security after they’ve
experienced either break-ins or thefts. And so, we do what we can to try to support
that. But we are getting taken away from focusing on the essentials of our job, which
is really the safety and injury reduction, and helping identify and deal with those
risks. That said, we do not have anybody that’s able to focus on those programmatic
pieces that Richelle had just outhned. You do see the attachment on there has the
minimum of qualifications and the other information around the Safety Specialist.
They are... they really are different positions completely. But there is not a Hawaii
Security-type position.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Mr. Middleton. Okay, the next question is from
Member Paltin.
Please provide position description, minimum qualifications,
summary of duties, SR rating, and step for Risk Management Officer, Loss Control
Specialist, Safety Specialist II and III, and Insurance and Claims Assistant II.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: H and I...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: It’s further up.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Oh, right.
MS. LUTEY: Scrolling down.
MS. THOMSON: I think it’s up above that.
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MS. LUTEY:

..

.

(inaudible)...

MS. THOMSON: Yeah, those then search Safety Specialist.
MS. LUTEY: Sorry if I’m making you dizzy.
MS. THOMSON: There you go.
MS. LUTEY: No, no. But, we’re on.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.(inaudible)...

.(inaudible)...

..

MS. LUTEY: Yeah. So, that’s Exhibit G, H, I. Hold on. I’m sorry I’m going to make you
dizzy. So, here’s the position description with the minimum qualifications for the Risk
Management Officer. I have it down as Exhibit G. I don’t know if you’d like Lydia to
speak to that, but these are what were produced from our MQs for this. And then for
Loss Control Specialist, that’s going to be Exhibit H. There you go. And then the last
that we were requested to provide was the Safety Specialist which I’ve already shown
you in Exhibit B. And then for the Insurance and Claims Assistant, that’s Exhibit I
which is here. Would you like for me to give you an outline of these, Chair?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:

Member Paltin, this was your question.

Did you want an

outhne?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: So, based on just glancing over this quickly and what you said
about Safety Specialist II and III, and then looking at the Loss Control Specialist, it
seems like what Mr. Middleton had said, was that Safety Specialist III didn’t
really... the job duties and positions didn’t really cover what was needed which was
reviewing video and thefts and threats and whatnot. So, if Safety Specialist III doesn’t
fit it, then why are you asking for another Safety Specialist III?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.

(inaudible)...

MS. LUTEY: There’s no Security Manager position that exists in our State. So, we would
need to allocate it that way just because there’s nothing else that’s similar.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: So, like Loss Control kind of sounds... I mean from just glancing
over it briefly, sounds like what he was explaining, more than Safety Specialist III. I
don’t know, maybe...
MS. LUTEY: Mark or Lydia?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: If you think it would help to summarize it.
MS. LUTEY: Yeah. Mark or Lydia?
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MR. MIDDLETON: This is Mark. Yeah, this is Mark. I would agree with Member Paltin. It
looks like in loss control generally, you know, the way our loss control is set up here
in Maui County, is it more.. .has more to do with the general liability, the auto
accidents, all of the claims, the claim management, and the pass through, and
working of all of those. Loss control often in the, you know, police and security world
is about dealing with theft and some of the damage and stuff. So, maybe that would
maybe be a better classification to begin with, but I’m not familiar with, you know, all
of the management side details of positions and the Hawaii stuff so.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN:
And in being that, you know, some of these position
descriptions are from like 1996 and 2003, I’m not sure that when you ask for these
types of position descriptions and you have in your mind what you want, that the two
are going to line up. So, I mean there’s gotta be a way to update the position
description and things so that you get what it is that you’re actually looking for. I
don’t want to hire another Safety Specialist III when your Safety Specialist III is saying
that that’s not his job to do what you want to hire another guy to do that. I mean I
didn’t have any chance to read this in depth that I’d like to, but it doesn’t seem as
though it’s lining up to me just off a first glance.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo, Member Paltin, for clarifying that question.
Okay, so we’ll go to...
MS. LUTEY: We actually have a response on that if we could, Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: I’m sorry?
MS. KAHUHU: This is Lisa.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh, Ms. Toda?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Oh, this is Lydia.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh, sorry.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No, Lisa Kahuhu.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh, go ahead. Sorry. just go, Lisa.
MS. KAHUHU: So, initially, yes, we were going to do the Safety Specialist and where could
we allocate it to something else. The reclassification, creating a brand-new position
takes months. But I kind of agree with Mark as well that the Loss Control Specialist is
something that... these are the general specs that if you go to the State of Hawaii
system, you’ll see. However, when we do position descriptions, we can add additional
duties to a job description that is already created. If it’s a brand-new thing, like a
Security Manager, it has to go through union, and consultations, and it takes a really
long period of time. So, that was our initial goal, is to start with an already
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established position and work on revamping it to meet the needs of a Security
Manager.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you. If you notice in the question, position description
was also requested for. So, are you saying that you don’t have the position description
that you would like to use at this time?
MS. KAHUHU: Yeah, we don’t have a Security Manager position description. We have the
Safety Specialist or the Loss Control Specialist position.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: So, in writing you didn’t say that you don’t have the position
description for the position that you want. You just gave us a different position
description that isn’t the one that you want to give out.
MS. KAHUHU: No, because the position is not approved, no actual position description
exists for the one that we are requesting an expansion for.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Okay, got it. Thank you.

MS. KAHUHU:.. .(inaudible)... Okay.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo for that response. The next question is from
Chair Lee. The Department is proposing one expansion position for a Safety Specialist
III. Provide the justification for the position. I think we kind of went over that, but
Chair Lee, were you satisfied with some of the discussion? Or would you like that
question responded to directly?
COUNCILMEMBER LEE: I’m satisfied, but I have another question.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, so when your five minutes. Okay, so the next
question is from myself. Please provide further explanation details for the proposed
security service funding. How many guards, work hours? How would the parking
garage entrance on the first floor be addressed? And that’s Page 1-8 of the Budget
Details.
MR. MIDDLETON: Okay, I’ve got that one, Chair Rawlins-Fernandez. Mark Middleton.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mr. Middleton?
MR. MIDDLETON: So, this is the, you know, longstanding project that we’ve had some
discussions about in the past. I think a couple of years in the running now. The
proposal that you received is for the funding of two unarmed guards to operate
security screening at the Kalana 0 Maui Building, second floor lobby, the entry point
for unknown and non-badged entrants into the County Building. Two guards will
keep the line moving quickly during busy times which are normally the first couple of
hours of the day. And they provide relief for each other for breaks and lunch. The
screening operations would be during the normal hours which would be 7:45 to 4:30.
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That puts the day a little longer than the normal eight hours. Another reason why the
two guards are required. The first floor would work much like it is now. It would be
badge access only. Only those known employees and known identities, you know,
permanent vendors, long-time people that are associated with the County would have
access to go into those ground floor entrances, as well as the Wells Street stairwells on
the first and second floors.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Mr. Middleton.

MR. MIDDLETON: You’re welcome.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, w&ll move to Operations. Provide recommendations
for a 5 percent reduction of entire departmental budget. And this is a question from
Member Hokama.
MS. LUTEY: Thank you. This is Moana. So, what we were looking at is if it’s 5 percent of
our Department’s budget, that’s $194,347 and change.
So, our...what we’re
recommending for a potential reduction is one, to stop performing annual
maintenance of security cameras and badge access systems by having the
departments manage them on their own. That would be a savings of approximately
$200,000. Or, I mean depending on how Covid goes especially if the building is not
going to be open, not have guards or security screening at Kalana 0 Maui. And that’s
over $100,000. Or, we could delay or eliminate the following new projects, the air
purifiers which would be a savings of $50,000, eLearning which would be a savings of
about $75,000, and/or the weliness program budget by eliminating travel to Lãn&i,
Molokai, and Hana which would be a savings of about $30,000.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo. Next question is regarding MAPPS. This is a
question from Member Hokama.
What is the current status of the HR
Payroll/Workday Program implementation, including as it relates to payroll, leaves,
and vacation? What is the current IFAS upgrade projects? And what is the current
state of the County’s cyber security programs?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: This is the last question.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Those were more for Department of Management than
Corporation Counsel. But if Ms. Lutey wants to respond to my question, that will be
fine. But it was meant more for Management. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo, Member Hokama.
MS. LUTEY: Okay, thank you. The only thing I think we could add to this is that we do use
Workday.
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo, Ms. Lutey. Okay, next question is if Council
fmds that due to the current Covid- 19 crisis, a budget reduction is required, how
would the Department propose to implement the needed cuts? Are there specific
programs that the Department would discontinue? Would the Department delay or
cancel planned external costs, for example, professional services? And this was a
question from Pro Temp Kama.
MS. LUTEY: Thank you. And I think 13.. .1 don’t know if it’s okay to also address that at the
same time because these are similar questions.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:

Sure. I’ll read the question 13 which is, given the current
worldwide pandemic and its effect on the local economy, please suggest cuts that can
be made to the Mayor’s proposal for the Department of Corporation Counsel. And that
question was from Member Paltin.

MS. LUTEY: Thank you, Chair. This is Moana. So, our proposal would be similar to the
response to question 13.. .I’m sorry, question 10 which was Mr. Hokama’s question.
And that would be, you know, if the building is closed, we would not need the security
guards and so forth. And so, if we eliminated that, I mean that by itself, honestly,
would be a huge reduction in our overall budget.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Ms. Lutey. Okay, so the next question is, please list
the specialties of each Deputy Corporation Counsel, example, bonds, land use,
et cetera. And this question is from Member Paltin.
MS. LUTEY: Okay, so for our Department, here’s a list. It’s going to be Exhibit D. Here we
are. All of our deputies in each of our section, we have the Litigation side and then
Counseling and Drafting. Depending on what side you’re assigned to, we expect you
to be able to cover for any deputy that’s in your section. On rare occasion, we’ll have
coverage that’ll go across that line, but that’s pretty rare. Do not really have a
specialty within in each side necessarily, but it may be that each of our attorneys have
more experience in a specific area. It could be based on their interest, training, or
their assignment. And so, I’ve attached for you Exhibit D that lists everyone by our
initials the work that we’re assigned to. And we regularly change this depending on
the needs of the individuals and/or the Boards or Commissions.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Ms. Lutey.
MS. LUTEY: Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, next question is from Member Paltin. Please explain
how the Countywide Health and Safety Compliance training will be done.
MR. MIDDLETON: Okay, this is Mark Middleton again. Thank you, Chair. This is one that’s
near and dear to my heart. It’s kind of exciting. The proposed Countywide Health and
Safety Compliance Training is an effort to holistically address the employee training by
improving our course offerings, our tracking, our delivery, the consistency, and
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limiting some of the need for the students and/or instructors from traveling and
scheduling limitations that always occur with vacations and sick days, and things like
that. Our vendor that we’ve spent a lot of time looking and working with others as
well as benchmarking the other counties in Hawaii. Honolulu Fire Department has
had a huge tremendous success using TargetSolutions, is the name of the company.
And what makes them different than all the others, is they have developed a training
curriculum for municipalities. So, that means training for Police, for Fire, for Water,
for DEM, Public Works, as well as a large catalog of OSHA-related courses. They
actually have over 2,000 already-developed courses online. They have an additional
2,500 courses through their RedVector community. Like I said, Honolulu has had
great success where they increased the amount of training they were able to do
annually by about 1,000 percent. And I can get those numbers eventually. But just
for everybody’s information, the normal cost of that, if we were to do it as an individual
department, and currently the Maui Fire Department is implementing this and
working on this program, but the normal cost is $107 per employee. If we do it
Countywide and we in Risk Management help kind of the overall implementation of
the program, that cost goes down to $35 a year. And to us it made good taxpayer
sense to spend $35 a year to make our workforce more effective and less likely to be
injured. OSF{A regulations do require some instructor-led portion where people need
to be able to ask questions. And so, the way we address those is we can offer a suite
of online courses, and then do a combined kind of instructor/refresher course after
that. So, we’re able to not only address the compliance-related items, but also these
other great, great programs and trainings that they have involved in that program. As
a last piece of information, what the software does and online training does is it gives
us not only a consistent training that’s not dependent upon a particular instructor,
but it also gives us the documentation that we need to quickly be able to pull these
numbers up. The County of Maui over the past 18 to 24 months has had five related
OSHA violations related to training and documentation. So, we saw this as a way to
quit spending money on fmes and try to improve our workforce. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Mr. Middleton. Next question is, please provide an
update on the progress of the percentage of Board of Ethics opinions published and
available online for FY ‘20.
MS. LUTEY: This is Moana. So, I just put up Exhibit E. And this actually is the
Fiscal Year 2021 goal or objective. And so currently, there are no opinions online.
That’s with the request for some finances for... to get that up and searchable.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo. The next question is also from Member Paltin.
Starting from what year will the Board of Ethic opinions be published and available?
How far back do we need to go?
MS. LUTEY: This is Moana again. So, the goal is to have the opinions online by June 2021.
And the intention is that we get all of the advisory opinions available for the public
and be searchable by key words. Currently, there’s no cataloging of opinions or a way
to search them. Our opinions go all the way back to 1977. So, the thought was to
start with the more recent, then work backwards. Thank you.
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo. Next question is also from Member Paltin.
Given the current worldwide pandemic and the shutdown of state travel, please
explain the budget increase for travel and provide an update for FY ‘20 expenditures to
date.
MS. KAHUHU: Thank you, Chair. This is Lisa. Under the Index 905018B-620l, the...we
haven’t requested an increase for that. We budgeted it flat, the same amount that we
requested last year. For the travel for the Health and Weliness expansion request,
that was specifically for attendance at a National Health and Weilness Conference in
July by one Safety Specialist III. But due to the current state of the nation, it’s likely
that the conference will be cancelled.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Mahalo for that.
Okay, the next question is from
Member Paltin. Are all Department employee evaluations up to date? Who evaluates
Deputy Corporation Counsel for paying attention during Committee, Commission, and
Council meetings? Are there consequences for not paying attention and repeatedly
asking for questions to be repeated and then answering a different question instead of
the questions that were asked or answered with incorrect information?
MS. LUTEY: This is Moana. So, for this, no, I have not completed all of the evaluations for
our Deputies Corporation Counsel. In May, the end of May, I’ll have be in for a year.
We were planning on starting those in January or February, but that just hasn’t
happened because of everything else going on. But what I want to emphasize is that if
we are aware of complaints or if there’s a problem with what’s being produced
workwise, that’s something that we address immediately. I wouldn’t wait for an
evaluation period to close out, to address these. But I will pull in the Deputy and
address whatever the issue is right then. And so, we did have an issue with this that
Member Paltin did bring to my attention. And so, I went back, watched the videotape,
pulled in the Deputy, addressed it, and that’s just sort of the way it works for me. I do
intend to do written evaluations, but it’s really more about addressing it as we go.
Now, in terms of, you know, someone having to be asked to repeat questions or not
answering them, honestly, I don’t watch all of the committee meetings or all of the
commission meetings unless I’m sitting there. So, if there is an issue, I wouldn’t know
about it unless it’s been raised by a Member or one of your staff to me. And I don’t
think I’d have the ability to just go and dock their pay. It’s not as though there is a
penalty for that. But if this it’s an ongoing issue that’s not being addressed, that is
something that I will take into consideration with the specific Deputies. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:

Mahalo. The next question is also from Member Paltin.
Please provide position description, summary of duties, and minimum qualifications
for the Private Secretary.

MS. LUTEY: That... this is Moana. That’s Exhibit F. So, basically Cory handles pretty much
everything that I need in terms of scheduling, correspondence, helping me manage my
schedule, setting up appointments and so forth. She’s also the secretary for the Board
of Ethics. So, she handles that as well. So, here’s Exhibit F. And Cory would be
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available if you had questions for her directly. But I mean she just basically gets all
kinds of really horrifying things to do including like fmding things to eat so that she
can deal with me as a reasonable human.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo. The next question is from myself. Please
explain if this work is to be done in-house or by temporary staff or as temporary
assignment by staff. Please include a timeline for this project in your response. And
this is on Page 1-7 in the Budget Details.
MS. LUTEY: Okay, this is Moana. Thank you. I think that this is referring to the Board of
Ethics scanning issue. And so, for that we would have to rope in IT who has already
been discussing this with Cory. And they would retain the assistance of an outside
company to help with the scanning and also making it searchable both by words and
by category. And that that should be the most economical way to handle this. Thank
you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Services?

Okay, so just to clarify.

That was $7,000 in Professional

MS. LUTEY: Correct.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Keani, you’re muted.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh, oh, thanks, sorry. Okay, the next question is from me.
Please provide for the annual... oh, please provide details for the annual security
maintenance contract, the $220,000.
MR. MIDDLETON: Okay. Thank you, Chair. This is Mark Middleton. I’ve got that one as
well. Could you give me the number of that question? There it is, 22.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Twenty-two, yeah. Thank you.
MR. MIDDLETON: Thank you. Okay, it’s.. .I’ll try to just summarize this. But basically, the
maintenance agreement covers the entire integrated security system at the County of
Maui which includes the platform, the subsystems, and the individual equipment.
The security equipment, the cameras, the badge controllers, things like that, when
your doors stop working, and elevators stop working, those are the types of security
equipment that we have that’s under this maintenance program. So, the plan
includes labor and parts required to maintain the existing system for all of the regular
operations. It includes a semi-annual physical inspection of the County system and
system operations. Bi-monthly cleaning of cameras installed at all beach park
locations. Monthly remote routine diagnostic inspection of all of our equipment. All of
their travel for repair, maintenance, inspection, and cleaning. Training of County
personnel on equipment testing and diagnostic protocol as well as routine
maintenance and cleaning that are provided by County personnel. Just as a note, the
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security resources who is our sole source provider for all of our security equipment,
and that way we got one integrated system that works for everybody, they warranty all
of the new equipment for one free year for all defects in material and workmanship.
After that, it falls under that annual maintenance program. So, those are all assets
across the entire County included in that program.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Mr. Middleton.
MR. MIDDLETON: My pleasure. Number 23 is basically identical so.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yeah. Okay, number 24. How many incidents has the
County had at Kalana 0 Maui building to warrant this?
MR. MIDDLETON: So, the overall security maintenance contract for breakdowns that I just
mentioned which is cameras becoming inoperable, badge door access issues, the card
readers not working. Sometimes it’s the weather that corrodes parts. Sometimes it’s
simply the battery. Or, it could be programming problems. We have a lot of issues
from time to time with recorders, depending on the environment that they’re in. And
these are recorders that record the camera footage. They normally record ‘em for 30
days up to 6 months depending how much use they get. And then they rerecord over
themselves, but it gives us plenty of time to respond to incidents if they come up.
Cameras also get dirty from wind, dirt, smoke. Some people smash them, but they’re
vandal-proof cameras. We’ve actually have probably, you know, in the low hundreds
of incidents per year in maintaining all of our equipment, but it’s mostly minor. We do
not keep a log of all of the various equipment problems that we have. So, I don’t have
an exact number.
CHAIR RAWLINS-F’ERNANDEZ:
Mahalo, Mr. Middleton.
Okay, question 25 is from
Member Sugimura. Health and Weliness new program in FY 2021, please describe
what this program will achieve and goals to incur this additional $31,500. Is this also
part of the Risk Management $75,000 Countywide Health and Safety Compliance
training for all County employees? Pages 1 through 10 and 10 through ii in the
Budget Details.
MR. MIDDLETON: Thank you, Chair. This is Mark Middleton. I’ll take that one as well.
This is.. .we’ve had Health and Weilness Programs in the County over the years. This
was one that we picked up in Risk Management over this past year. It is different
than the Countywide Compliance training. That training is more specific to the
development of our employees that they can do, you know, when the weather is
inclement, or when they’re, you know, if they don’t have regular work to do. So, the
$31,500 is actually trying to fund our efforts within Health and Wellness. The
Countywide Health Compliance training does have training that will support that
group, but it’s not in place of and not included as part of. But it could help reduce
some of the costs of the Health and Weliness because there’s outstanding trainings on
there in handling stress, and dealing with the public, and all those kinds of good
courses. The overall goals of the Workplace Weilness Program is really to seek to
cultivate an environment supportive of health, promoting policies and procedures and
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encouraging employees to take actions to improve their overall well-being. We kicked
it off mostly here in Kalana 0 Maui, but this next fiscal year we really wanted to
support our neighbor islands as well as, and Hana. So, there’s some travel money in
there to allow us to send our staff as well as some of our contractors over to do
training such as financial weliness, and handling stress, and eating proper. The CDC
estimates that productivity loss from missed work is approximately $1,700 per
employee per year. Workplace Weilness Programs have been researched extensively
and show that for every dollar spent on weliness programs, organizations gain between
3 and $4. So, although it is a cost to the budget item, we believe long-term it’s a
savings to the County. We’ve got six primary goals in that Weliness Program. One is
to create programs to ensure that the County of Maui is supporting a work
environment that promotes health and wellness. Two is encourage employees to be
physically active and conscious of their well-being. Three is provide and promote
healthy food options and ideas for healthy meetings. Four is support mental health
resources, services, training, and to ensure a stigma-free work environment. Number
five is offer resources to assist with the management of physical, emotional, mental,
financial, occupational, and social stressors. And I know we’ve had more than our
share of those recently. The sixth is create an employee-centered culture of health.
So, it’s really trying to look at the holistic way that we can help improve our workers’
overall stress levels and overall well-being. Thank you.
CHAIR

RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Mahalo, Mr. Middleton.
Question 26 is from
Member Molina. Legal Services program, Details, Page 94, additional funding for scan
Board of Ethics opinions and making them available for public to view online. A, will
the $7,000 additional funding go towards certain website or platform in order to view
online? B, what is the general upkeep cost for this?

MS. LUTEY: This is Moana. So, for the $7,000 that we’re requesting, it would be, as I
described previously, it’s for the scanning and the setup, make it a searchable site by
words and also by categories. But that would be Exhibit E, which I’ll scroll to in a
second. And then once we get all of that done, there are no additional upkeep costs.
We would just, you know, as we have these opinions issued, we’d be able to upload
them in-house.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Ms. Lutey. Okay, the next question is also from
Member Molina. Details, Page 94, Funding for annual security maintenance contract.
A, can you share a breakdown of what that maintenance plan entails, and B, will this
go towards any maintenance of the actual x-ray machine?
MR. MIDDLETON: Okay. Thank you, Chair. Mark Middleton. Member Molina, good
question. I did cover most of the maintenance contract items in that previous answer.
However, the x-ray machine is... .would be covered under that. We have not installed
it yet, and we get that free 12 months after it’s installed. After that point, it’ll save us
money to have them doing the maintenance versus us trying to do the annual x-ray
inspections and all of the certifications required on that equipment.
So, the
maintenance of that would be included, but it is not in that $200,000 number. The
maintenance is normally 10 to 15 percent of the equipment cost.
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Mr. Middleton.
MR. MIDDLETON: Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. We have about 20 more questions. And for the
public listening, really quickly, I’m sorry if I seem a little distracted. I just got a text
saying that the Department of Health Chair Bruce Anderson announced that the
Molokai resident that contracted Covid- 19 had passed away. And I just want to clarify
for everyone listening that that is not true, that he is alive on Oahu recovering on the
ventilator. So, if anyone receives any text messages asking for that clarification,
Mr. Anderson fmally corrected himself. So, it’s now clear on the record. But I just
wanted to make sure that if anyone heard that, not true. Okay. So, we’re going to
move now into Category C, Equipment.
Question 28, the Equipment budget is
increasing by 162.4 percent in FY ‘21, from $103,145 in FY ‘20 to $270,645 in FY ‘21.
Page 90 of the Program Budget. Anticipated purchases include 54 commercial large
air purifiers for the County Building, security equipment for Waikapu, and security
system for the Wailuku Baseyard. Please explain these equipment purchases. And
this question is from Chair Lee.

MS. LUTEY: Thank you. This is Moana. So, for the air purifiers, Mark can address that.
And then, our Budget Director can address the other aspect of that. Mark, are you
there?
MR. MIDDLETON: I am here. If you’d like me to start, I can. This is, if you don’t mind,
Chair, the same... the... there’s a really good question number 34 from Tasha about
explaining the need for the 54 commercial large air purifiers. So, VU answer that
question which will explain that
--

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, you said that question is 34?
MR. MIDDLETON: --piece, if that’s okay.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh, I’m sorry. What question, 34?
MR. MIDDLETON: Yeah, 34. If that’d be okay, Vii just

--

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: I’ll read the question.
MR. MIDDLETON: --answer that, too.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Question 34 from Pro Temp Kama, explain the need for 54
commercial large air purifiers. Does the equipment cost include installation, or are
existing County staff performing the installation? So, yes, please combine the two.
MR. MIDDLETON: Thank you for that. And I really appreciate hearing your update about
the Molokai resident. That was awesome.
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh, I’m sony.
MR. MIDDLETON: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Chair, I just going to say question 31 is the same as well.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, and that’s...
MR. MIDDLETON: Correct, thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: And that’s from Member Paltin.
MR. MIDDLETON: Okay. So, we’ve had several floors at Kalana 0 Maui that have had air
quality issues including mold. And this happens from time to time. We’ve got a very
old building. We’ve had a lot of experiences in another building here close to us where
we had to do a lot of mold testing. We had a lot of issues with our employees and
eventually moved them out. We try to be a little proactive on this instead of asking
each floor to develop their own budget and go and try to sell the item. So, this was
more of a wellness and kind of taking care of our building move. So, the 54 large
commercial air purifiers are wall-mounted units so they’re designed for a large kind of
commercial space. Given the size of our building, it would be approximately four large
units and two small per floor. So, that’s six times the nine floors, so that’s where we
get the 54. Some of them will be a little different because they’re constructed
differently so it might not be exactly six per floor. The units are wall-mounted with the
ones that we spec-ed have a regular 120 plugin. So, we would plan to do that
installation in-house. The cost of these is... covers the installation and the main filters.
These are 99.97 percent pure, efficient filters that will filter out all particulates .3
microns and larger. They do not.. .nobody has been able to test for the Covid— 19, but
they have tested in the past all other similar viruses, and they expect it to perform
very well to that. The ongoing cost annually would be about 50 to $100 per filter that
we could put back on the departments or try to do again as a bulk purchase to save
the County some money. But that was the overall request, and that’s why we saw it.
We just continue to have some air quality issues on various floors and it ranges in
times, and depends on the air conditioning units, and the filters, and the
maintenance, and the dusting that happens on each floor. So, this was a kind of a
get-in-front-of some of those issues. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Mr. Middleton. Okay, question 29, what computer
software is needed? Is this an annual expense that started in 2020? And this is on
Page 1-10 in the Budget Details, and from Member Paltin.
MS. LUTEY: Chair? Hi, Chair. It’s Moana. Our Budget Chair... I’m sorry. Our Budget had
wanted to address the other part of question 28 about Waikapu.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh, okay. Please go ahead, Ms. Lutey.
-
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MS. YOSHIMURA: Oh, Chair, Michele. So, the Department of Public Works had requested
for security equipment down at the Wailuku Baseyard as well as for the vacant
property that we have in Waikapu. So, Waikapu will be used to store a lot of
equipment. And they had requested to put security cameras and, you know, do
security measures there. So, rather than Public Works going and doing their own type
of security system, I put the monies in the Department of the Corporation Counsel
since they were doing the overall security system so that we have one consistent or,
you know, a uniform security system or security type. I moved the money there so
that the consultant can take a look at it and be a comprehensive system rather than
piecemealing different security-type system throughout the County departments.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Budget Director Yoshimura. Okay, so we’ll move on
to the next question, question 30. What does security entry hardening of the first,
second, and third floors entail?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Chair, we didn’t get 29 answered.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Sorry. Okay, 29, what computer software is needed? Is this
an annual expense that started in 2020? And that’s from Member Paltin. Mahalo,
Member Paltin, for catching that.
MS. LUTEY: This is Moana. Thank you. So, this is an annual expense for our Department’s
electronic case management system. And Lisa Kahuhu has informed me that that has
actually been reduced.
MS. KAHUHU: It was originally back in 2014.
MS. LUTEY: Could you hear that part?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Would you please repeat that?
MS. KAHUHU: Okay. Thank you, Chair. I just.. .I’m trying to.. .yes, this has been an annual
expense that we’ve had going back to about 2015 or 2016. It was actually... it used to
be about $20,000 but we’ve since reduced it in FY ‘19, ‘18 and ‘19 I believe, to the
$12,584. And it’s just monies that we’ve continued to use as needed for upgrades and
training and so forth with regards to our case management system.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo. Okay, now question 30. What does security
entry hardening of the first, second, and third floors entail?
MR. MIDDLETON: Okay, thank you. Mark Middleton, again. So, the entry hardening detail
is really... so, if we’re going to have these places locked, we had some experts, we had
some consultants from MPD come. And then we also had the Department of
Homeland Security experts come and evaluate the property in January of 2020. They
gave us a 64-page report with a lot of recommendations. This is really just the basic
beginning of.. .we’ve got glass doors down there that within one or two kicks or one
rock will shatter and easily walk through. And so, that security hardening of those
-
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would be to improve the double doors. We might have to replace one to a single door
that’s a little bit more stable. And then we can use existing windows and doors. We
just need to uninstall them, put a film, a security film over the glass, and then
reinstall them. We expect that many of them would be able to use the same framing.
Some may need a little additional framing. But that is what is covered in that budget
item is really fixing a door or two and improving the glass so that’s it’s not just easily
breached. Ultimately, there was a lot of concern from Homeland Security about
MEMA being on the first floor and cars being able to drive right up to it. They’re
always thinking terrorists, and car bombs, and things, and so access underneath by
the Directors parking and the Administration parking was another item. And there’s a
lot of ‘em, but this is really just the basics to ensure that when we lock the first floor,
that it’s resistant to being breached.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo, Mr. Middleton. Okay, so there are three
questions that are related to the Waikapu Baseyard security topic. So, I’ll ask them all
together, and then maybe we can just make sure that it’s answered fully. Okay, so
question 32 from Member Paltin, please explain the security equipment and system for
Waikapu and Wailuku Baseyard. Thirty-six is from myself. What kind of security
equipment is being purchased for Waikapu? And 38 is from Member Sugimura. What
is the project for? Where is this in Waikapu? Oh, and then the next one from
Member Sugimura, question 39, does the baseyard have an existing system? Is there
a need for a new security system? I think those can all be together.
MS. LUTEY: And, Chair, this is Moana. I think maybe 37 also.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, sure. And then 37 from myself, is the proposed
funding to replace, increase, or purchase new equipment for the Wailuku Baseyard?
Mahalo for that catch.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Chair, I’ll answer this question.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, Budget Director Yoshimura?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Thank you. At the Wailuku Baseyard, they do have cameras at the
garage and at their building. But they’re old and outdated, and so they were looking
for a new camera system or surveillance-type of system. For Waikapu, so the existing
parcel that the County purchased a number of years ago, the Department of Public
Works is requesting to use that parcel to store the Pavement Preservation Program
equipment. So, the Pavement Preservation Program has grown and the number of
equipment has expanded beyond the space at the current baseyard.
So, they
.(inaudible).. the intent is to use the Waikapu baseyard or the Waikapu site, put
up fencing, and put security there to protect the equipment from vandalism. When
the Department of Public Works comes before you, you may be able to ask them more
questions on this particular item. And again, the reason it’s in here so that the
Department of Corporation Counsel can take a look at the type of security equipment
and to make it consistent with the rest of the County’s security equipment. Thank
you.
.
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Ms. Yoshimura. Okay, I’m going to ask the next
three questions together.
It’s a question from Member Kama, 33, why is the
appropriation for security equipment approved in FY ‘20 not to be continued? Does
the Department have all the security equipment needed? Question 40, please state
your justification for funding the installation of an x-ray machine on the second floor
of the Kalana 0 Maui Building and your pian for securing other entrances such as the
ground floor. Also, from... that’s from Committee Vice-Chair King. And then question
41 from Member Molina, Details, Page 94, is the x-ray machine already purchased, or
will part of the $200,000 be towards the machine? A, if the machine is being
purchased, please share how much the machine will cost. B, any comments on the
cost of yearly upkeep maintenance for the x-ray machine? And C, in the comments
under 9050228, it states “installation of x-ray machine on second floor.” I’m curious
to know if the basement access point will be addressed as well.
MR. MIDDLETON: Okay, thank you, Chair. It sounds like a couple more for me. This is
Mark. So, I will hit each one of these kind of in succession. I didn’t notice in the
appropriation for security equipment approved in Fiscal Year 2020, I’m guessing that
that was maybe the numbers were the War Memorial badge system and there was a
Kalama Park pilot security camera stuff. And so once in a while, like with this
Waikapu site and some of these other organizations’ projects, the Council has decided
that maybe Corp. Counsel or Risk Management would help manage those and the
dollars going into them. So, in general, each department funds their own security
hardware and determines what their priorities are and what things they want to see go
forward. You know, we just see the... oversee the maintenance contract. So, as far as
it is concerned of Risk Management and overall security, we have the equipment we
need. The additional equipment that you might have seen was from a department.
So, if that went away, it wasn’t something we necessarily have visibility of. Hopefully
that answers that one. We do feel like we’ve got the equipment that we need, and
we’ve been able to work with you all when needed. The other departments will come
up and pitch their projects as they need them. And the next one I think was going to
be number 40. And the justification for funding the installation of the x-ray machine,
this was the project that was directed and funded by the County Council in
Fiscal Year 2018 and Fiscal Year 2019. The equipment has been purchased. It was
purchased about 12 months ago or so. The Fiscal Year ‘21 funding is requesting
simply the contract for the security guards to operate the equipment during normal
business hours. The reasoning for it was the vulnerability of the lobby entrance and
free access to all floors of the County Building has been identified by the Department
of Homeland Security and MPD’s consultant officers as a weak point. They actually
loved the idea of having a central--they called a choke point--or a central place where
people come in. And we have an opportunity to be sure that we get ‘em on camera.
We’re able to identify them with IDs, and now we have at least some idea of who is in
the building or was in the building if there was an incident. And we’ve had a lot of
little theft incidents. We’ve had threat incidents. We’ve had minor stuff, fortunately,
nothing major. They will not be carrying guns. They’re not MPD officers. We don’t
have bullet-proof glass everywhere. We’re really just trying to set up a deterrent and a
common choke point to help identify people. And a lot of times when people are
-
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identified, they tend to behave a little bit better. Like with the MPD body cameras,
everybody behaves better when they realize they’re on camera. The first floor, the idea
of the first floor would be to continue to allow badged entry by known employees and
contractors as I’d mentioned before. So, that would be locked and badge access only.
We would have to do some training and some program development as to not allow
piggybacking and to address concerns and identify those contractors that would need
access. But that would be the plan for the first floor. And as I said, it would need a
little bit of hardening to truly be locked. The equipment was already purchased, so on
number 41 the $200,000 is the maintenance only of all the equipment and all of the
gear. And so, as I mentioned, if this Council supports the installation and the funding
of the machines, then it would eventually roll into that maintenance contract. As it
sits, the machine is here as well as the metal detector. The original cost was $33,000.
There is obviously some shipping in there. The metal detector is about a $5,000 piece
of equipment. So, you can figure about $40,000 in just the raw two pieces of
equipment. So, that has already been purchased and the County owns those. Am I
missing one? Or did I cover all of them?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Did you catch the potential yearly upkeep maintenance?
MR. MIDDLETON: Yeah. So, the annual maintenance would come after they were installed.
That would be increasing, you know, about 15 percent of the overall equipment cost.
So, you could see about a $6,000, $7,000 a year cost increase to the maintenance
budget if those equipments are to be used.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. Mahalo.
MR. MIDDLETON: Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Thank you, Mr. Middleton.
where will the 54 air purifiers be located?

Okay, and then question 35,

MR. MIDDLETON: Okay, just real briefly. As I mentioned, it’ll be amongst... evenly
distributed amongst the nine floors based on really where the employees are and
public are, and where we have potential problems. But ultimately, these air purifiers
even have an indicator on them, we’re able to see how well they’re functioning, what
things they’re pulling out of the air. And so, we had... this proposal is to cover all
floors. We kind of see each floor in Kalana 0 Maui as having had various issues.
We’ve got some floors that have a lot of issues. The lower ones tend to get more rain
and water, you know, breaches and that causes a lot of the mold issues. But we do
have air quality issues that come up from time to time, generally largest in the winter
months and wet months, and they tend to go away in the summer. But that’s where
the plan would be. So, about four in the main office areas distributed to about 1,000
square feet per unit, and then two smaller units in each of the restrooms on each
floor. That’s all.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Mr. Middleton. Okay, Members, we have five more
questions, Program Goals and Objectives. Under Key Activity Goals and Measures,
-
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Goal 1, Objective 2, states the Department wants to close one claim for every new
claim filed, a ratio of 1:1 or better, 1:0.8. The FY ‘20 estimate and FY ‘21 estimate are
worse than the target. Why is the FY 2019 actual of 1:01 a typo? Page 91 of the
Program Budget, Member Pro Temp Kama.
The question from Pro Temp Kama.
Ms. Lutey?
MS. LUTEY: Oh, thank you, Chair. This one’s for Lydia.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: For Lydia.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh, okay. Ms. Toda?
MS. TODA: Yes. Good afternoon, Chair. Can everyone hear me? I’m not sure if I’m muted
or not.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yes, we can hear you. Thank you.
MS. TODA: Okay, thank you. And thank you, Councilmember Kama, for this really good
question. I think that it gives us an opportunity to at least explain what happened
here. So, on the first question, the estimated Workers Comp Close Ratios for Fiscal
Years ‘20 and ‘21, they actually were... they are estimates, and they were inverted. It
should be 4:1, not 1:4. And so, there are really a couple of factors behind...the goal is
very ambitious, but we do have reasons for... behind these ambitious goals. The first
one is that we anticipate the number of workers’ comp claims to continue its
downward trend, and secondly, we expect our new third-party administrator to
aggressively manage and settle existing claims which when combined with lower claim
frequencies should result in higher Work Comp Close Ratio. So, essentially what I’m
trying to say is that, especially on the second part of that answer, when we switch
TPAs which is what we just did, a lot of times there’s a mad rush to close claims so
that we minimize the cost of takeover claims to the new TPA. And so, we’re hoping
that with those two things combined, that we will reach those goals. The second part
of your question is, is the FY ‘19 actual of 1:01 a typo? The answer is yes. The correct
Work Comp Close Ratio for that period, the actual ration actually was 1.15:1, which
means we closed a little more than one claim to every one new claim that was open.
So, statistically that means that neither.. .that the ratio neither improved or worsened
during that period.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Ms. Toda. Next question is 43, under Key Activity
Goals and Measures, Goal 1, Objective 4, states the Department wants to validate
savings of fast track on GL and AU program fees. The FY 2019 actual is over four
times as high as the FY ‘20 and FY ‘21 estimates. Why does the Department assuming
the savings will occur to a lesser extent than actual values indicate? Page 91 of the
Program Budget.
MS. LUTEY: Hi, Chair. This is Moana. That’s also for Lydia.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Ms. Toda?
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MR. MIDDLETON: One moment. She1l be right there.
MS. TODA: Hello.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: We can hear you.
MS. TODA: Yes, hi. This is Lydia. I’m sorry. Can. ..I was not online when you asked the
question.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, question 43.
MS. LUTEY: Lydia, this is question 43.
MS. TODA: Question 43. Oh, yeah, so the answer to that is that really the goals of FAST
TRACK performance measure is to really validate the efficacy of our program in
keeping with Risk Management’s cost containment strategy. So, since we have no
control over the claim variables that drive actual results, namely, the volume and type
of claim that’s filed, I put down $5,000 in each of FY ‘20 and ‘21 which are
conservative estimates, and the minimum savings that we are confident can be
achieved in any given year.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo, Ms. Toda. Question 44, please explain the
security services and how security on ground floor entrance will be addressed given a
lot of times workplace violence threats are internal. What key activity goal does this
address? And this is from Member Paltin.
MR. MIDDLETON: Thank you, Chair. Mark Middleton. I’m going to field this one as well.
So, we talked a little bit about what the basic outline plan was for that first floor which
is really just to lock it out. Member Paltin’s brought up a very good point and really
workplace violence is a threat, but it’s only one threat to our workforce. And hopefully
we’re managing that through our Workplace Violence Program as well as through our
leadership through training our supervisors and managers to identify problems and
minimize them and proactively manage issues so that they don’t become major
problems. Or, if they do identify some problems, which we’ve had in the past where
people are very concerned about a particular employee’s response or their state of
mind. Those are elevated and worked through the organization and through that
department. However, experience also shows us that the largest amount of issues
that we get around this building and threats to the employees, and people coming up
to their cars and yelling at ‘em, and threatening fights, and even one employee was
picked up and walked off of the parking lot halfway before one of our janitors stepped
in to help. These happened to be unknown public individuals because they feel like
they’re not known. They, you know, they’ll do some of these issues, and so for us the
security guards is like that first step. Similar to how a lot of schools will address
active shooter concerns by keeping an out-of-service police car at their school, and it’s
been, you know, history has shown that shooters have actually avoided places where
there’s police officers and gone to a weaker entry. So, this was partially a deterrence
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as well as a way to get people identified, and also to stop any type of large weapons
that may come in. But it’s certainly not getting to 100 percent secure, kind of in
security there’s no real 100 percent way of being entirely secure. You’ve always got
internal threats. But this was really to manage the ongoing largest frequent issues
that we have seen. So, I hope that helps. We certainly are not addressing all security
concerns with the addition of two guards. And at the same time, we don’t feel like
doing nothing helps us improve these weaknesses either. So, that’s my feedback on
that one. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:

Mahalo, Mr. Middleton. Okay, the next question is from
Member Paltin. Please explain the Health and Wellness Program. What key activity
goal does this address? Question 45.

MR. MIDDLETON: Thank you. Mark Middleton again. And I think this is the last time
you’re going to have to listen to me at least today. So, the Workplace Weliness
Program I’d went through some of the objectives, but overall principle was to bring
forth a program to help employees adopt a healthier lifestyle and lower their risk of
developing chronic diseases while improving worker productivity. The program uses
input from the Center of Disease Control National Healthy Worksite Program, Blue
Zone Hawaii, which we are applying for. We’ll be the largest employer on Maui to be a
Blue Zone site if we win approval. Also, the National Weilness Institute, Weilsource
and WELCOA all recommend developing objectives and goals that will support the
employees of Maui County. The key activity goals that the program wishes to address
include reducing the risk of chronic disease among employees through weilness-based
interventions and promising practices; promote sustainable workplace health activities
and organizational practices such as lunchtime walking groups and healthy food
options for meetings; third, improve employee retention while increasing productivity,
and workers’ compensation cost savings. Additionally, we look to reduce absenteeism,
and lower the risk of acute and chronic illnesses. The final activity goal is to focus on
disease management through education and the creation of a health-conscious
environment. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Mr. Middleton.
Goal and Objective that was?

I’m sorry, did you identify which

MR. MIDDLETON: I am assuming that relates to a larger, maybe departmental Goal and
Objective, and I do not have that information, but I would be more than happy to look
it up and fmd it in... and submit it in writing to the group. Health and safety of our
employees, I’m sure we’ve got it somewhere in there.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. Mahalo, Mr. Middleton.
MR. MIDDLETON: Yeah, sorry about that. Thanks.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: We look forward to your written response. Okay, and then
the last question, question 46, please provide an update on the progress for Goals 3,
4, and 5 for FY ‘20, Page 92. This question is from Member Paltin.
-
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MS. LUTEY: Thank you, Chair. This is Moana. So, those goals are actually new for this
upcoming Fiscal Year. So, they weren’t part of our last year’s Performance Goals. But
we’ll begin tracking the progress and statistics for those goals on July 1, 2020. Thank
you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Ms. Lutey. Okay, so that was all the questions.
And we had a question earlier from Member Paltin. She asked, and I guess it’s either
for Budget Director Yoshimura or Ms. Lutey. And I guess you can stop sharing the
screen share. Okay, mahalo. Okay, so Member Paltin requested the details of salaries
for those that are not under... part of a union.

MS. LUTEY: Are you there?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yeah, could you hear my question?
MS. LUTEY: No, I have...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: It’s not on the right page.
MS. LUTEY: Oh, hold on. We’re trying to stop sharing, and now I don’t see anybody. What’s
going on?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.(inaudible)...

MS. MILNER: Yeah, you’re no longer sharing. I stopped the desktop control.
MS. LUTEY: Okay, Lesley, but I don’t know what I’ve done to eliminate everyone. I see no
one. Are you able to jump on and assist me?
MS. MILNER: I am. Could we take a brief recess, Chair?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Sure. How about we take our afternoon break. W&1l just
take a ten-minute break. It’s 4:08 on April 6. So, would Members like to return at
4:20, any objections?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, looks like everyone’s good with that. Okay, Members,
we’ll take our afternoon break now.
Please return at 4:20.
The Economic
Development and Budget Committee is now in recess.
(gavel).
.

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

.

.

.

4:08 p.m.
4:26 p.m.

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
(gavel).
The Economic Development and Budget
Committee please come to order. It’s 4:26 on April 6. And we are reviewing the
.

.

.

.
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Department of Corporation Counsel. We just completed the questions that were
submitted to the Department via written correspondence, and now we are going to
allow each Councilmember five minutes, and I’ll set my timer, to ask the Department
questions. Okay, and then we’ll start with Committee Vice-Chair King, and then we’ll
go to Member Sinenci. Okay, ready, Member King?
VICE-CHAIR KING: Yeah.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Please proceed.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay, thank you so much. First, I just wanted to ascertain that we
are... I know we’ve been asking every department for the actual salary amounts so...
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Sorry, really quick. Member King, I forgot that they were
looking for.. .we’re trying to reestablish connection. And they were in the middle of
answering a question that I had asked.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: So, I’ll restart your time.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: And then I’ll ask about...
VICE-CHAIR KING:
ahead

You want to go ahead and ask that question?

Do you want to go

--

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yeah, I’m going

--

VICE-CHAIR KING: --and ask that questions?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: --to ask them the question on the salary. So, we sent the
Department a request for the information on the salaries, and if not the exact salaries,
at least the step letter, and what, if Corporation Counsel can provide the information
regarding, what changed from Fiscal Year ‘19 to Fiscal Year ‘20 that didn’t allow
Council to receive the information on the salaries.
MS. LUTEY: Okay. Hi, Chair, this is Moana.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Ms. Lutey?
MS. LUTEY: Can you hear me?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yes.

-
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MS. LUTEY: Okay, it’s showing that our mic is off. Yeah, it’s not that anything is changed.
My understanding, though, is that there is some concern under HRS 92F-12(14)
where we can provide salary ranges for bargaining unit employees, but not the
specifics. So, we have provided all the appointed salaries because we’re not governed
by any unions. But for the staff that is covered by it, we can provide a range. I don’t
see ranges on ours currently. But we can provide that.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, so you’ll.. .you’re going to provide the ranges for all the
employees?
MS. LUTEY: Yes. Oh, well, except the appointed. Hold on. Michelle has something to say.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Chair?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Ms. Yoshimura?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Hi. In the transmittal that we sent to the EDB Committee this morning, it
explains HRS 92F, and it gives you... I think it’s like 63 pages. The spreadsheet of
each position, by position number and title, and then if we were able to give you the
exact salary, we did. If not, we gave you a salary range. So, you should...
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay.
MS. YOSHIMURA: You should’ve gotten that this morning. It was sent to you about 10 or
11 o’clock this morning.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
that question?

Okay, all right.

Member Paltin, did I catch everything in

COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Yeah, I’m not sure. So, you’re saying nothing changed between
Fiscal Year
‘19
Fiscal Year ‘20
and
other
than your interpretation of
Chapter 92F- 12(a)( 14)?
MS. LUTEY: This is Moana. No, my understanding is that it was also this way last year.
But I honestly can’t recall.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN:
Fiscal Year ‘19.

Yeah, was also this way last year.

I’m talking about

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: So, 2018.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN:
Yeah.
Sorry.
So, I mean nothing changed, but you’re
interpreting it differently? Like I mean, what’s the difference that the previous
Councils, Councils that Mayor Victorino was a member of was able to have these
details to make these decisions, quarter of a billion dollar decisions. And we’re not
privy to those same information, but nothing changed except for the Administration.

-
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MR. GALAZIN: Excuse me, Chair. Could I offer comments?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mr. Galazin?
MR. GALAZIN: Yes, thank you. I would point out that as far as from the Budget process
standpoint, there’s nothing within the procedures that are set forth either in State law
or within our Charter that require a certain level of information about employee
salaries or position salaries be presented as part of the Budget. That having been
said, I’m not aware of anything that would preclude that information from being part
of that. I think it’s a policy question at that point. I would note a couple of people
have mentioned, referenced at times salaries that are negotiated as part of a collective
bargaining agreement and are supposed to be confidential. And I haven’t been asked
to look at this particular question, but courts have repeatedly said that no parties can
by contract agree to violate a portion of State law. But to the extent that somebody in
a collective bargaining agreement tried to say, well, my contract, my salary must be
held confidential, if HRS 92F clearly says that it shouldn’t, or at least the salary range
shouldn’t be confidential, that would prompt whatever was in the collective bargaining
agreement itself. Now, you know, again what you’re talking about, what you’re looking
at here are numbers. They’re not actual people to the extent that you’re looking at
funding for a year to come and you don’t know who may be in these positions, who
may be in these chairs, you know, six months from now. So, I think there’s nothing
that precludes the departments from providing that kind of information. I can’t speak
to why they weren’t. But, again, the salary range information does apply to some
selection of the civil service groups, but the rest of them the employment salary ranges
or the exact salary can be included. It’s just a question of how the Administration
wants to present it. So, I want to make sure that that’s kind of clear for everybody.
Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo for that, Mr. Galazin. Really appreciate that.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: So, then is it the Administration’s choice not to provide us with
the steps?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mr. Galazin, or Ms. Yoshimura, or Ms. Lutey?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Chair?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Ms. Yoshimura?
MS. YOSHIMURA: I’ll have further discussion with Corporation Counsel on this and then get
back to you tomorrow on providing the exact salaries.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. So, Tamara, okay.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Okay, thank you.
-
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo, Ms. Yoshimura.
Okay, Member King, you ready now?
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay, thank you. So, yes

Mahalo, Member Paltin.

-*

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR KING: --that was actually my first question was to follow up on that because
I’m of the like-minded with Mr. Hokama. We need to see that information in order to
make these decisions. And something did change because we used to get that
information. So, something changed. So, just a quickly on my.. .1 had some security
questions. So, maybe that wasn’t the last time you were going to be speaking to us,
Mr. Middleton. But on the x-ray thing, you know, one of my biggest concerns when
the last Council approved it, was the fact that the back door was always open. In fact,
they had a sign on it that this door must stay open till whenever, 11 o’clock or
something. And so, to me it didn’t make sense. And I see now that we’re keeping it
closed, and we’re going to go forward, I’m assuming, with that door being locked all
the time and just one point of access. But my question is I know a number of people
who don’t... .who feel like it’s an intrusion health-wise and just on the person to go
through an x-ray machine. So, are we going to have an option for people who don’t
want to go through that x-ray machine? They do at the airport where they pat you
down if you don’t want to go through. Or, are we just going to stop people and say you
can’t come in ‘cause you won’t go through the x-ray machine?
MR. MIDDLETON: Thank you. Thank you, Member King. And, yes, that was.. .1 completely
forgot about the question, so I was defmitely wrong about hearing from me again. So,
good question. In order to do the screening, you obviously need to control all the other
doors and things. The x-ray is small. It’s.. .we copied what they do with all the State
buildings, and the Federal buildings, and the courthouses. So, it’s really just for bags.
So, it won’t be people going through kind of
--

VICE-CHAIR KING: Oh, okay.
MR. MIDDLETON: --the x-ray. But... and, you know, it won’t be like the big units that you
see at the airport where you stand in. However, it’ll be more the kind of old, I’ll call
them flimsy, but the small like little metal detectors, and it just gives a couple of zones
where they may have metal. And then the two guards would each have a wand where
they could just do the hand wand.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay.
MR. MIDDLETON: I don’t know that we really want to be patting down or anything. And
that’s really part of the security manager... the programmatic side, what weapons are
allowed, what aren’t allowed, there’s a lot of details in those, you know, the devil’s in
those details so...

-

97

-

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND BUDGET COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 6, 2020

VICE-CHAIR KING: So, I’m assuming we’ll have the experts that we’re going to be hiring for
those positions so, you know, they’re not going to be carrying weapons. But they’ll be
experts in how to deal with that kind of thing. But I’m glad to hear that
--

MR. MIDDLETON: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR KING: --the x-ray is only for the bags. It’s not for your person. The other
question I had is probably for you too, about the Weilness Program ‘cause I think
that’s ongoing, yeah?
MR. MIDDLETON: Yes, it is.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay, so have you guys made a correlation between.. .1 just heard from
Corp. Counsel earlier that there’s been a downward trend in workman’s comp. Is
there a correlation with that Health and Weilness Program and this downward trend?
MR. MIDDLETON: Great question, way too early for us to put any kind of numbers to that.
Now, we have done a lot of research, and there is a ton of research over the past 20,
30 years on workplace health and weliness programs, which ones work the best, who
ends up getting the best benefits, and so, the data is there. And they say that every
dollar you put in, you get $4 out. Some of the numbers might be a little bit lower. Of
course, that depends how wise you are at spending your money. I think you can get
even more than that. But our workers’ comp, well, our workers’ comp rates overall
have been going down, and we continue to try to reduce the number of injuries earlier
so that the large injuries don’t happen. It’s still kind of sporadic, you know, it changes
year to year. And the more we encourage early reporting, the more we do these
wellness programs, the more we do ergonomics assessments, sometimes we find
injuries in the workplace that hadn’t yet arised [sic]. So, hopefully we can get those
early while they’re just recordable, OSHA recordable, meaning maybe they need a
prescription drug, maybe they miss a couple of days, but they aren’t out for surgery
and out for six months. So, we do not have data anywhere near ready to do that. We
haven’t had a budget for the Health and Weliness Program, so we’ve been doing
everything we can just with our own internal budget, our own internal efforts. And
really to kind of fmd a sweet spot as to what works the best for our workforce.
VICE-CHAIR KING:
Program?

Okay, and this is across all departments, this Health and Weilness

MR. MIDDLETON: Yeah, you know, we did it more by location. So, it’s across all
departments and everybody’s invited. We even do the fresh vegetable and fruit pickup
and stuff every week. So, we do support all of the County departments. We just
focus, because of our location and not having money to go out and travel to these
other locations, it’s been mostly the Kalana 0 Maui campus.
VICE-CHAIR KING:
departments.

Oh, okay. Yeah, I think it would benefit defmitely everybody in all
Chair, Ill yield there, and let you move on since we’re.. .you know, I
-
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know time is tight.
Thank you.

And there’s probably other people that will ask my questions.

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member King. Okay, oh, perfect timing. Okay, who
did I say? Member Sinenci?
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Yeah. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, Member Sinenci.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Yeah, I just had to... sorry, I had some questions, Chair, but I
think it went to the EBD Committee, and not the EDB Committee. Wrong committee,
it went to. But I think a lot of my questions have been answered by the Members,
anyway. So, I just had a couple general questions. Ms. Lutey opened with, you know,
addressing Covid- 19, and so my general question was, has.. .is anyone enforcing the
Mayor’s and the Governor’s 14-day quarantine mandates on Maui?
MS. LUTEY: Yeah, hi, Member Sinenci. This is Moana. There have been citations issued by
Police, but I’m not aware of any arrests in our County yet.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI:
quarantine?

Oh, okay.

All right, so the Police are enforcing the 14-day

MS. LUTEY: Yes, and the Mayor’s rules as well.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Okay, all right. Thank you. And then my second question,
Chair, was the Department provides legal advice and support to assist with achieving
key strategies, principles of the Countywide Policy Plan, and including to protect the
natural environment and cultural resources through appropriate training. So, my
question was, what additional training have employees received on cultural resource
protections, and is any training planned for the Fiscal Year 2021?
MS. THOMSON: Hi. Thank you, Chair and Councilmember Sinenci. This is Richelle. So, as
part of our general training, especially with the Planning Commissions, those would be
some of the more heavier-involved Commissions. And that is part of our regular
training. We also have the obligation to send Commissioners to Native Hawaiian law
training, and our deputies also in the office have been on a rotating basis going to that
training. And it’s actually a terrific program.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Thank you, Ms. Thomson, for that. And then, Chair, just one
more quick question. For the security equipment at Waikapu, what is the timeline for
that project?
MS. THOMSON: This is Richelle. We’re going to need to get a request that you ask Public
Works for the specifics on that program. I think it’s probably not only security
equipment but other things such as fencing and other infrastructure.
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COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Okay, great. Thank you. Thank you, Chair. 11.1 yield for now.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member Sinenci. All right. Member Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Chair. You know, my questions were
answered already. So, I’m fme. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. Mahalo, Member Molina. Okay, and Chair Lee?
COUNCILMEMBER LEE: Madam Chair?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER LEE: I have no questions, but did you notice my lighting has improved?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: It looks wonderful.
COUNCILMEMBER LEE: Okay. It took me about five hours. It took me five hours, but I did
it.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
background, fantastic.

And it looks great on TV.

I’m checking it out.

The

COUNCILMEMBER LEE: Oh, yeah? Oh, thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, no questions for this Department?
COUNCILMEMBER LEE: No, no thank you. Nope.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair Lee. Okay, and then Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Must be the soybeans, Alice. Good job. My question... she
was making me hungry, the Chair. No, Chair Rawlins-Fernandez, no, the responses
by the Department made me wonder whether certain things shouldn’t be coming
eventually from the Department of Management since it impacts more than just one or
two departments, especially the Safety Specialist component, the Health and Safety
overall program. And if we ever move to the level of San Diego, they’ve taken it from
employees to also community health and safety weilness programs. So, again, I’ll be
looking for direction from you, Budget Chair, on how you may want to look at this for
the short-term or the long-term because for the long-term I think we need to be
looking at a better structure with Management Department being one of the bigger
and stronger players to implement Countywide. So, I leave that to you to provide
guidance, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member Hokama. Okay, and then I also received
your request asking the Department for physical data of what’s currently on the
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various lots in Wailuku and Waikapu, the layout of the lots, dimensions of the
buildings, and percentage of space using and available, and other assets.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes, thank you, Chair. That would kind of help me put into
perspective the budgetary request. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Right, yeah. So, that would be important in a lot of
decision-making on whether we approve that... those requests or not. So, I hope the
Department will be able to provide that information for the Council.
Mahalo,
Member Hokama. Okay, next is Member Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you, Chair. In addition to the salary question, the two
main questions that I didn’t feel satisfied with the answers, on Page 90 of the Program
Budget, it does have an increase, and I believe that Ms. Kahuhu said that was due to
the Health and Weilness travel. But so, the 2020 adopted travel costs were $88,775
and we’ve had a no travel out-of-state order in effect for about a month now. So, I was
wondering how much of that $88,775 has been spent? Do you expect to spend it all?
And then do we really need for 2021 that full amount plus, I guess we can X out that
5,150, 5.8 percent increase. So, that was my one question on travel. Did you want
me
--

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Ms. Lutey?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: --ask my second question? Or, after?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh, okay. Yeah, do you want to combine the questions?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: The second question has nothing to do with travel. It goes to
performance evaluation. As most of the Deputy Corporation Counsels are not civil
service employees, I know that there’s a Department of Personnel performance
evaluation supervisory manual that goes over the evaluation process summary for civil
service employees. And I was wondering if the Corporation Counsel had made up her
own one, or if she just follows along with the Personnel performance evaluation
supervisory manual and, you know, the... like the notice to improve and the different
steps that are available to take for civil service employees. Are they not afforded to her
for appointed employees? Is it just, okay, you’re not.. .you don’t give a notice to
improve? You just replace them because they serve at the will of the Corporation
Counsel, or did she come up with her own type of manual that she’s following as she
hasn’t yet given any performance evaluations to her appointed employees. Those are
my two questions that I didn’t really feel satisfied with.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Ms. Lutey?
MS. LUTEY: Thank you. I can address.. .1 don’t know if you... if it matters on the order.
Lisa’s looking at the response for question number one. But in terms of evaluations, I
can answer that. Would you mind if I take it out of order, Chair?
-
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COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: I don’t mind.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: No problem.
MS. LUTEY: Okay. Thank you. So, in terms of the evaluations, I just... I’ve only supervised
Litigation for the last decade or so. I’ve never supervised C and D. So, part of the
reason why I haven’t done evaluations on that side is ‘cause, honestly, I just... I’m still
getting up to speed with the type of work that they do and what the expectations are
there. We typically mirror the same type of evaluations and so forth that we do for
civil service employees.
And then I haven’t put any one on a performance
improvement plan. It’s really that what happens is if I know that there’s an issue,
initially I’ll bring in the employee, address what the issues are directly with them
verbally. If that doesn’t resolve, then I do the next step which would be putting it in
writing. And, you know, I.. .if it gets to the point where I need to suspend someone,
then I will do that. I have done it. But I don’t just fire you because you’ve messed up.
We all make mistakes.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: So, there’s a progressive improvement plan and documentation
process, you just haven’t come up with it with for C and D because you’re getting up
to speed on their scope of duties?
MS. LUTEY: Right. Well, and just their work product. I mean I have to rely on Ed and
Richelle to help me with that. I mean I can tell, you know, if you’re submitting
something in writing that just doesn’t make any sense, clearly that’s something I’m
like, oh my gosh, I don’t need someone to tell me that’s a problem. But it, you know,
just in terms of workloads and stuff like that, that’s also something you have to factor
in I think when we’re looking at how employees are working. I can tell in Litigation
‘cause I’ve done it. But in C and D, we’re just not ready... I’m not ready yet. And with
the Covid thing, my goal was to get it started in February/March. But that is
something we’re working on. But I don’t sit on issues. The second I hear something
going on, I go directly to the source and then watch the video if I can, look at the
documents if that’s what the issue is, and address the employee directly.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you.
MS. LUTEY: You’re welcome. Okay, and Lisa is-UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: You can pass the...
MS. LUTEY: --ready for your first question.
MS. KAHUHU: Member Paltin, my apologies for the confusion. You were looking at the... we
were looking at two different things for the explanation on travel. So, in the Budget
narrative, Page 90, the travel listed here is the grouping of the airfare transportation,
per diem, the three different types of per diem. So, my apologies. I was looking at the
Budget Details specifically. So, again, the difference between FY ‘20 and FY 2021, is
that 5,150, which is just the...
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COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: The Health and Weilness...
MS. KAHUHU: It is for the risk. If the addition for Risk, the 4,750 for that Health and
Weliness travel, and then two additional per diems for $200 each. So, that’s the only
increase, is from the Risk budget. Otherwise...
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: I know that. The question was that

--

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Go ahead, Member Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: --you aren’t traveling right now, and we won’t be traveling at
least for another few months if... on a good estimate, and so with about four to six
months of no travel, and your travel budget is staying flat, I don’t understand that.
Like we’re not traveling now, we don’t have an estimate of when we’re going to travel,
and yet your travel budget... even when we get the okay to travel, I wouldn’t really feel
safe having guys traveling out of our County. So, I just was wondering why would it
stay flat?
MS. KAHUHU: All I can say, Member, is that when we budgeted this Covid travel thing
wasn’t... this was back in October. There was no limitations on travel. So, we
budgeted accordingly for that time period. Now, we’re in a new place so, yes, I guess
with regards to Moana, with regards to reductions in that.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Yeah. And the only reason why I was re-asking it because that
wasn’t one of the areas where cuts were brought up as travel. It was, you know,
security systems, IDs, guards, screening, air purifiers. So, travel is on the table as
well?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yes.
MS. KAHUHU: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member Paltin. Member Sugimura?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you. I just have one question. So, going back to the
Health and Weilness new program in Fiscal Year 2021, one of the things that I think
Mark said was, “it’s to fund our efforts” in his description. So, is this basically to fund
what Corp. Counsel is doing and that each individual department also has health and
wellness programs already existing. So, you’re enhancing it?
MR. MIDDLETON: Thank you. This is Mark. Good question. It is the entire County’s
program. So, I’m not aware of.. .we do have like Maui Police Department has some
health and weilness that they do for their officers.
So, there may be
department-specific health and weilness efforts that they do to manage stress, or
-
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different issues that they’ve identified within their department. Ours is looking
holistically as an entire County in trying to really give the trainings and so little things
like there’s hour-long financial weilness. So, we team up with... I’m not sure exactly
which bank it was. But we have our different vendors come out and teach things. So,
even our Atlas Insurance will come and do ergonomics training. So, we’ve got a lot of
people that’ll do low-price type items. We’re also working on doing... improving the
offerings that we have such as doing some online courses and doing some of the yoga
at your desk, and office stretching, and things like that. We also do the food delivery
and help on the food side. We’ve had some of the EAP people come in and talk about
handling the stress and handling psychological stress in workplace, or not workplace,
but home life issues and problems and talking about to handle that. So, I’m not sure
if that answers your question entirely.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Yeah, I think.. .yeah. I’m... I think you have answered it
because they’re existing things that are happening in the department. I think you’re
enhancing it Countywide. And I’m just wondering with this Covid- 19 and looking
closely at our budgets that maybe this could be, you know, put off until we know
what’s really happening with all of our economic conditions that are coming up. I
appreciate it. I’m an unemployment.. .work comp, rather, advocate ‘cause that’s what I
did in our company. And I understand its importance. And I believe that departments
must be doing it right now ongoing. And that you’re probably going to be the one
because this whole Risk Management move to Corp. Counsel, I think maybe two or
three years ago, and you know, you’re probably the one that’s.. .has the focus for the
department. Appreciate that. But I’m just wondering because our circumstances
right now are pretty dire to me, and I’m just...
MR. MIDDLETON: Yeah. You know, I think it’s.. .yeah, yeah....
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, not to take away from what you’re doing.
MR. MIDDLETON: Yeah, just to make a quick comment. I think that’s why we put it as a
potential cutting item if we had to. We will continue to make do with what we can.
We’ve got our professionals. If we can get that c-learning training, I just imagine, I
just wish that we had it already when we’ve got so many workers working from home.
There’s thousands of hours they could actually be taking and making themselves
better. But, you know, we kind of missed that. But I think we’re definitely, you know,
the professional traveling in July isn’t going to happen. We can certainly minimize our
travel. We can do more BlueJeans-type meetings. We can make this work. So, I
think like with any of the travel as well, if we’re lucky well get through this near the
beginning of the Fiscal Year 2021. But it’s very likely it could go for quite some time.
So, yeah, we’ll do with what we can with what we get. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you for your good work.
MR. MIDDLETON: Thanks.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Member Sugimura. Okay, Pro Temp Kama?
-
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COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you, Chair. I have no questions.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: That was fast. Okay. Mahalo, Pro Temp Kama. Okay, and
then all my questions were answered. So, we have MEMA waiting outside the
conference room on the second floor. And would Members like to take up MEMA now?
Oh, and then...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah,...
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Member Hokama?

Oh, and there weren’t proposed priorities.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, I’m with you to fmish. Finish up

I’m sorry,

--

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yeah.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --MEMA.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: And I don’t know when they’re going to get called in a
emergency meeting again. So, if we can take him up right away. Okay, great.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, and then, let’s just... I’ll try to, you know, speed
through the questions so that we can allow him to get back to dealing with the
emergency. Okay, so w&1l thank Corporation Counsel, Ms. Lutey, Mr. Middleton,
Ms. Toda, Lisa, Richelle, thank you so much for
--

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
--answering all of our questions.
Mr. Andaya to the meeting.

And w&1l welcome

MS. LUTEY: Chair, can we just take a couple minutes to set him up?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Sure. Okay, it’s 5:59 and we’ll take a quick recess to get
everyone out, sanitize the tables, and then set up Mr. Andaya.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Four-fifty-nine.
MR. MIDDLETON: Thank you for that. Awesome.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh, what did I say?
MR. MIDDLETON: Aloha, all. Thank you.

-
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: You said 5:59. It’s 5 o’clock now.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Okay, so it’s 5 o’clock.

E kala mai.

It’s been a long day.

And it’s the first day.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: You almost lost an hour.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: W&ll just take a few minutes. So, at the call of the Chair.
So, please don’t go anywhere. It’s 5 o’clock on April 6 and the Economic Development
and Budget Committee will be in recess at the call of the Chair.
(gavel)...
.

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

.

.

5:00 p.m.
5:05 p.m.

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
(gavel)... The Economic Development and Budget
Committee please return to order. It’s 5:05, and we are on Emergency Management
Agency.
.

.

.

MAUI EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT AGENCY

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: And we have Mr. Herman Andaya with us to provide opening
comments, and he also has a presentation, and then field questions. So, he’s our
Emergency Management Officer. Okay, Mr. Andaya, would you like to provide opening
comments, and then share your screen with your presentation, please?

MR. ANDAYA: Just really quickly. I know that you have a time constraint. But I’ll just go
right into my PowerPoint if that’s okay, Madam Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yes, please. Proceed.
MR. ANDAYA: So, thank you very much for having me here today. Just wanted to go over
just a quick overview of our agency. And specifically, because we’re asking for more
positions, just wanted to talk about what our positions do, or what the different
functions we have in our agency. First of all, you see a slide here, we’re talking about
possible threats to Maui County. We’ve been dealing a lot with floods and hurricanes
and whatnot. But most recently we’re doing pandemic at this point. These are... I
know there’s a question and one of the Councilmembers asked a question about how
many activations we’ve had. Here’s a list of activations. In 2017, you can see that
there were about eight. In 2019, we had about 20 activations. So, our agency has
been very busy this past year. And this is just a graphic of the different activations
we’ve had. In terms of Federally-declared disasters, some agencies have maybe one
during their entire lifetime. We’ve had... I’m sorry. I don’t know what’s going on here.
But we’ve had all of these. You can see we’ve had seven. And I just added Covid- 19 to
this.
So, the President just declared that an emergency, a Federally-declared
emergency so we included that now. You know, you’ve seen this before. These are
different.., the different functions. You know, we’re not... most people think that we are
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just response agency. But we’re... it’s year round. There’s a lot of things that go on in
our agency throughout the year. We start off with preparedness, and then response,
recovery, and mitigation. This is our organizational chart. And so, as you can see, we
have seven now in our agency, and thank you very much to the Council for giving us a
position, a Recovery Specialist. And this enables us to focus our efforts to recovery.
Thank you for that. Just very briefly going over our agency. We have a Planning and
Operations Officer. And you can... I’ll provide this to the Councilmembers, and you
can read through this. But, yeah, Planning Operations Officer. They’re responsible
for creating the plans we have. And this is all.., this is most of the plans we have in
our office. A lot of these plans require updates. But these are very useful especially
during emergencies. We follow these plans. As an example, with this Covid- 19, we
have a County of Maui Pandemic Plan. And so, we’ve been following that plan. And
these are a list of all different plans we have downstairs. We follow the Incident
Command System. Again, there’s a lot of training that’s involved with this. And then
this is one of the concepts we follow, the planning P. This is one of the trainings that
we’ve had. And you can see, the great thing about this is it’s not only just County
employees. We have State, Federal, and you can see various Police, Fire, even Federal
agencies are here. So, these are some of the trainings we’ve had. We’ve also sent
people to the Emergency Management Institute. We sent someone from... a member of
the public to that as well as someone from the County. This is the exercises. And
again, this is similar to what our Planning Operations Officer does as well. This is the
CST exercise. So, this is in conjunction with the National Guard, Police, and Fire and
as well as other... and various other agencies as well. Again, you can see National
Guardsmen. This is a biological attack, a chemical attack. Next person we have is
our Communications Specialist, Paul Coe.
And again, he’s responsible for
communication alerts. So, like the sirens and everything. He’s responsible for making
sure that they’re operational. Ultimately, the responsibility of the sirens is with the
State. They’re responsible for maintaining it and for installing it. But we have our
Communications Specialist who ensures that they are operational. And he’s also
responsible for making sure that Mak&ala is operational as well. And this is what we
use to.. .when we request for resources. Next person up is a Preparedness Specialist.
And her responsibility is engaging the public. And she does the... she’s also in charge
of like working with organizations, so CERT, the community emergency response
team. So, every year there’s about two classes that we do in communities, and
organizations, and they learn response-type of techniques, and how to be an
emergency... part of the emergency response team. Our Hazard Mitigation Specialist,
you’ve heard him speak before the Council a number of times, Dr. Anthony Joyce.
And so, he’s our Hazard Mitigation Specialist, but he also manages various grants, all
of our grants actually in the County. And then even like right now with Covid- 19, with
the public assistance that we’ll be getting from FEMA, he is also working on that as
well. And one of the things that we got is this bomb squad. And again, Dr. Joyce was
instrumental in helping us get this bomb squad here on Maui. And then finally I
talked about this person earlier, Colleen Hauptman. She’s our Recovery Specialist,
and she’s responsible for after the emergency, what occurs after the emergency. So,
coordinating recovery efforts and developing plans, what we would do, like during the
recovery phase of an emergency. These are the various agencies that we deal with.
So, you can see it’s a pretty long list, and we’re very fortunate on Maui that we have all
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these partners that come to our EOC. Every day now we’ve been having VTCs, video
telephone conference, with the State, the Governor, the Mayors of the different
counties, and many of these individuals are in the VTC as well. So, we include them
so that they have situational awareness of what’s going on. And that’s all I have. I’m
open to any questions, Madam Chair Keani.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Mr. Andaya. Okay, we do have questions, and I’ll
try to go through them quickly. Member Molina does have to leave at 5:30 which is in
15 minutes. So, I’ll get started now. Okay, this is from Member Hokama. Please
provide recommendations for a 5 percent reduction of the entire Agency’s budget.
MR. ANDAYA: Well, 5 percent would amount to roughly about $30,000, $35,000. We would
probably look at cuts in travel, Professional Services. And this would hamper our
ability to grow as emergency managers. But that is one area that we could possibly
cut, if need be.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo, Mr. Andaya. Okay, and I’ll take the next two
questions together. Due to the current Covid- 19 crisis, if Council finds that a budget
reduction is required, how would the agency propose to implement cuts? Are there
specific programs that would discontinue? Would the agency delay or cancel planned
external costs? And that’s from Member Kama. Also from Member Kama, what
potential costs associated with long-term Covid- 19 response due to the
agency... response does the agency anticipate?
MR. ANDAYA: As I mentioned in the previous question, Madam Chair, we would cut training
opportunities and inter-agency engagement by decreasing travel to Honolulu and to
the continental U.S. In addition, we would look at decreasing Professional Services
and specifically, delay updates for our emergency plans. Of course, some of our plans
require updates in order to receive Federal funding, and so these plans would be
prioritized.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo. Next question is from Member Hokama.
Provide vacancy and overtime reports for the entire agency. And we received that this
morning from Ms. Yoshimura. And question 5 is from Member Hokama. What
amount from the General Fund was used to offset Federal grants program personnel
and benefits? Please provide details of position type, amounts, and grant name for the
agency.
MR. ANDAYA: Currently, there are no E/Ps in MEMA that are grant-funded.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay.
MR. ANDAYA: That’s my answer.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, question 6, relating to Budget Details, EM Specialist I,
can you clarify if the position is full-time or part-time, explain the need, and provide a
-
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job description for the expansion position?
and Member Kama.

From Member Molina, Member Sinenci,

MR. ANDAYA: Madam Chair, the position would be full-time. And I can provide the job
description to you. This position would be primarily responsible for coordinating
training and assisting with training and other responsibilities of a Specialist I.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Mr. Andaya. Okay, relating to Budget Details,
Page 4-3, CD Staff Specialist IV, A, please provide job description and explain the need
for the CD Staff Specialist expansion position. And B, if this position is to provide
communications to the public before and after an emergency, please provide the job
description of the Emergency Management Officer?
If this is not Emergency
Management Officer’s job to notify and respond to the public during an emergency.
MR. ANDAYA: Madam Chair, please... oh, I will be submitting a, the job description for the
Emergency Management Officer which we have renamed to Administrator so that we
be consistent with all the other... my counterparts from the other jurisdictions. The
responsibility of notifying the public of emergencies is one that is shared by the MEMA
staff, and it’s very similar to the recovery position. Prior to this, Council approved the
recovery position, the MEMA staff shared the responsibility of recovery, and we
learned that we could increase efficiency of this emergency function if we could devote
a position solely to recovery. And so, similarly we would be able to enhance our
communication capability if there was a position focused on communication. The
position would allow for more emphasis on public messaging and marketing during
blue skies, and information management and dissemination during an emergency.
And the command structure in an incident command system, the PlO is a member of
the command staff. And usually this is held by the County P10. And of course, the
County P10 is busy doing other things and not focused particularly on the emergency.
And so that’s the reason why we felt that it would be more efficient if we had someone
who could just focus on being the P10 during the emergency. But more importantly,
during blue skies when there is no emergency, this person could be used to do a lot of
marketing, you know, in terms of like say preparedness, or just letting the public
know what to do during emergency and things like that.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Mr. Andaya. Okay, and that question was from
Member Molina, Member Sinenci, and Member Kama. Question 8, relating to Budget
Details, Page 4-4, Subobject Code 5212, Premium Pay, you are proposing a budget of
$50,000 in premium pay. Please clarify the difference between overtime and premium
pay. And this question is from Member Molina and Member Sinenci.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Chair, Ill answer this one.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Ms. Yoshimura?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Premium pay is how we
(inaudible). .budget. Overtime, standby, it’s
one cumulative subobject. Once the Budget is approved and the department spends
the fund according to a specific category, if it’s night differential or overtime,
..

.
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temporary assignment, standby pay, that’s when it gets broken down into individual
categories. But premium pay is just an overall category that we use for budgeting
purposes because we don’t know the specifics of each individual type of.
(inaudible)
So, if you look on Page 4-4 of the Budget Details, you’ll see that in
Fiscal Year 2018 and 2019, you’ll have a breakdown of exactly, you know, how much
was spent on night differential or different categories, and actually nothing in
premium pay. So, premium pay is just used to... for budgeting purposes.
..

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo, Ms. Yoshimura. Okay, the next question is
relating to Budget Details, how is this work being handled? One full year or half a
year? And Member Sugimura, and this is on Page 4-3.
MR. ANDAYA: Yes. So, right now currently, like with respect to the training specialist that
we’re proposing, the Plans/Operations Officer is responsible for that.
So, the
Plans/Operation Officer is not only responsible for creating plans and updating our
plans, but she’s also our Operations Officer as well as our Training Specialist. And
then she’s also our Exercise Officer as well. So, you can see this one person is doing
all these different functions. And that’s where we think it’ll be more efficient if we
could just have one person doing solely training, you know. A good example is the
State. So, the State has, they have a Training Officer. They have a Plans Officer, a
Planner. They have a Operations Chief. They have a Training Officer. They
have.. .you know, they have all these different positions, and it’s not just one person
doing multiple roles. The same is with the PlO position. Right now, the Preparedness
Specialist is responsible for marketing, but is also our Planning Chief during
emergencies. So, the County PlO becomes MEMA’s PlO. So, there’s a little bit of
complexity in that. And so, that’s the reason why they’re looking at much like how
other jurisdictions are doing, having somebody whose sole responsibility is
disseminating information during the emergency, but also doing the marketing for our
agency.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Mr. Andaya. Relating to Budget Details, Page 4-3,
is there room in the EOC for these additional E/Ps? And this is from Member
Sugimura.
MR. ANDAYA: Madam Chair, thank you very much for that question. If approved, we would
assign them a desk in the call receiver room. It is a little tight right now in the.. .in our
agency, in our EOC. It’s not optimal since we would have to kick them out during an
activation. But that’s how we would make it work by having them in the call receiver
room.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo. Next question is also from Member Sugimura.
Relating to Budget Details, Page 4-4, when the office is activated, who is eligible? How
many times was MEMA activated, and will this cover premium pay for personnel?
MR. ANDAYA: Madam Chair, in the event that our Emergency Operations Center is
activated, the entire staff takes on an emergency role as prescribed by the Incident
Command System, or otherwise known as ICS. As the Administrator, I take on the
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role of EOC Director; the Plans and Operations Officer becomes the Operations Section
Chief; the Communications Specialist becomes the Logistics Section Chief; the
Preparedness Specialist becomes the Planning Section Chief; the Hazards Mitigation
Specialist becomes the Research Unit Leader; the Recovery Specialist becomes the
Situation Unit Leader. Even my Secretary has a role in the EOC as well. And so,
everyone would get activated. You know with emergencies, it’s all hands. Everyone
has a role in the EOC during an emergency and that’s, you know, because we’re
shorthanded. And that’s the way it has to be. We even have the Mayor’s Office down.
Even our Budget Director has a role in the EOC during an emergency. In 2019, the
EOC was activated over 20 times which I’ve mentioned earlier. That’s all I have.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo. Next questions are regarding Category B,
Operations. Question 12, relating to Budget Details, Subobject Code 6132, on your
proposal of $95,000 for consulting fees, was there a development plan done last fiscal
year? If not, please provide the details for this funding. And B, please explain the
plans and use of consulting fees for this fiscal year. And this is from Member Molina
and Member King.
MR. ANDAYA: Madam Chair, if I may, what is meant by development plan, or I wasn’t sure...
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Services.

It is on Page 4-5, Subobject Code 6132 for Professional

MR. ANDAYA: Oh, okay. So, this is in reference to the plans that we have. So, as noted
earlier in our presentation, MEMA maintains numerous plans for various emergencies
and emergency functions. As an example; for Covid-19 we are following the County of
Maui Pandemic Flu Plan. There are a number of plans that need to be updated, and
these plans could be very costly. As an example, all of you have been involved with
the update of our Hazard Mitigation Plan. In order to receive Federal funding for
Hazard Mitigation, it is required that we have an updated Hazard Mitigation Plan. A
plan update will take approximately one year, and the total cost would be roughly
$160,000. For the update of this plan, we hired a consultant which is usually the
case in our field. These plans are very important because it really is... it is what we
follow. You know, we’re not trying to figure out what we’re going to do during an
emergency. I mean it’s too late, you know. We have to be ahead of the curve when
we’re dealing with an emergency. And that’s the reason why a lot of effort goes into
our plans. We spend a lot of money for them, and it really saves us a lot of time
during an emergency. As an example, with Covid-19, as I mentioned earlier, we use
the Maui County, Maui Pandemic Flu Plan. And that kind of gives us the outline what
we should be doing, gives us a checklist. We already know that we should be looking
at quarantine sites. We already know that we should be looking at simpler testing,
even social distancing, enforcement of the stay-at-home-type of orders. You know,
and even like in the future, like what it is that we need to do because we’re always
looking ahead, you know. We have to be ahead of this virus. And so, as an example,
just today we were talking about creating an acute care center, which we’ve been
talking about for the past two weeks now. And that’s something that’s provided in the
plan. And we’re looking at an area where we can create an acute care center in the
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event that the hospital becomes overwhelmed. The other thing that we are looking at
also is a acute care module. So, if you ever see, like on TV, if you see New York and
you see these huge tents, and they have like medical equipment in it and everything,
that’s called an acute care module. We use that for, in the event that the hospital
becomes overwhelmed. Those modules takes some time to get to a certain area. And
so, that’s the reason why we have to plan ahead for that. In terms of like if this
becomes really bad, it becomes an outbreak, and there’s mass fatality, we have a mass
fatality plan, you know. And you know... but, you know, the creation of temporary
morgues, body bags, refrigerated containers, and those kinds of things. So, the
creation of these plans are really important. It may seem costly, but it does help us
respond to the emergency a lot more efficient and a lot faster.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo. Question 13, relating to Budget Details, A, please
explain the need for $9,000 in additional funding for advertisement. B, what forms of
advertisement are MEMA currently utilizing. C, is social media and free advertising
more efficient? And D, please provide the anticipated budget and marketing plan.
And these questions came from Member Sinenci and Member Sugimura.
MR. ANDAYA: So, under, Madam Chair, under blue skies, the Public Information Officer
would head our marketing efforts in educating the public on emergency preparedness.
When the EOC is activated, the EOC. the PlO would then become the PlO within the
ICS Command Staff and would be responsible for disseminating information to the
media, the general public using various modes of communication including radio, TV,
social media, et cetera. I know that the Council has mentioned to us before that... I
mean we do a lot with respect to getting the word out to the public. I mean we use
things from like Mak&ala, we use radio, we use TV, we use newspapers, and whatnot,
and even social media for that matter. But we hear the Council. We know that more
can be done. And so, one of the things that we, we’re looking at is more advertisement
on TV and, you know, and/or radio, and/or newspaper. And this all costs money to
do. What we’re using right now, we have been using PSAs on the radio and paid
advertisements in various newspapers. We also utilize social media and our website
for public messaging purposes. Social media, we do have. We do use it. And in terms
of the marketing plan, again, we would look at TV, radio, newspapers, even posters for
buses arid public facilities. We would look at all of that.
. .

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Mr. Andaya. Okay, question 14, please explain the
$10,000 increase in travel expenses for off-island training. How many people traveling
for how many meetings each?
MR. ANDAYA: So, a lot of trainings occur off-island oftentimes. Sometimes we’re able to use
grant monies to pay for this, sometimes we cannot. And so, and that’s where we’re
looking at using monies, a $10,000 increase for travel expenses. A lot of these
trainings, I mean there’s various workshops and just trainings that they would bring
in instructors from the mainland. And this increases our capability as an agency to
respond to emergencies. You know, and this holds true with any other.. .like first
responder-type of agency or department where there’s a lot of.. .you know, by being
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well-trained.
emergencies.

By having a well-trained staff, we can respond a lot better to

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Mahalo, Mr. Andaya.
Okay, question 15, Page 4-5,
Professional Services, what plans is the consulting [sic] plan? Is there a FEMA
reimbursement connected to this? I think that’s the $95,000 hazmat plan. There’s a
FEMA reimbursement.
MR. ANDAYA: With respect to the Hazmat Mitigation Plan, that’s already been.. .we’re getting
monies for that, for the creation of that plan. So, that’s already taken care of. There
is $34,000 that’s our cost share for that plan. And so, I think that’s already in our
budget this year. In terms of Professional Services, what we’d be using these monies
for, again, you know, you saw the list of plans that we had. A number of them
are.. .require updates. As an example, our mass fatality plan. It’s long overdue right
at now for an update, and so we use some of the monies for that. There are some... so,
there’s some areas that we don’t have plans for, as an example, cybersecurity. It’s a
very new field. And, you know, but currently we don’t have a plan for that. So, that
would be something that, you know, we could use these monies for. But right now, we
would use it for mainly updates of our various plans.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo. Okay, question 16, could travel be delayed for
essential travel only from July to December due to Covid- 19 and subsequently affect
the following items listed on Page 4-6 of the Budget Details, airfare transportation,
mileage, per diem, registration and training. And this is from Member Sugimura.
MR. ANDAYA: Madam Chair, we could certainly do that. We could delay some of the
essential travel during that period of time. We’re doing it right now. We’re trying to do
a lot more virtual-type of meetings and some trainings, and everything. But at some
point, I’m not sure, you know, I’m not sure for that amount of period. We’re doing it
now because of health concerns, but up to July... up to December it would possibly
hamper our capabilities as an agency if we don’t go to certain trainings or certain
meetings where we have interactions with those agencies.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Mahalo, Mr. Andaya.
Okay, question 17 relating to
Page 133. A, what kind of reporting is available for expenditures of funds by the
American Red Cross? B, given the absence of a Maui Manager for the American Red
Cross, who is providing assistance, and is the doubling of their funds due to Covid
19? C, how does the absence of a Maui Red Cross Manager impact County of Maui
emergency operations? And D, what will the additional $25,000 be needed for in
FY 2021? And this is from Member Kama and Member Sugimura.
MR. ANDAYA: Madam Chair, with respect to reporting per the grant agreement between the
American Red Cross and the County of Maui, one of the conditions is an accounting of
the monies granted to the American Red Cross as well as a quarterly report. In terms
of the absence of a Maui manager, while the American Red Cross is seeking to fill the
Maui manager position, we have been working with the Red Cross State Office. The
doubling of their funds is due to the increase in activations and the need for their
-
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services. The Red Cross is primarily responsible for setting up shelters in the event of
a disaster. Again, the next question is kind of the same, you know, how does the
absence of a Maui Red Cross manager impact our management operations? Although
it would be optimal to have a Red Cross manager on island, the volunteers on this
County have been able to fill in. In fact, on a daily basis we have video conferences,
briefmgs, and at every briefmg we’ve had Red Cross representation. Back in the last
year, we were able to get an additional $25,000 for the Red Cross. And the reason
why we did this was to augment the Red Cross operations so that we could enhance
their sheltering capabilities.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo. Question 18, relating to 6400 Grant Appropriations
listed on Pages 4-13 and 4-14 of the Budget Details. A, what are the anticipated
grants? B, how is amount determined and for what purpose? And C, are these
possible ongoing grants? And this is from Member Sugimura.
MR. ANDAYA: And so, Madam Chair, the anticipated grants, we have two substantive ones
would be Emergency Management Performance Grant and the State of Hawaii... I’m
sorry, the Homeland Security Grant, the State’s Homeland Security Grant Program.
And the EMPG is a grant that’s used for preparedness purposes. The State of Hawaii,
the recipient of this grant, and the counties are the subrecipients. In the past, EMPG
funding has been used for training and travel expenses for various individuals in the
County, including members of our Maui Police Department and the Maui Fire
Department. We’ve also used these monies to help pay for the Mak&ala, the County
emergency alert system. With respect to our State Homeland Security Grant Program,
this grant program is a comparative grant between the counties and the State of
Hawaii. Most recently, the grant was used to establish a bomb squad for Maui
County. And this is a competitive grant. Various departments submit different like
investments or proposals to us. And then we will then send it to the State, and then
there’s a competitive process, and then they select projects from this list. So, as an
example, this year we received $4.5 million worth of investments proposals. And out
of this entire list, we will only be able to fund maybe $800,000 worth. And so, some of
the things that we’re looking at is a elections systems security and a cyber threat
intelligence sharing, joint operations canine transport vehicle, all hazard incident
management training. Anyway, there’s a long list of various projects. And this grant,
we typically give these grants to our partners. I think it’s more important that, like as
an example, you know, I mean I’d love to have a video wall in our EOC, but if you had
to choose between a video wall or a hazmat equipment, we’d rather give it to the Fire
Department and, you know, increase their hazmat capabilities.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo. Question 19, relating to Grant Revenue, Page 4-9
through 4-14, for the anticipated amount of $1,125,000, please elaborate on what the
grant revenue goes toward. This is from Member Molina.
MR. ANDAYA: I think we, Madam Chair, I think we... I’ve already gone through that like what
the various well, let’s see...
-

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo.
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MR. ANDAYA: Yeah, I think I’ve gone...
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: I can go to the next one.
MR. ANDAYA: Okay.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, question 20, is any portion of the Grant Award
funding from Emergency Management Performance Grant Program and/or State
Homeland Security Grant Program available for individual community groups? Hana
has a very nice active.., sorry, Hana has a very active Hana Emergency Preparedness
Team, HEPT, and are in need of funds to repair and maintain storage containers,
update supplies, et cetera. Would any portion of these funds be available for that
purpose? From Member Sinenci.
MR. ANDAYA: Madam Chair, typically these grants are for government agencies, and there’s
a Homeland Security component to it. From time to time, we may give monies to a
nonprofit organization or nongovernment organization. But there would have to
be--and I’m reading this straight from the guidance--but physical security
enhancements for nonprofit organizations that are at high risk for the terrorist attack.
So, that’s what.. .that’s the guidance, you know.
So, these are, for instance,
organizations that, nongovernment organizations that may have like a Homeland
Security component to it, or are in danger of being attacked, then we could apply for
Homeland Security monies for them.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo. Question 21, what does the State Homeland
Security Program provide for, and why has the proposed amount doubled from
$500,000 to $1 million? And this is from Member Kama.
MR. ANDAYA: So, over the years, Madam Chair, over the years our allocation has increased.
And so, in the past we have put in $500,000 but, you know, year after year we
saw.. .we’ve seen that amount increase. So, one year was 700,000, then 800,000.
Last year it was 700,000, and we anticipate that we may get $1 million potentially.
So, that’s the reason why we increased the amount to reflect anticipated increases.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo. Okay, so we have some questions from
Member Paltin. Are there any plans to partner with Council District Offices in Hana,
Làn&i, Molokai, and now Lahaina to establish and maintain communication with
remote locations? If no, then what entities will MEMA be in communications with?
MR. ANDAYA: So, Madam Chair, in the past what we’ve done is work with what we call ICP,
Incident Command Post, and so we created one in... on Molokai, in Lan&i, and as well
as Hana. We bought video communication equipment for each of those areas, and
we’ve been working with the groups there. And in fact, sometimes even providing
training for them. So, as an example, we were able to bring people over from Molokat
for training as well as on Län&i. Most recently Lãn&i, we were able to bring people
over for training.
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo.
relocation of MEMA’s EOC.

Please provide any plans for expansion and

MR. ANDAYA: Madam Chair, we have been talking about moving our EOC as you know, and
we’ve seen pictures of it, our EOC gets filled. And right now, it’s been kind of a
challenge because, you know, we usually 62 individuals in our EOC. Right now,
because Covid- 19 and we’re trying to practice social distancing, and so we’ve been
using a lot of virtual.. .you know, using like telecommunications or video
communications. But there has been discussions about moving the EOC to another
location and building a building. However, because of the situation now with
Covid- 19, I would not be surprised if that sits on the back burner.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. So, Member Paltin has about 20 more questions that
you never received beforehand. Some of them require a little more researching such
as, please provide FEMA reimbursement amounts received by the County of Maui
within the past four fiscal years, broken down by disaster event. So, I’m wondering if
you would be available tomorrow if we continue the questions if I could send you the
questions.
MR. ANDAYA: Madam Chair, would I be able to just respond in writing? I’m sorry, but with
Covid- 19 going on right now, this is very difficult. I’ve not had a free day in the last 45
days now. And there’s a lot of things I still need to, you know... there’s just a lot going
on. Just before this meeting, I was in a video conference with the General Hara.
We’re talking about getting acute care modules for Molokai and Lanai. There’s a lot
going on, Madam Chair. And so, I’m terribly sorry. If this could be done in writing
instead, I’ll try.. .1 can do it in writing. But there’s a lot of work that needs to be done,
and I would rather focus my attention to that, if I may.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
Okay.
Members, there’s about 20-something more
questions from Member Paltin. And then there would still be... everyone would have
an opportunity to ask five minutes of questions. And then there are two proposed
priorities, and I would really like to let Mr. Andaya get back to the crisis.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: I have no questions for Mr. Andaya, Chair.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Chair, is it okay if I just pull out a few of my questions that
maybe he can answer? And if he can’t, he can just pass them. But just a couple key
ones.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, and then I was actually hoping that Members would
have really been a little more mindful about the number of questions that everyone
submitted because it’s an awful lot. And it’s really nitpicky on the amounts, and I
didn’t want to take out anyone’s questions, but it’s kind of overwhelming, to be
honest. Like there’s like over like 60 questions from everyone combined. And I was
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hoping in my memo, I asked if, you know, if it’s a matter of, you know, something that
you would not vote in support of because of the crisis that’s happening right now that
we would be mindful of the departments and their time trying to address the
community’s concerns. And so, I... Member Paltin, I’ll let you ask two questions. I
want to allow Member King to propose her two priorities. But can you please make it
quick?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Yes. Number 22, is the coordinated plan been developed to vet,
screen, and assign community volunteers who will undoubtedly come forward to assist
during a local response? Page 128, Emergency Management Program, Goal 2.
MR. ANDAYA: Madam Chair?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mr. Andaya?
MR. ANDAYA: So, we have a volunteer management with VOAD, the Volunteer Organization
Assisting with Disasters. We’ve tasked them with volunteer management, donation
management, you know, things like that. And so, they are tasked with that.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: And then my second one is, you know, regarding your vendors,
if you can give an update. When requesting services or products from local vendors,
what is the process for MEMA to access vendors in database to arrange for service,
and what’s being done to insure that vendor resources are not taking from the general
community? And is there a plan for vendors to... for the County to help the vendors
replenish their stock?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mr. Andaya?
MR. ANDAYA: Madam Chair, I’m not quite sure about the question.
rephrase the question, Councilmember? I’m sorry.

Could you please

COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Sure. It’s in relation to Page 128, Goal 3.2, increase the
number of vendors partnered with MEMA in the database.
MR. ANDAYA: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: So, what is the process that they.. .that you use to select the
vendor? How do we make sure that the vendors services aren’t depleting community
source? And will the County then help the vendor to restock during.. .1 mean, you
know, as the crisis is ongoing.
MR. ANDAYA: So, in terms of... I can answer with respect to... if you need to get some
resource from a vendor. And so, what we did is we got some vendors preapproved by
FEMA. We had a workshop last year. We brought FEMA in as well as we put
out.. .word out to various vendors who want to participate. Got them preapproved so
that that way they could get reimbursed, and they could get paid in the event that
there was an emergency. So, that’s what we have right now. In terms of a database,
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I’m not sure if we’re at that.. .yeah, we’re in the process of creating or, you know,
taking names and everything and taking vendors in that matter. So, that’s part of our
resource management that we do.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you.
MR. ANDAYA: So, as an example, Councihnember, and I kind of know where you’re going
with this. Like as an example, masks, right. So, right now there’s a shortage of
masks. And so, what happens is if an agency, like say for instance, the Fire
Department has a shortage of masks, and they can’t get it themselves. If they can’t,
you know, if they’re unable to work with their vendors and unable to get them, they
can come to us. We will then send an RFA up to the State requesting assistance for
getting more masks. While they’re still looking for it, we’re also looking for masks
which we’re able to purchase some as a result. And then, so we did distribute some
masks to our agencies, partner agencies. We also were able to get a stockpile or a
supply of masks from our national stockpile because we put in the RFA to the State,
and so we were able to get that as well. So, we’re trying to distribute the resources as,
you know, as much as we can. Yes, so it’s that kind of, you know, those kinds of
things. It could be gloves, masks, gowns. I know there’s been a shortage of gowns.
And so, we’re assisting people with getting those types of supplies. I hope that
answers your question, Councilmember.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Mr. Andaya.
Mahalo, Member Paltin.
Okay,
Members, you know, just as a reminder, if everyone submitted, if every
Councilmember, all nine of us, submitted 35 questions each, that would be 315
questions that we would be asking each department. And we committed to trying to
be mindful of the departments so that they could continue to service our people and
address all the needs that is happening right now. And so, I’m going to make this
request of everyone to please go back and look at the questions that you submitted,
and if they’re not a make it or, you know, if it’s a non-negotiable, then keep it in. But
if you don’t get the answer to that question and you would vote for it to stay in the
Budget anyway, then, you know, let’s just remember that there’s a pandemic going on
right now and the departments are trying their best to address what’s going on. So,
you know, normally I would, you know, say ask whatever you want because, you
know, we’re the ones that are fiscally responsible, and we’re the representatives of our
community. And I don’t want anything big to go past us. But at the same time, you
know, like these small, like $10,000 ones, like I can’t have the departments here for
like three hours answering all these little questions. And, you know, like Mr. Andaya,
a lot of them haven’t stopped working for 45 days straight. So, you know if we can
just please go back and just look at our questions and see if, you know, those are real
deal breakers for us. And, you know, I mean if it is, then we’re just not going to vote
for $5,000 worth of desks, I guess. So, please, please be mindful of our department.
So, Member King, will you please present your two proposals. We’ll see if Mr. Andaya
has any comments on them, and then we’ll take it to decisions week.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay, thank you so much, Chair. I was going to ask you if we could just
right into the proposals. And actually, one of them is mine, and one of them is from
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Mr. Sinenci. So, the second one is from him. On the priority matrix, correct? Is that
what we’re working off of?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay. So, the first one is mine. It’s to increase the salaries for two EM
Specialists. We have two EM Specialists that came in at the ground level, and they
both have PhDs. And they really.. .1 don’t know even know why they accepted these
positions at the entry level. They really belong in the Specialists III position. So, the
proposal is to increase the salaries for the two EM Specialists, one to EM Specialist III.
And then add three more EM Specialist Ills to this department. This department is
severely understaffed, and we started talking about.. .we started our association with,
our Committee, with MEMA just talking about.. .well, not just, but talking about
climate change and the disaster management efforts aimed at reducing or avoiding
potential losses from hazards and also the job that they’re doing to ensure prompt and
appropriate assistance to victims. And this Covid- 19 came on like a firestorm as we
all know. So, now we’re dealing with that as well. And when we had our March 12th
meeting, Director Andaya mentioned that he really needed ten positions. Those were
not.., that’s a lot of positions. So, you know, my recommendation after working with
him on what the minimum would be to help get us through this would be to add three
new positions in that EM Specialist III. And some of those things that he’s not able to
do now, VU let him talk about what these positions would be used for. But the
understaffing was so obvious. And I know that he’s going to be trying to spread out
and cover all three islands more. I know that he’s going to be focused on the
preparation, and these acute care centers are going to probably be a major issue in the
coming weeks. So, I don’t even think we can get these positions to him fast enough.
But I’ll let Mr. Andaya add whatever he needs to add to that
--

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mr. Andaya?

VICE-CHAIR KING: --plea.

MR. ANDAYA: I mean we, Madam Chair, we, you know, we mentioned before all different
positions that we could use. And, you know, going through my presentation, I talked
about how we have individuals who have more than one role in our organization, in
our agency. And so, it would be more efficient if instead of like one person having two
or three roles, that they could just focus on one. And so, that’s the reason why... that’s
the whole premise behind having more positions. It’s so that we can have people just
focus on a particular role.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Mr. Andaya. Okay, Member Sinenci, will you please
propose your priority?
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Thank you, Chair. And yeah, this was part of my questions
about the grant monies from the Federal, $1 million. And it looks like Director Andaya
answered it that it was just for high risk of terroristic attacks. And so, for ours, we
were just looking ahead if this pandemic did stretch out to a longer period, and so the
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funding was needed to repair and maintain our storage containers, roof repairs,
purchase of some additional supplies, and replacing an emergency generator. The
containers were given by the County, and so our emergency preparedness, like we
said, was very motivated, our HEPT. And so, we wanted to, you know, have some kind
of foresight on how us as a remote community, again if this stretches on any further,
that we have additional supplies, if we are cut off. And the State might be thinking of
cutting off the highway into East Maui. So, we wanted to propose $50,000 for the
Hana Emergency Preparedness Team. That was our... or increase for Emergency
Management, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, mahalo, Member Sinenci. And w&11 take it to
decisions week. Mr. Andaya, did you want to comment on that at all?
MR. ANDAYA: Madam Chair, because Hana is a remote area, and you know, exactly what
Councilmember Sinenci was saying, you know, it could be cut off. And so, they would
need to have supplies. I know that I did send my logistics specialist over to Hana, and
we did do an inventory of the container we have out there. And so, we can look at
replenishing some of the supplies there. But, you know, my worry has always been
Hana, Molokai, and Lan&i. And you’ve heard the Mayor say the same thing.
Especially with Covid- 19, we were really heartbroken when we.. .when there was a case
in Molokai and Hana. And we’re fearful because if there was an outbreak in those
areas, it would be very difficult to get supplies out to them. It’d be very difficult to get
assistance out to those areas. And so...
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, so you’re supportive of this?
MR. ANDAYA: Yes, ma’am.
CHAIR

RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
This proposal.
Okay, great.
Okay, mahalo,
Member Sinenci. Okay, Members, if it’s okay, we’ll allow Mr. Andaya to go. Is there
any objections to thanking Mr. Andaya for joining us in the middle of this pandemic?

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Thank you so much.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
appreciate it.

Mahalo for your hard work, Mr. Andaya.

COUNCILMEMBER LEE: No objections.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Appreciate.

.

.(inaudible)...
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CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, Members. Okay, Members...
VICE-CHAIR KING: Chair?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: So, we got some homework. If you could please prepare for
DEM, so Department of Enviromnental Management tomorrow, and Finance. And will
you please go back to your questions and look at which ones don’t necessarily need to
be asked. And so, when I read it, you can just, you know, either let me know
beforehand, you can skip these questions. Or we’ll figure something out so that we
can kind of thin it out. There’s too much questions, okay. I appreciate your
--

VICE-CHAIR KING: Chair?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: --help...
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you, Chair, yes

--

CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Member King?
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: --I will do that.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Thank you, yeah, thank you for that direction. I try to keep my
questions to two or three per department. But what I wanted to say, and while
Ms. Yoshimura is in the room, that this is kind of why we need to know the cost of
these positions ‘cause I’m putting in, you know, priority requests for three positions
for MEMA, and we have to make a decision. So, you know, knowing what those
positions cost is key.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. Mahalo, Member King. Okay, Members, any last
things before we go? And I’ll see you guys tomorrow morning at 9:00, yeah.
Department of Environmental Management, including EP&S, and Department of
Finance. Okay, Member Paltin?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Is that the whole day? The whole day?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Just those two.
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yeah. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Chair?
CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Any other question? Member Kama?
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA:
appointment

I have a doctor’s appointment.

--
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